UC Irvine UC Irvine Previously Published Works

Title

The habitability of planets orbiting M-dwarf stars

Permalink

https://escholarship.org/uc/item/5594r093

Authors

Shields, Aomawa L Ballard, Sarah Johnson, John Asher

Publication Date 2016-12-01

DOI

10.1016/j.physrep.2016.10.003

Copyright Information

This work is made available under the terms of a Creative Commons Attribution License, available at <u>https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/</u>

Peer reviewed

eScholarship.org

Physics Reports 663 (2016) 1-38

Contents lists available at ScienceDirect

Physics Reports

journal homepage: www.elsevier.com/locate/physrep

The habitability of planets orbiting M-dwarf stars

Aomawa L. Shields^{a,b,d,*}, Sarah Ballard^c, John Asher Johnson^d

^a University of California, Irvine, Department of Physics and Astronomy, 4129 Frederick Reines Hall, Irvine, CA 92697-4575, USA

^b University of California, Los Angeles, Department of Physics and Astronomy, Box 951547, Los Angeles, CA 90095-1547, USA

^c Massachusetts Institute of Technology, 77 Massachusetts Ave, 37-241, Cambridge, MA 02139, USA

^d Harvard-Smithsonian Center for Astrophysics, 60 Garden Street, Cambridge, MA 02138, USA

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Accepted 11 October 2016 Available online 1 November 2016 editor: M.P. Kamionkowski

Keywords: Extrasolar planets M-dwarf stars Habitability Astrobiology

ABSTRACT

The prospects for the habitability of M-dwarf planets have long been debated, due to key differences between the unique stellar and planetary environments around these low-mass stars, as compared to hotter, more luminous Sun-like stars. Over the past decade, significant progress has been made by both space- and ground-based observatories to measure the likelihood of small planets to orbit in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars. We now know that most M dwarfs are hosts to closely-packed planetary systems characterized by a paucity of Jupiter-mass planets and the presence of multiple rocky planets, with roughly a third of these rocky M-dwarf planets orbiting within the habitable zone, where they have the potential to support liquid water on their surfaces. Theoretical studies have also quantified the effect on climate and habitability of the interaction between the spectral energy distribution of M-dwarf stars and the atmospheres and surfaces of their planets. These and other recent results fill in knowledge gaps that existed at the time of the previous overview papers published nearly a decade ago by Tarter et al. (2007) and Scalo et al. (2007). In this review we provide a comprehensive picture of the current knowledge of M-dwarf planet occurrence and habitability based on work done in this area over the past decade, and summarize future directions planned in this quickly evolving field.

© 2016 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.

Contents

1. Introduction			2
2.	Stellar astrophysics: The M-dwarf spectral class		
	2.1.	Defining the M spectral type	3
	2.2.	M dwarf evolution and lifetimes	4
	2.3.	Complicated spectral properties	4
	2.4.	Mass-radius relationship	5
	2.5.	Planet detectability	5
3.	Observational landscape and demographics of M-dwarf planets		5
	3.1.	RV planets and the dearth of gas giants, metallicity effects	5
	3.2.	MEarth, GJ 1214b, and TRAPPIST	6
	3.3.	Microlensing and direct imaging	7

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.physrep.2016.10.003 0370-1573/© 2016 Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved.







^{*} Corresponding author at: University of California, Irvine, Department of Physics and Astronomy, 4129 Frederick Reines Hall, Irvine, CA 92697-4575, USA.

E-mail addresses: ashields@astro.ucla.edu (A.L. Shields), sarahba@mit.edu (S. Ballard), jjohnson@cfa.harvard.edu (J.A. Johnson). *URL:* http://variablestargirl.com/ (A.L. Shields).

	3.4. The Kepler sample	 7
	3.5. Occurrence rates	 7
	3.6. Future observational work: Gaia, TESS and beyond	 9
4.	Habitable planets: Beyond equilibrium temperature	 9
	4.1. Planetary environment	 10
	4.2. Stellar environment	 11
5.	New theoretical considerations and their impact on M-dwarf planet habitability	 12
	5.1. Radiative effects	 13
	5.2. Gravitational effects	 17
6.	Life on an M-dwarf planet: Extreme life effects	 19
	6.1. Extremophilic life	 20
	6.2. Photosynthesis on M-dwarf planets	 21
	6.3. Where life can survive on M-dwarf planets	 23
7.	Conclusions	 24
	Acknowledgments	 25
	References	 25

1. Introduction

What was once the realm of science fiction – Earth-sized planets outside of the Solar System, where life might exist – is now scientific fact. At the time of writing, over three thousand confirmed planets have been discovered orbiting other stars.¹ Many of these planets are especially captivating because of their orbital distances, which place them in their stars' canonical habitable zone—the region around a star where an orbiting planet with an Earth-like atmosphere (CO₂–H₂O–N₂) could maintain water in liquid form on its surface [1,2]. The mass and radius distribution of these habitable-zone planets is power-law in shape, rising steeply toward smaller planets with $R_p \leq 1.6 R_{\oplus}$ [3–5]. Thus, many of the small planets detected by NASA's *Kepler* mission are likely to have rocky surfaces like the Earth [6]. On Earth, where there is water, there is life. Therefore such planets are exciting prospects to consider in the search for life outside of the Solar System.

However, recent advances in theoretical research have revealed the myriad factors that contribute to determining a planet's habitability beyond orbital distance from its parent star. Specifically, the interaction between a star and orbiting planets can induce both radiative and gravitational effects on planetary climate [7-16]. These effects are now entering into the larger discussion of habitability. Additionally, an understanding of how these processes might change for different host stars and planetary system architectures has expanded and deepened, which will inform the prioritization of planets for follow-up by future characterization missions. Identifying the planetary systems that have the highest likelihood of hosting a water- and possibly life-bearing world, as well as the properties, whether stellar or planetary, that have the largest influence on long-term habitability, is of chief importance to the fields of astrobiology and exoplanet astronomy.

Interest in M-dwarf stars as hosts for habitable planets has increased markedly over the last twenty years as the field of exoplanet discovery and characterization has grown. Since M dwarfs comprise \sim 70% of all stars in the galaxy [17], they offer the best chance of finding habitable planets through sheer numbers and proximity to the Sun. They also offer clear observational advantages. Small planets are easier to detect orbiting small stars via the radial velocity and transit techniques, as spectroscopic Doppler shifts and photometric transit depths are larger due to the smaller star-to-planet mass and size ratios, respectively. Also, because of the relatively low temperatures and luminosities of M dwarfs, their habitable zones are much closer to the stars than those of Sun-like stars, increasing the geometric probability of observing a transit [18,19], as well as the frequency of transits of habitable-zone planets during a given observational time period. Small planets orbiting small, low-mass stars are also better suited to the application of transmission spectroscopy methods to characterize their atmospheres (e.g. [20]).

Additionally, the lengthy stellar lifetimes of M-dwarf stars is a benefit. The "dwarf" classification is assigned to stars that are in the main-sequence phase of stellar evolution, converting hydrogen to helium in their cores. Every M star that has ever formed is still on the Main Sequence. This is because M-dwarf stars, given their low masses, burn their nuclear fuel at vastly slower rates compared to Sun-like or brighter stars [21,22]. They are therefore extremely long-lived, with main-sequence lifetimes of trillions of years for the lowest-mass M dwarfs [23]. They would therefore offer plentiful timescales for planetary and biological development and evolution on orbiting planets.

However, the prospects for the habitability of planets orbiting M-dwarf stars have long been debated, due to key differences between the unique stellar and planetary environments around these stars, and the environments of hotter, brighter stars. Previous overview papers of nearly a decade ago summarized the current understanding of the instrumental requirements for observing M-dwarf planets [24], and addressed outstanding questions concerning the impact on surface life of stellar flare activity, synchronous rotation, and the likelihood of photosynthesis on M-dwarf planets [22]. However, at the time of these papers, no terrestrial-sized planets had yet been discovered around M-dwarf stars, and no statistical information about the occurrence rate of exoplanets as a function of stellar type was available. Additionally, the use of

¹ https://exoplanets.nasa.gov/ as of October 7, 2016.

Over the past decade, major progress has been made by both space- and ground-based observatories, and theoretical modelers, to more precisely measure the likelihood of small planets to orbit in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars, and the effect on climate and habitability of the unique stellar and planetary environments of M dwarfs. About 200 exoplanets have been found around M-dwarf stars, many in their stars' habitable zones [25,4,26,5,27–30]. These planets have been found through radial velocity (RV) methods, transit detection missions such as NASA's *Kepler* mission [31] and the K2 mission – an ecliptic plane survey that re-purposes the *Kepler* spacecraft following the loss of two of its reaction wheels [32] – and gravitational microlensing [33]. With the unveiling of the next generation of telescopes in the coming decade, we expect to find more of these planets, ushering in a new era that will use both observational and theoretical methods together to generate a prioritized target list of potentially habitable planets to follow up on with future missions to characterize their atmospheres. As discussed in the following sections, both observational data and modeling efforts indicate that the best place to look for habitable planets may be around M-dwarf stars [34–38,14,39,15,40,41].

In this review we provide a comprehensive picture of the current knowledge of M-dwarf planet habitability, based on work done in this area over the past decade. We contextualize the specific, unique properties of the M dwarf spectral class (Section 2) before focusing primarily on the observational work that has been carried out to constrain the demographics of their planets (Section 3). We then provide an overview of the wide range of factors and processes that can influence planetary habitability (Section 4), and summarize recent theoretical work done to quantify their effect on the habitability of M-dwarf planets in particular (Section 5). Finally, we discuss possible niches for life on M-dwarf planets given the mechanisms employed by life to survive within the types of environmental extremes on the Earth that may be possible on M-dwarf planets (Section 6). We leave an in-depth discussion of planned efforts to detect atmospheric biosignatures with upcoming missions for future review papers.

2. Stellar astrophysics: The M-dwarf spectral class

To first order, stars of a given age are a two-parameter family. Mass and chemical composition inform not only the formation, evolution, and fate of stars, but the corresponding narratives for whether and how planets form around them (e.g. [42]). While the Solar System has long furnished our default blueprint for planet occurrence in the Milky Way, exoplanets populate M dwarfs very differently than Sun-like stars.

M dwarfs are our galaxy's silent majority: they constitute 70% of the stars in the Milky Way [43,17] and 40% of its stellar mass budget [44], yet not a single M dwarf is visible to the naked eye. They span nearly an order of magnitude in mass and two orders of magnitude in luminosity, bracketed by the hydrogen burning limit of 0.08 M_{\oplus} [45] on the low-mass end and extending to half the mass of the Sun (see Section 3.1 for a discussion of the M spectral type and links to physical properties). The transition within stars from partially to fully convective (<0.35 M_{\odot}) also occurs midway through the M spectral type [46]. As a spectral class, M dwarfs span a larger range in mass than the next three spectral classes (FGK) *combined* [47,48].

2.1. Defining the M spectral type

Spectral type M is defined by the presence of strong absorption features due to the diatomic molecule titanium oxide (TiO) at blue and green optical wavelengths (~4500–5700 Å) [49]. In fact, M dwarfs are cool enough that their spectra are heavily veiled throughout by molecular bands not only of TiO, but also of diatomic hydrogen (H₂), water (H₂O), and vanadium oxide (VO) to the extent that the true continuum is obscured. As with other classification schema, the boundaries between spectral classes reflect the particulars of astronomical history. Strong absorption of TiO also appears at redder wavelengths in stars "earlier" (corresponding to hotter stars) than M0, but that knowledge awaited red-sensitive detectors [50,51]. The M spectral sequence is bracketed at the low-mass end at M7V/M8V, corresponding to the smallest star capable of fusing hydrogen into helium (0.08 M_{\odot}) [46]. However, the very bottom of the Main Sequence is challenging to link exactly to spectral type. Small mass or metallicity perturbations astride the star/brown dwarf border can result in physical changes large enough to move objects from one category to another [52]. Spectral types as late as L2V [52] may sometimes possess the minimum mass necessary for hydrogen fusion to occur.

The spectral slope and the strengths of molecular and atomic features differentiate M dwarf spectral types from one another, though metallicity variation makes this a subtle endeavor [53]. A full suite of spectral "standard" stars from 6300 to 9000 Å enabled the technique of least-squares comparison for spectral typing [50]. Comparison between the spectral indices of the target and those measured from benchmark spectral types is now the *de facto* industry standard, though several methodologies exist [54–56]. We describe the challenge of modeling M dwarf spectra in greater detail in Section 2.3. The painstaking and decades-long process of anchoring spectral type in physical properties like mass and radius is described in more detail in Section 2.4.

2.2. M dwarf evolution and lifetimes

M dwarfs have rightfully been called "models of persistence" [23]. A scaling argument demonstrates why this title is apt: if a star's main-sequence lifetime scales as its mass divided by its luminosity M_{\star}/L_{\star} , with $L_{\star} \sim M_{\star}^3$ at the bottom of the Main Sequence [57], it stands to reason that a 0.1 M_{\odot} star lifetime should be at least 100 times that of our Sun. In fact, a 0.1 M_{\odot} star will burn hydrogen into helium for 12 trillion years [23], roughly 10³ solar lifetimes, because of an additional source of longevity among small stars. While a typical Sun-like star will use only 10% of its nuclear fuel, the fully convective interiors of M dwarfs with masses below 0.35 M_{\odot} can dredge up and burn nearly all of their reserves [58]. M dwarfs at the lowest end of the Main Sequence, <0.16 M_{\odot} , will never become red giants [23]. Their long lifetimes, not to mention their ubiquity, favor M dwarfs at least statistically for being the likeliest sites for the evolution of life (we revisit this idea in Section 5) [59].

The signatures of magnetic activity in the atmospheres of M dwarfs are linked to their age and physical properties. Decades of research have elucidated these links, anchored to observables such as X-ray emission, H α in emission and other spectral features, rotation rates, and spot coverage [60,61,54,62–67]. All of these terms quantify stellar "activity", a term used to describe phenomena associated with the strength of the star's magnetic field.

The rotation of M dwarfs, both fully and partly convective, is dependent upon the age and mass of the star. A trade-off between physical processes early in the lives of M dwarfs must occur to match the rotation rates observed in young clusters: Kelvin–Helmholtz contraction and late-stage accretion spin the star up, while angular momentum is lost from interaction with the disk [68–72]. Subsequent spin-down after reaching the Main Sequence is dominated by magnetized winds [73]. There is evidence among Sun-like stars that rotation rate can be used as a clock: because spin-down due to magnetic braking occurs in a predictable fashion, a star's present-day rotation (among other activity indicators) encodes its age [74–77]. For FGK dwarfs older than 500 Myr, rotation period decreases as $t^{-1/2}$ [73,78]. However, there is additional subtlety to the science of "gyrochronology" for M dwarfs. M dwarfs of a given mass (provided it is above the convective limit) exhibit a coherent spin-down [79,80]. However, below the convective limit there appear two divergent populations of faster and slower rotators [67,81]. This gap is likely attributable to a period of short but rapid spin-down of mid-to-late M dwarfs. While they maintain rapid rotation for several gigayears, they reach periods of 100 days or more by a typical age of 5 Gyr [81].

Other observable signatures of activity mark the evolution of M dwarfs. The presence of H α in emission (often coincident with X-rays in emission [54,56]) signals the presence and strength of magnetic activity and decreases with age [82,83]. Across the M spectral class, the "active" duration of a star's life varies from 1 Gyr in the case of M0 dwarfs to 8 Gyr or more for spectral type M8 [82]. We discuss the relationship between activity and habitability in Section 5.1.

2.3. Complicated spectral properties

Inferring the physical properties of M dwarfs from spectra, upon which a measurement of planetary radius and equilibrium temperature hinges so critically, presents difficulties on multiple fronts. The direct comparison of theoretical spectra to observations, robust for deducing the properties of solar-type stars, is challenging for low-mass stars. Such spectra rely on detailed, computationally intensive modeling of convection in low-mass stellar interiors [84,85] and complete lists of the complex array of molecules and grains that reside in their atmospheres [86,87]. The presence of molecules such as H₂, H₂O, TiO, and VO present major complications for radiative transfer calculations, both because their transitions are numerous and their absorption coefficients frequency-dependent (for more massive stars, gray approximations are standard practice) [46]. The high pressure in M dwarf atmospheres means that collision-induced transitions must additionally be considered [46]. For these reasons, critical inroads linking spectral features to physical properties of M dwarfs have often resulted from empirical study [88]. This challenge is compounded by the possibility that stellar properties may also depend on other parameters in a significant way. Stellar activity and metallicity are two such parameters: we define the first in Section 3.2, and the second encodes the fraction of mass of the star in the form of elements heavier than hydrogen or helium.

M dwarfs in wide binaries with FGK dwarfs, whose metallicities can be measured via comparison of observed spectra to theoretical models, provide crucial benchmarks for measuring M dwarf metallicity. Bonfils et al. (2005) innovated a metric for retrieving M dwarf metallicities from broadband photometry with a subset of 20 such binaries [89]. They assumed that both members of the binary formed from the same molecular cloud and therefore possess the same fraction of metals. They then identified the empirical color–magnitude relationship among the M dwarfs that successfully traced the metallicities of the more massive companions, although subsequent studies refined this relationship and placed it on an absolute scale [90–92]. Rojas-Ayala et al. [93], with a similar motivation, identified an empirical relationship for both metallicity and temperature with K band spectral features (or combinations thereof) in M dwarfs. This technique has since been extended into J band, H band, and optical wavelengths [94–96,92]. These metrics rely upon spectral indices: the ratio of fluxes from different parts of the spectrum, as well as equivalent widths, which are measures of the strength of *individual* molecular or atomic absorption features (specifically, the $\Delta\lambda$ centered on the λ_0 for the transition within which a rectangle encloses the same area as the absorption line). Newton et al. (2015) have since demonstrated that equivalent widths alone of some M dwarf spectral features encode not only metallicity, but their stellar radii and effective temperature as well [97]. Recent work, which we describe more in Section 3.1, suggests that metallicity metrics contain a hidden dependence upon carbon-to-oxygen ratio [98].

2.4. Mass-radius relationship

Theoretical modeling of M dwarfs is tasked not only with the creation of realistic synthetic spectra (described in the previous section), but also the accurate reproduction of their masses and radii. These properties depend on the interior structure of stars. Here too, we rely upon empirical benchmarks. M dwarfs in eclipsing geometries with other stars directly furnish mass, radius, and effective temperature (e.g. [99,88,100,101]). For M dwarfs near enough to have their diameters directly measured via interferometry, we have direct access to radius and temperature [102–104,47,105–107].

There exists a tension between stellar models and empirically-derived properties for low-mass stars at the level of 5%–10% [108–110,100,111,101,112]. These models typically underpredict the radii and overpredict their temperatures. This result is robust to other possible observational biases such as tidal inflation in binaries, though the effect is smaller when the binary is widely separated [112,67].

Viewed through the lens of exoplanetary science, precise knowledge of the planetary properties hinges on knowledge of the mass-radius relation for M dwarfs. A discrepancy of 10% near the 1.5 R_{\oplus} value, for example, profoundly affects the interpretation of the planet's composition [113]. In the case of the first Earth-sized planets observed to transit an M dwarf, the authors employed a proxy star of the same spectral type with directly-measured properties [114]. Ultimately, *distance* measurements to nearby M dwarfs will reduce the systematic error on their radii and refine their uncertainties (and correspondingly, the radii of their planets). Dittmann et al. (2014), using distances measured with parallax for MEarth M dwarfs, found they were on average 0.08 R_{\odot} larger than the radius estimates derived with no distance information [115]. Forthcoming parallaxes measured with ESA's *Gaia* mission [116] will furnish radius measurements of the 4×10⁵ M dwarfs within 100 pc to within 2%-3% [117,118].

2.5. Planet detectability

Several factors conspire to make M dwarfs the predominate sites for exoplanetary study in the next decade. This is particularly true for exoplanets residing in the stars' habitable zones (we consider the definition of this zone in detail in Section 4). Planets orbiting M dwarfs produce a larger observational signature. The same size planet will induce a larger reflex motion on a lower-mass host star than a Sun-like star (2.5 times larger for a 0.25 M_{\odot} M4V dwarf), and block a larger fraction of starlight in the transit geometry (1.3 mmag for an Earth transiting an M4V dwarf, versus 0.084 mmag for the Sun) [119]. But crucially, the smaller luminosity of M dwarfs means that potentially habitable planets can reside much closer to the host star. The transit probability of planets in the habitable zone of M dwarfs is corresponding higher as well. The probability of a transit for a planet residing in the habitable zone is 1.5% (M4V dwarf) and 2.7% (M8V dwarf), significantly above the Earth–Sun value of 0.47% [119].

However, though planets orbiting M dwarfs produce larger observational signatures than the same planet orbiting a larger star, M dwarfs present a unique set of challenges for planet detection. Stellar magnetic activity can confound the interpretation of M dwarf radial velocities. Activity in the form of both starspots and convective inhomogeneities can mimic exoplanetary signatures at the rotational period of the star or its harmonics. When star spots rotate onto the limb of the star, they can change the spectral line profiles and therefore its centroid [120]. Localized magnetic fields associated with starspots can also modify convective flow, producing a net blueshift [121,122]. While stellar activity presents challenges to radial velocity detection of planets around stars across the Main Sequence, only for M dwarfs does the characteristic rotation period s of early-to-mid M dwarfs [123]. In this work and similar work by Vanderburg et al. (2016), they found that typical rotation periods of M dwarfs with spectral type earlier than M4V overlaps with the orbital periods of planets in their habitable zones (see Fig. 1) [124].

M dwarf planet detection with the transit method, in contrast, is less impeded by stellar variability. Stellar flares in light curves can potentially complicate the search for transits, and have even been observed during transit events themselves [125]. However, studies of M dwarf photometric variability on the timescales of transits conclude that stellar activity should not meaningfully affect the detection of exoplanets [126,127] (though they caution that this depends upon photometric filter and spectral type).

These challenges notwithstanding, we know now of hundreds of planets orbiting M dwarfs. We describe our current understanding of planet occurrence orbiting M dwarfs in the next section.

3. Observational landscape and demographics of M-dwarf planets

3.1. RV planets and the dearth of gas giants, metallicity effects

Hot and warm Jupiters orbiting Sun-like stars constituted the bulk of planet discoveries for 20 years. Stars with masses close to the Sun are well-suited to radial velocity searches: they are bright, rotate slowly, and their spectra contain a forest of narrow absorption lines well-suited for measuring high-precision Doppler shifts at optical wavelengths [42]. Yet, within 3 years of the very first radial velocity detection of an exoplanet, the first planet orbiting an M dwarf was uncovered around GJ 876 [63,128]. It was only the ninth planet to be discovered around a Main Sequence star [129]. Before M dwarfs were



Fig. 1. Figure 1 from Newton et al. [123], showing stellar rotation period versus mass for late K and M dwarfs. The divergence of stars into an upper and lower envelope with rotation period is clear below the fully-convective mass of $0.35 M_{\odot}$. The blue shaded region depicts the range of orbital periods corresponding for the stellar habitable zone. Possibilities for confusion of activity and planetary signals are highest where their periodicities overlap. Mid-to-late M dwarfs, which rotate either faster or slower than a habitable planet orbits, are at a distinct advantage. *Source:* This figure is reproduced from [123] with permission from the authors and AAS.

revealed to host small planets ($<4 R_{\oplus}$) in abundance (which we describe in detail in Section 3.5), their dearth of gas giants established them as comparatively poor planet hosts [130–132,42]. To date there is still only a single known hot Jupiter orbiting an M dwarf [133], so the earliest era of exoplanetology was heavily focused upon larger stars.

The sample of planets detected with radial velocity around M dwarfs is comparatively small, yet rich in science. The first occurrence rate calculations for M dwarfs with RV used only 11 planet detections [134]. In comparison, later that same year, the occurrence rate from transits employed more than 100 detections from NASA's *Kepler* Mission [135]. In fact, both of these measurements postdate the first planet occurrence rate for M dwarfs, which was in fact calculated from microlensing detections (described in more detail in Section 3.3) [136]. The finding that metal-rich stars are likelier to host Jovian planets [137] at first hinted that a metallicity offset between Sun-like stars and M dwarfs still host 2–4 times fewer Jovian planets [131].

As radial velocity sensitivity to M dwarfs improved, both with use of larger telescopes [138,89], infrared spectroscopy [139], and longer time baselines, their population of smaller planets came into focus. The landmark discovery of the 1.3 M_{\oplus} temperate planet orbiting the closest star to Earth resulted from a 16-year-long radial velocity campaign of 0.12 M_{\odot} M dwarf Proxima Centauri [30]. Even with the 1 m s⁻¹ precision possible with the HARPS spectrograph at La Silla over many years [140], the iron-clad discovery of Proxima b hinged upon nearly nightly observations of the star from 2016 January–March [25]. Its discovery highlights yet another challenge to radial velocity searches. While the semi-amplitude of Proxima b at 1.4 m s⁻¹ is not especially small [140], it eluded detection for years because of the sparse radial velocity time sampling coupled with the long stellar activity cycle [30]. The procedure for detangling aliases from orbital frequencies is very sensitive to the time sampling of observations [141]. This is particularly salient for M dwarfs, whose typical rotation periods can overlap with the orbital periods of habitable-zone planets (see Section 2.5).

Between $1-4 R_{\oplus}$, the planet-metallicity correlation is weaker across spectral type [142–144]. Some studies find that a typical protoplanetary disk produces a continuum of planets in this range, with less to no effect from host star metal content [145]. Others find that stellar metallicity does play a role for planets this size, particularly with respect to whether more Earth-like or Neptune-like planets result [146,147]. One major caveat in the endeavor to link stellar metallicity to planet occurrence is detection method bias. The preferential sensitivities of the radial velocity and transit techniques to different types of planets (i.e., dense low-mass planets versus gaseous sub-Neptunes, respectively [148]) may also confound a simple interpretation.

More recent work has examined the relationship between metallicity and carbon-to-oxygen ratio as inferred from spectra. Carbon and oxygen abundances affect the pseudo-continua near spectral metallicity indicators, so that C/O enrichment can significantly bias metallicity measurements [98]. The empirical planet-metallicity correlation may therefore also encode a dependence upon C/O ratio. There exists a strong theoretical framework for such an effect, based upon the hypothesis that planetesimal chemistry (and indeed, the presence or absence of planets) reflects the composition of oxygenrich dust inherited from the molecular cloud [149–152].

3.2. MEarth, GJ 1214b, and TRAPPIST

Up until 2009, the landscape of transiting exoplanets was confined to a single planet smaller than Neptune. CoRoT-7b, orbiting a G dwarf 80% the mass of the Sun, was discovered with ESA's CoRoT Mission and was the first rocky planet outside of the Solar System to have a measured density [153,154]. So-called super-Earths, intermediate in size between the Earth and Neptune, eluded wide-field transit surveys of Sun-like stars. Their typical precision over a transit duration was several

times larger than the transit of a rocky planet (0.001 mag or 1000 ppm precision, in contrast with the 300 ppm transit of CoRoT-7b itself).

The MEarth Observatory was designed to detect planets as small as 2 R_{\oplus} from the ground with off-the-shelf components, simply by targeting M dwarfs rather than Sun-like stars [119,155]. A potentially rocky planet silhouetted against an M dwarf can produce a transit readily detectable from the ground, where its counterpart around a Sun-like star might be detectable only from space (see Section 2.5 for additional discussion about the detectability of planets orbiting M dwarfs). There existed only one planet known to transit an M dwarf before MEarth: GJ 436b was first detected with radial velocity measurements [138,156] and only discovered to transit afterward [157]. The high proper motion of the nearby M dwarfs on MEarth's curated target list offered an additional advantage. The high false-positive rate challenging ground-based transit surveys is due to blended eclipsing binaries. When combined with the light of the target star, these binaries can produce stellar eclipses shallow enough to masquerade as planets. MEarth's stars, however, possess high enough proper motions that a blend could be *a priori* ruled out by examining the field before or afterward for evidence of additional stars at the location of the planet host.

The discovery of GJ 1214b was the first of its kind, a transiting Super-Earth detected from the ground, and a super-Earth transiting an M dwarf [158]. The brightness and size of the host star suddenly placed atmospheric studies within reach for an exoplanet smaller than Neptune. The first transmission spectrum for GJ 1214b was gathered from the ground with the Very Large Telescope facility [159], and hundreds of hours of observations from NASA's *Hubble* and *Spitzer* missions followed [160,161,20,162]. The flatness of the transmission spectrum resists conclusive interpretation, but the first transiting super-Earth to orbit an M dwarf is likely a cloudy or hazy world [20].

The TRAPPIST survey has already uncovered three small planets by similarly monitoring the brightnesses of small stars [163]. The transits of these rocky planets appeared after 2 years of observation with TRAPPIST, a 60 cm prototype telescope that will ultimately comprise part of the SPECULOOS observatory (see Section 3.6). While MEarth focuses upon mid-M dwarfs, TRAPPIST targets spectral types later than M6V (cooler than 3000 K [47]). The very existence of the three planets orbiting the 0.12 R_{\odot} star TRAPPIST-1 affirms that planet formation proceeds all the way to the bottom of the Main Sequence [163].

3.3. Microlensing and direct imaging

While the radial velocity and the transit detection methods favor close-in planets, both microlensing and direct imaging are best suited to planets at wide separations. There exists some overlap in detectability for radial velocity and microlensing searches, but the methods are mostly disjoint [164]. The typical M dwarf planet detected via microlensing is Saturn-sized and orbits 2.5 AU from its 0.5 M_{\odot} host star [165]. Such a star would present a 5 m s⁻¹ peak-to-peak reflex motion over 7 years at the median inclination, challenging but detectable for radial velocity surveys like the California Planet Survey (CPS) and for HARPS [164,42,134]. However, the planetary mass function inferred from microlensing surveys declines steeply for smaller planets [166]. Marginalizing over the period and mass parameter space of planets plumbed by microlensing surveys, the posterior distribution in semi-amplitude peaks at 0.2 m s⁻¹. Thus, the scarcity of giant planets orbiting M dwarfs inferred from RV searches alone is due to their small signatures with that detection method. In fact, M dwarfs host on average of $0.15_{-0.07}^{+0.06}$ giant planets per star (out to periods of 10^4 days) when microlensing detections are included; radial velocity results alone would place that occurrence rate closer to 3% [167,134,42,168]. However, with all detection methods accounted for, the occurrence rate of giant planets orbiting M dwarfs is still 4 times smaller than for FGK dwarfs [167].

Direct imaging presents another set of constraints on the occurrence of M-dwarf planets Jupiter-sized and larger. Current calculations place the occurrence rate at $6.5\% \pm 3.0\%$ for planets between $1 < m/M_J <$ out to 20 AU (orbital periods of $\approx 10^2$ years) [169], and there exists an upper limit of 10% when considering orbits out to 100 AU [170]. Fewer than 6.0% of M dwarfs host massive gas giants in the 5–13 M_{lup} range [170].

3.4. The Kepler sample

NASA's *Kepler* Mission was launched in May 2009 into an Earth-trailing orbit, where it would spend four years dutifully monitoring thousands of stars for transit signals [31]. Of the approximately half a million stars brighter than 16th magnitude and residing in *Kepler*'s field of view, telemetry concerns limited the *Kepler* census to only a fraction of these. The selection process from *Kepler*'s Input Catalog [171] reflected its science driver to establish the frequency of Earth-like planets orbiting Sun-like stars: 90,000 of the 150,000 stars in the *Kepler* sample were G type stars on or near the Main Sequence [172]. The calculus of star selection also favored detectability of transits in *Kepler*'s optical bandpass. While the larger transits of M dwarfs made these appealing under that criterion, the feasibility of radial velocity follow-up strongly favored optically bright stars [172]. The balance between these factors resulted in 3000 M dwarfs joining the *Kepler* sample, heavily weighted toward early spectral types [135]. We discuss the yield of M-dwarf planets uncovered by *Kepler* in the next section.

3.5. Occurrence rates

The dearth of close-in gas giants orbiting M dwarfs hints at planet formation proceeding differently around smaller stars. Indeed, both the character of an average planet and an average *system* of planets differ between M dwarfs and Sun-like stars.



Fig. 2. Figure 7 from Mulders et al. [175], showing planet radius distribution vs. planet occurrence (top) and cumulative planet mass per star (bottom) for orbital periods between 2 and 50 days and M-, K-, G-, and F-dwarf host stars. [175]. *Source:* This figure is reproduced from [175] with permission from the authors and AAS.

The sensitivity of NASA's *Kepler* Mission to small planets revealed the stark difference in planetary budget for M dwarfs as compared to hotter stars. The fact of M dwarfs hosting fewer giant planets than Sun-like stars was clear prior to *Kepler*'s launch, but *Kepler* uncovered that they host many more *small* planets. Early results for orbital periods interior to 50 days showed that planets between 2 and 4 R_{\oplus} are twice as numerous around M dwarfs than Sun-like stars [173]. In fact, data from the first year and a half of Kepler's nominal 4 year mission showed that M dwarfs host an average of $0.90_{-0.03}^{+0.04}$ planets per star between 0.5 and 4 R_{\oplus} [135]. That finding has since been extended to planets out to an AU [40,174–176], within which orbital period a typical M dwarfs hosts 2.0 ± 0.45 planets per star [174] (consistent with the microlensing result of 1.9 ± 0.5 planets per M dwarf between 1 and $10^4 M_{\oplus}$ [167]). There exist 3.5 times more small planets ($1.0-2.8 R_{\oplus}$) orbiting M dwarfs than main-sequence FGK stars, but two times fewer Neptune-sized ($>2.8 R_{\oplus}$) and larger planets [175] (see Fig. 2). Given the ubiquity of M dwarfs in the Milky Way, this finding has profound implications for the proximity of the nearest small exoplanet to Earth. Results even with a subset of the earliest *Kepler* data found that the nearest transiting Earth-size planet in the habitable zone of a cool star must lie within 21 pc of the Sun [135]. With the entirety of the 4 year nominal mission data in hand, that number was revised down to 10 pc [40].

Occurrence rates define a "mean" planetary system. But in fact, no one model for a system of planets (characterized by a typical number of planets, with orbital inclinations drawn from a typical Rayleigh distribution) adequately recovers *Kepler*'s ensemble statistics. Stars hosting more than one transiting planet offer critical insight here. They allow for study not only of planet occurrence, but also for system architectures: transit duration and period ratios probe the mutual inclinations and spacings of adjacent planets. For Kepler's multi-planet systems, flat (mutual inclinations drawn from a Rayleigh distribution with $\sigma < 3^{\circ}$) and manifold models are apt descriptors [177–181]. However, the best-fitting models to the Kepler yield underpredict the number of singly-transiting systems by a factor of two [177,182]. This feature of the *Kepler* multi-planet ensemble is termed "the *Kepler* dichotomy".

For M dwarfs in particular, the flat and manifold ($N \ge 5$ planets mutually inclined by an average of 2°) model occurs in 45^{+12}_{-23} % of planetary systems, while the other planetary systems host either a single planet, or multiple planets with average mutual inclinations > 10° [183]. In contrast, for Sun-like stars, only 24% ± 7% of systems are arranged in this dynamically cool fashion [184].



Fig. 3. Schematic diagram of the traditional orbital distance boundaries of the habitable zone (HZ) for stars of different masses. The red and orange lines denote the optimistic "recent Venus" (inner) and "early Mars" (outer) edges of the HZ. The blue lines bound the conservative "runaway greenhouse" (inner) and "maximum CO₂ greenhouse" (outer) HZ limits. The Solar System planets, as well as several habitable-zone exoplanets are plotted here for reference. *Source:* This figure is reproduced with permission from the author. Image credit: Chester Harman.

3.6. Future observational work: Gaia, TESS and beyond

NASA's Transiting Exoplanet Survey Satellite (TESS), to be launched in late 2017, will unite the advantages of wide-field transit surveys with the precision and duty cycle of photometry from space [185]. The yield of small planets will be rich: of the 1700 transiting planets TESS is expected to uncover, 500 will possess radii smaller than $2 R_{\oplus}$. A typical TESS target star receives 27 days of continuous observation, so the sensitivity of the mission strongly favors short periods [186]. A handful of transits of a small planet will be detectable over this duration only if those transits are individually large, which is why 75% of small planets detected by TESS are expected to orbit M dwarfs [186]. It is likely that *every* small planet detected by TESS to reside in its star's habitable zone will orbit an M dwarf [186], making M dwarfs almost certainly the sites for focused follow-up atmospheric study with the James Webb Space Telescope (JWST).

ESA's CHEOPS mission [187] and potentially ExoplanetSAT [188] will also monitor nearby stars for transit signatures in short order from space, while EXTrA [189] will combine spectroscopy with photometry to improve their ground-based transit search. The SPECULOOS observatory will monitor M dwarfs of spectral type M6 or later for transits [190]. ESA's PLATO mission, to be launched in the 2022–2024 timeframe, will be sensitive to transits of M-dwarf planets even beyond the snow line [191]. ESA's Gaia Mission, launched in 2013, will have a manifold impact upon M dwarf and exoplanetary study. Using the astrometric detection method, the mission is sensitive to Saturn mass planets around M dwarfs out to 25 pc that reside between 1 and 4 AU of their host stars [117]. Moreover, the precision determination of the radii and distances of *known* M dwarf planet hosts to 5% [192] will refine in turn our precision of the sizes of their planets.

A suite of spectrographs will also train their gazes on low-mass stars. MINERVA-Red, a photometric and spectroscopic observatory at Mt. Hopkins, will ultimately conduct its M dwarf planet search nearly autonomously [193]. The SPIRou spectropolarimeter (SpectroPolarimétre Infra-Rouge, R \sim 75,000) to be mounted on the 3.6 m Canada France Hawaii Telescope (CFHT) will search for radial velocity signatures of planets orbiting low mass stars [194]. The detection of the magnetic fields of the stars themselves with SPIRou will enable the detailed study of the impact of these fields upon planet occurrence [195]. CARMENES, an échelle spectrograph (R \sim 82,000) designed for the 3.5 m Calar Alto Telescope, will specifically target 300 nearby M dwarfs later than M4 [196], similar to the target strategy of the Habitable Planet Finder on the 10 m Hobby–Eberly Telescope [197].

4. Habitable planets: Beyond equilibrium temperature

The primary step in classifying a planet as "potentially habitable" has historically been to identify a planet that orbits at a particular distance from its host star to place it in the star's habitable zone. This is because for extrasolar planets the presence of surface liquid water is considered to be the most important indicator of a habitable planet, as all life on Earth uses it as a solvent for chemical reactions [198,199]. The habitable zone for stars of different masses is shown in Fig. 3. While ice-covered planets could harbor life in the ocean beneath a frozen surface [200], it would be challenging to detect the presence of sub-surface life remotely. Planets with conditions amenable to life on the surface offer the best chance for the spectroscopic detection of gases expelled into the atmosphere that are uniquely biological in origin.

Too close in to the star, and a planet risks losing its entire water inventory to space in a runaway greenhouse effect [201], defining the conservative inner edge of the habitable zone (IHZ). At the outer edge of the habitable zone (OHZ) the maximum CO_2 greenhouse limit is reached. As regions of the spectrum become opaque, it becomes less effective to increase temperatures through the addition of CO_2 molecules into the atmosphere [202]. The effects of Rayleigh scattering then

dominate over the greenhouse effect of increased CO_2 , and temperatures above the freezing point of water can no longer be maintained by increasing CO_2 [2,203–205,12,11].

However, many factors and processes can affect planetary habitability other than orbital distance from a parent star. The long-term presence of surface liquid water depends upon the maintenance of a climate capable of sustaining the specific range of temperatures and pressures necessary to keep water in its liquid form. Over the past decade, the exploration and analysis of the potential habitability of extrasolar planets has expanded to include the use of multidimensional climate modeling. This approach has facilitated consideration of the broad range of stellar and planetary conditions that can influence the presence of surface liquid water on a potentially habitable world.

Planetary climate can be affected by the properties of the host star – its lifetime, activity level, and luminosity, among other factors – as well as the planet's individual properties, including its environment. An understanding of the interplay between stellar and planetary environments and their effects on planetary climate is crucial to an accurate assessment of the potential habitability of M-dwarf planets.

4.1. Planetary environment

A planet's climate is primarily determined by the incoming stellar radiation it receives from its host star, and the response of the planet's atmosphere and surface to that incoming energy, based on the planet's physical and orbital properties. Any imbalance due to the planet's response results in a change in surface temperature. Planetary surface temperature is therefore inextricably tied to the manner in which global energy balance is achieved between the incoming stellar energy and the outgoing thermal radiation emitted by the planet, which depends on the individual properties of the planet and its host star.

The global energy balance of a planet is often expressed in terms of its "equilibrium temperature"—the temperature of the planet assuming it is radiating back to space all of the incoming radiation it receives, as a blackbody. The presence of an atmosphere largely impacts the actual surface temperature on a planet, which, depending on the strength of its greenhouse effect, can be hundreds of degrees hotter than the equilibrium temperature, as is the case on Venus [206,207]. Even with a relatively mild greenhouse effect, the presence and composition of an atmosphere can increase a planet's surface temperature by tens of degrees compared to its equilibrium temperature, as it does for the Earth [208], which could mean the difference between a frozen planet and one that maintains an ample supply of liquid water on its surface. The equilibrium temperature therefore gives almost no information about the temperature on the surface of a planet with a significant atmosphere. While the identification of a planet orbiting its star at a sufficient distance to yield an equilibrium temperature between the freezing and boiling points of liquid water (273 K and 373 K, respectively) is a helpful first step, it by no means signifies the unequivocal discovery of a habitable planet.

The specific composition of an atmosphere, and its interaction with the distribution of radiation from its parent star, can have a fundamental effect on planetary climate. In particular, atmospheric molecules that absorb strongly in the infrared, such as carbon dioxide (CO_2), water vapor (H_2O), methane (CH_4), and ozone (O_3) can absorb a larger fraction of the incoming stellar radiation (hereafter "instellation") from a cooler star that has more of its output in the infrared (IR).

For planets orbiting M-dwarf stars, gases that absorb strongly in the IR and near-IR – where M dwarfs emit strongly – are most relevant. Previous work has shown that the broadband planetary Albedo – the reflectivity of the planet (including an atmosphere) integrated over the entire wavelength spectrum – decreases for simulated planets with Earth-like atmospheres around M-dwarf stars, compared to similar planets orbiting hotter, brighter stars. This is due in part to the larger absorption cross sections of CO_2 and water vapor in the near-IR, where M dwarfs are strongly emitting [2,36,14,209]. Additionally, the lower Albedo of surface ice and snow in the near-IR plays a role [38,14,209,15], as discussed in Section 5. This lower planetary Albedo may allow M-dwarf planets to absorb more instellation from their host stars, increasing their global mean surface temperature [2,36,14,15,209].

While habitability is often assumed to depend on the close alignment between a planet's atmospheric composition and that of the Earth, a wide range of atmospheric compositions and surface pressures is possible on exoplanets, and these different scenarios could have important implications for surface habitability on these worlds. For example, simulations of planets at a range of surface pressures have found that increased surface pressure results in larger horizontal heat fluxes, which reduce equator-to-pole temperature gradients, but smaller vertical heat fluxes, which cause increased surface temperatures [210]. As will be discussed in Section 5, higher surface pressures could therefore increase the habitable surface area on synchronously-rotating planets or planets orbiting far from their stars [211,34,212], by minimizing the amount of the planet that would otherwise freeze over entirely.

The atmospheric constituents themselves will greatly influence resulting surface temperatures on potentially habitable planets. For planets with dense CO_2 atmospheres, atmospheric absorption of near-IR radiation will increase surface temperatures, which could increase the habitable surface area of a planet (e.g., [37,213]), though CO_2 condensation will become more likely and collisional line broadening more critical above 1–2 bar of CO_2 [214]. Near the outer edge of their host stars' habitable zones, the effects of Rayleigh scattering will eventually dominate over warming by atmospheric absorption of CO_2 [2,36,14–16], resulting in frozen surface conditions.

Alternative means of warming distant orbiting planets other than by increasing atmospheric CO_2 concentration have been explored, and would not require an active carbon cycle. Planets with thick envelopes of H_2 – an incondensable greenhouse gas – may experience clement conditions for surface liquid water at far lower values of instellation than their counterparts with thick CO₂ atmospheres [215]. However, thick hydrogen envelopes on planets at close distances to their stars could negatively impact habitability, by increasing surface temperatures to levels detrimental to surface life [216], though the high stellar activity of M dwarfs could possibly photoevaporate these envelopes, leaving habitable cores [217]. As will be discussed in Section 5, the intense stellar activity that is a unique property of M-dwarf stars, especially early in their lifetimes, can significantly affect atmospheric chemistry and evolution, particularly ozone column density [218,219], surface water concentration and atmospheric molecular oxygen abundance [220], and atmospheric CO₂ inventory and stability [221], as well as the formation of photochemical cloud and haze layers [222,223]. These effects can impact the surface shielding of life from harmful UV radiation, the lifetimes and mixing ratios of biogenic gases such as methane (CH₄) in the atmospheres of M-dwarf planets [218], the spectroscopic detectability of biosignatures [223], and the likelihood of false positives for life [220,221].

Changes in ocean/land fraction have also been shown to affect planetary climate [224–226]. Global Climate Model (GCM) simulations of land planets orbiting Sun-like stars found these planets to be less susceptible to episodes of globalscale glaciation – so-called "snowball" states, akin to the "Snowball Earth" events [227] that may have occurred \sim 720 and 635 million years ago on the Earth [226] – than their "aqua planet" (ocean-covered) counterparts, due to the lower thermal inertia of land and drier atmospheres [225]. GCM simulations of M-dwarf planets have found that they may be less susceptible to snowball states regardless of land percentage [14]. Additionally, while the traditional boundaries of the habitable zone are predicated on the assumption of a carbonate–silicate-cycle similar to that on Earth – where the silicate weathering rate increases with planetary surface temperature [228] – the efficiency of a carbonate–silicate cycle on exoplanets remains unknown. Abbot et al. [229] found that the weathering rate does not depend on land fraction on partially ocean-covered planets, as long as their surfaces are composed of at least 1% land. However, using a plate tectonic–carbon cycle model, Foley [230] found that the amount of exposed land area and total atmospheric CO₂ inventory influences the habitability of the steady-state climate on a planet. Hot, high-CO₂, ocean-dominated planets may lose all of their water before silicate weathering can re-stabilize the climate, and therefore may be less likely to exhibit clement conditions for life [230].

A planet's orbital elements and dynamics are essential to the discussion of climate and habitability. It has been long understood that at larger planetary obliquity - the angle between the planet's spin axis and the axis perpendicular to the orbital plane – a planet's seasonality increases [231–234]. Recent research has shown that habitable surface area increases for large obliguities [235]. And planets that experience high-frequency oscillations in obliguity may avoid global glaciation. as neither pole of the planet faces away from the star for a long enough time for thick ice sheets to develop [236]. A reduced negative cloud feedback on tidally-locked M-dwarf planets with non-zero obliquities could increase surface temperatures [237]. The presence of moons may help stabilize a planet's obliquity [238], as is the case on the Earth [239]. However, the importance of a moon as a stabilizing mechanism remains uncertain. Recent work found that without the presence of a moon, any obliquity variations are significantly constrained [240], and evolve slowly enough to eschew detrimental effects on long-term habitability [241]. Large moons could in fact adversely affect habitability on planets at the outer edge of a star's habitable zone, by preventing obliquity oscillations that may otherwise inhibit ice growth on a planet's surface [236]. Additionally, annually-averaged insolation increases with orbital eccentricity [242,243,104], and modeling studies have shown that high-eccentricity planets exit episodes of global ice cover more easily [244]. However, high-eccentricity, highluminosity planets could experience dramatic climate differences between apoastron and periastron [245], and planets with large eccentricities found in the habitable zone around low-mass stars could be subject to temperatures hot enough to negatively impact habitability [8].

Statistical surveys indicate that \sim 40% of discovered planetary candidates are part of multiple-planet systems [26], and that their false-positive discovery probability is low, implying that these candidates are likely to be planets [240,246]. The changes in spin state and orbital eccentricity possible as a result of interactions between a potentially habitable planet, its host star, and other planets in the system could have important consequences for climate and planetary habitability (e.g., [16]). For example, planets with companions will have orbital eccentricities that undergo oscillations [247], while also experiencing a strong tidal interaction from the parent star that can fix the rotation rate as a function of eccentricity. The particular stellar environment in which a planet resides can have a significant impact on habitability.

4.2. Stellar environment

Although planetary habitability is affected by many other factors besides orbital distance from a parent star, the proximity of planets orbiting in the habitable zones of certain types of stars is an important consideration. Specifically, as discussed in detail in the following section, the habitability of planets orbiting M-dwarf stars is complicated by the close proximity of the habitable zones of these stars, given their lower stellar luminosities. In such close-in orbits, tidal forces between the star and orbiting planet are significant, and can modify the rotation rate of the planet.

Planetary rotation rate has been shown to affect atmospheric circulation [34,248–251,210], as more slowly rotating planets exhibit a weaker Coriolis force, and longer periods of daytime illumination, which cause stronger convection and clouds in the substellar region of the planet [252], as shown in Fig. 4.

The tidal locking that can result from gravitational interactions between a star and a close-in planet can lead to captures into spin–orbit resonances [253], as has occurred for the planet Mercury [254,255]. Synchronous rotation – a 1:1 spin–orbit resonance, and an extreme case of this tidal locking behavior – may occur, where the length of the planet's day is equal to



Fig. 4. Geographical differences in cloud percentage between rapidly-(left, 1 day) and slowly-(right, 128 days) rotating planets receiving different amounts of instellation, from Figure 2 of Yang. et al. [252]. Surface temperature in Kelvin is shown as black contours in intervals of 5 K [252]. *Source:* This figure is reproduced from [252] with permission from the authors and AAS.

its year. In this rotation state, one side of the planet faces the star in perpetual day, while the other side remains in eternal darkness. A planet whose substellar point is fixed is subject to enhanced radiative cooling [256], weakened low-latitude zonal winds (which also cool a planet), and increased atmospheric latent and oceanic diffusive heat transport, which could reduce day–night temperature differences on the planet [257].

Due to the relatively long eccentricity decay timescales [254,258] compared to the timescales for spin–orbit resonance capture [259,258], planets in a range of spin–orbit resonances with non-zero eccentricities could be common [260,261]. Eccentric planets could exhibit vastly different global mean surface temperatures depending on the particular spin–orbit resonance and resulting pattern of insolation, which can affect planetary Albedo [260,261]. Additionally, a planet with an oscillating eccentricity due to its companions can bounce chaotically between spin–orbit resonances [262], and the resulting effect on climate and habitability is unknown.

The evolution in understanding of the extent to which tidal interactions between a star and a close orbiting planet can affect a planet's global energy budget has given rise to an expanded definition of the habitable zone beyond its traditional derivation. Recent studies have found that terrestrial exoplanets in eccentric orbits that take them into the habitable zones of low-mass stars could produce enough tidally-induced heating in their interiors to cause a runaway greenhouse state. This "Tidal Venus" scenario could lead to planetary dessication, and is most likely to occur on planets orbiting stars of masses less than $0.3 M_{\odot}$ [10], underscoring the importance of including such mechanisms in the habitability appraisal of M-dwarf planets. However, tidal heating may also enhance habitability, by driving plate tectonics on small planets whose radiogenic heating is insufficient to the task, and could aid in maintaining planetary atmospheres through volatile outgassing [8,263].

The last decade of theoretical research has shed light on the limiting nature of the traditional habitable zone as it was originally devised. It is now understood that a detailed characterization of the planet host stars and their evolutionary histories is also essential to the discussion of which habitable-zone planets might sustain conditions that are conducive to the long-term survival of life [264]. It has become clear that both radiative and gravitational influences contribute strongly to the climatic evolution and stability of a planet, and by extension its ability to maintain liquid water on its surface over long timescales. In the next section, we discuss in detail the radiative and gravitational effects that are unique to the M-dwarf stellar and planetary environment, and therefore crucial to the question of whether planets orbiting in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars are likely to be habitable.

5. New theoretical considerations and their impact on M-dwarf planet habitability

It was once believed that life could not survive on a planet orbiting an M-dwarf star. The environment would be too different from that of the Earth around the Sun given the harsh stellar radiation, short orbital periods and resulting strong tidal effects. Indeed, planets orbiting M-dwarf stars would be exposed to a very different environment compared to planets orbiting hotter, brighter stars. This is due to the unique radiative and gravitational properties of these small, cool stars. However, as understanding has grown regarding the differences between M-dwarf stars as a spectral type, and brighter, less long-lived stars, so too has consideration of the prospects for life on planets orbiting these cool, small stars.

Questions have arisen about a planet's climate in the face of tidal effects induced between the planet and its close host star. The often tumultuous early lives of these stars have led to doubts about whether the very atmospheres of M-dwarf planets could withstand this prolonged phase of stellar evolution. And M-dwarf protostellar nebulae – the natal origins of these small red stars – have proven relevant to the search for liquid water on the surfaces of these worlds, and vital to the discussion of whether M-dwarf planets as a class are expected to be water rich.

It is through a combination of employing observational data for recently discovered planetary systems, and theoretical simulations using a hierarchy of computer models, that a deepened understanding has emerged of the effect on planetary climate and habitability of the wide range of properties that govern a planet's ability to sustain liquid water on its surface (see Section 4). This unified approach has allowed the identification of those planets that demonstrate the greatest likelihood for habitability across the broad range of factors that are currently unconstrained, and for which observational data are still limited. This approach has also improved our understanding of the likelihood of planets orbiting certain spectral classes of stars to be habitable.

Modeling efforts have concentrated on exploring the variations in these radiative and gravitational properties to quantify their effect on planetary climate, particularly with regard to planets orbiting M-dwarf stars. In this section we summarize the chief contributions to the field of knowledge regarding theoretical considerations crucial to the habitability of these planets, focusing on computationally-driven advances in research over the past decade.

5.1. Radiative effects

The radiative environment surrounding an M-dwarf star is very different from that of a hotter, Sun-like or brighter star. This is due to the lengthy lifetimes of M-dwarf stars compared to more luminous stars with rapid fuel-burning rates. The slower fuel-burning rate for M-dwarf stars is a chief advantage for habitability, because such stars offer abundant timescales for planetary and biological evolution. The earliest fossil evidence on Earth suggests that it took \sim 0.8–1 Gyr for life to develop on the Earth [265–268], though recent results suggest that signs of the emergence of life date back as far as 0.5 Gyr after the Earth's formation [269].

However, the long lifetimes of M-dwarf stars mean that these stars can be extremely active, particularly early in their lifetimes. The fraction of stars that are magnetically active has been found to increase monotonically with later spectral type – likely due to the longer activity lifetimes of late-type M dwarfs [83] – and reaches a peak at around a spectral type of M7 [55,270,271]. A strong correlation exists between stellar rotation period and magnetic activity in early-type M dwarfs [272], while it is less pronounced (though still present) in fully convective, late-type M dwarfs [273]. The intense chromospheric activity exhibited by M dwarfs can result in flares [274,275], which have been found to be more frequent [276,277] and with larger amplitude [278] for stars of later spectral type. Even less active M dwarfs have been found to exhibit significant X-ray and UV (XUV) emission and flare activity [279,280].

The XUV radiation from flares is particularly relevant for planetary habitability. M-dwarf stars have an extended premain sequence (PMS) phase [281,282]—the period of time prior to settling onto the Main Sequence to begin hydrogen fusion in their cores. This could present significant challenges for orbiting planets. While planets orbiting older Mdwarf stars may receive similar XUV emission levels to that received by the Earth [283], M-dwarf stars exhibit saturated emission levels for the first 0.5–1 Gyr, or longer for later-type M stars [284]. The stellar activity of M dwarfs is high, resulting in large amounts of XUV radiation emitted toward the surface of the planet, which may cause atmospheric erosion [285], a runaway greenhouse, and hydrodynamic escape on close orbiting planets [220]. Over the ~1 Gyr of an M-dwarf star's intense activity, a planet orbiting in its habitable zone could have been bombarded with this XUV radiation. By the time the M dwarf has settled onto the Main Sequence, planets that were once habitable may have lost oceans worth of water to space, and could be long dessicated and void of surface life [220]. However, a recent study of possible water loss in the atmospheres of ultracool dwarfs (T_{eff} <~ 3000 K) found that the TRAPPIST-1 planets [163], particularly TRAPPIST-1d, may still have retained enough water to maintain surface habitability, depending on their original water inventories [286].

M-dwarf planets observed today orbiting well outside of the inner edge of their stars' habitable zones may have been significantly interior to the runaway greenhouse distance threshold for 1 Gyr or more, as shown in Fig. 5. Over time the atmospheres of these planets could become oxygen rich (Fig. 5), due to the evaporation of oceans into the stratosphere, subsequent water photolysis, and the escape of the lighter H₂ to space ([220], also see [287,288]). A low inventory of non-condensing gases such as N₂ in a planet's atmosphere could prevent cold trapping of H₂O in the upper atmosphere, increasing the likelihood of abiotic O₂-rich worlds [289]. Depending on the atmospheric hydrogen content, a subsequent CO₂-dominated atmosphere may be depleted in great enough quantities to generate Earth-like abundances of abiotically produced O₂ and O₃ [221]. This could provide a false-positive signal observationally for life [221,220], though it may be possible to distinguish these planets from planets with biogenic O₂ in their atmospheres [221,290,291]. Additionally, due to the larger ratio of far-UV to near-UV radiation for M dwarf stars [279,280], CO₂-rich M-dwarf planets may have a greater susceptibility to develop abiotic O₂-rich atmospheres created by CO₂ photolysis (followed by recombination of O atoms with other O atoms) [292,293], particularly if O₂ surface sinks are small.

For planets that avoid the fate of losing their oceans, the high stellar activity of M-dwarf stars presents complications for their atmospheres, and for surface life. The effect of the UV radiation environment of M-dwarf host stars on the atmospheric photochemistry of orbiting planets has been recently explored [219,294,295]. Simulations of the incident UV flux from mid-M dwarf AD Leo found that the ozone number density within the atmosphere of an orbiting M-dwarf planet may not be significantly reduced by more than 1%, unless the proton flux that sometimes accompanies flare events is included, in which case the atmospheric ozone column depth could be depleted by as much as 94% [219]. Indeed, assuming flare characteristics similar to those of an active M dwarf such as GJ1243 [296] and an Earth-like planet orbiting in the habitable zone, the flare activity and associated energetic proton events could strongly impact the ability of the planet's atmosphere to shield the surface from harmful UV radiation, even for infrequent (\sim 1 per week) repeated proton events (M. Tilley,



Fig. 5. Top: The location of the empirical inner edge of the habitable zone (Recent Venus limit) as a function of time for stars from $0.08 M_{\odot}$ to $1 M_{\odot}$, from Figure 3 in Luger and Barnes [220]. The vertical dashed line denotes the 10 Myr formation timescale assumed in calculations. **Bottom**: From Figure 13 of in Luger and Barnes [220], a selection of recently-discovered super Earths that could have detectable O_2 atmospheres if they formed with a significant amount of surface water. The vertical dashed lines denote the Runaway Greenhouse (inner edge) and Maximum CO₂ greenhouse (outer edge) limits of the habitable zones on the left and right, respectively. Calculations assume a mass of $5 M_{\oplus}$, initially 10 terrestrial oceans' worth of surface water, and diffusion-limited escape. Contours show the atmospheric pressure of O_2 in bars that could have built up by the end of the runaway greenhouse phase, assuming all of it remained in the atmosphere [220].

Source: This figure is reproduced from [220] with permission from the authors and Mary Ann Liebert, Inc.

private communication). However, these ionizing particles are not always present during flare events. Additionally, recent theoretical work found that more than 25% of the ozone column remains on an M-dwarf planet that is subjected to high stellar activity [297]. This is due to the cosmic ray-induced production of HO_x species (OH, HO₂), which react with NO_x species (NO and NO₂) to produce HNO₃, thereby offsetting the destruction of ozone by NO_x. The result is a residual (albeit weaker) ozone signal in modeled spectra [297], which could be a contributing biosignature if detected along with oxygen [198]. And this combination would be more easily detected given early, active (rather than later-type) M-dwarf host stars, due to the increased UV fluxes [295]. The primary CO₂-dominant atmospheres of super Earths in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars may be more stable against thermal escape induced by XUV radiation, and retain more oxygen due to the preferential escape of CO₂ [298].

The detection of biosignatures – biologically-generated global impacts to a planet's atmospheric and/or surface environment that could be observed remotely [299,223] – would offer important clues about the habitability and evolutionary path of life on an M-dwarf planet. To place biosignatures in environmental context, indications that the planet is habitable should also be sought. The identification of specular reflection or "glint" from starlight on the surface of a planet, while challenging, could indicate the presence of an ocean [300–302,223], where life may have originated and developed. However, false positives for ocean glint are possible [303], and any remotely observed specular reflection from a surface ocean may not necessarily indicate the presence of liquid water, as evidenced by similar observations of hydrocarbon lake regions on Saturn's moon Titan [304]. Changes in surface reflectivity as a planet rotates beneath an instrument's viewing angle could be used to distinguish between the presence of oceans, ice, continents, or vegetation [305–307]. The vegetation "red edge" on Earth at wavelengths near 0.7 μ m [308–310] can potentially be detected in the Earth's disk-averaged spectrum [311,312]. If measured spectroscopically in a planet's atmosphere, O₂, or O₃, along with methane (CH₄) – which has been proposed to be more abundant and long lasting in the atmospheres of M-dwarf planets, due to the lower amounts of near-UV surface emission from these stars [218] – could be indicative of a possibly biogenic source of O₂,

15

such as oxygenic photosynthesis [313]. However, much recent work has been done to identify abiotic sources of O_2 on Mdwarf planets [292,289,314,220,221,293,288,315,316], and to also understand how to discriminate abiotic from biological sources using spectroscopic observations [314,221,293,317,290,291,223]. Methane, in addition to its biological sources, can be produced by abiotic processes such as serpentinization (the alteration of rocks with the addition of water into the crystal structure of their minerals; e.g. [318,319]), although this water – and tectonically – driven process itself could be a sign of habitability [320,223]. The detection of high concentrations of O_3 would increase the likelihood that any surface life would be protected from significant UV flare-induced biological damage [219] by a thick ozone layer, potentially affording life the opportunity to develop on land. However, a thin or non-existent ozone shield may not preclude the development of life on an M-dwarf planet, since the ocean could also provide UV radiation shielding [321]. Additional biosignatures such as nitrous oxide (N₂O, [322]), methyl chloride (CH₃Cl, [218]), and ethane, produced from photolysis of methyl-bearing sulfurrich gases like dimethyl sulfide (DMS) and dimethyl disulfide (DMDS) could possibly be measured in the atmospheres of M-dwarf planets with inactive (and therefore low UV flux-emitting) host stars, and could indicate the presence of microbial life [323].

The ultimate effect of flare activity from an M dwarf could be weakened due to the protection of a planet's magnetic field [219], though its strength on M-dwarf planets is uncertain. The strength of a planet's magnetic field is critical to its ability to maintain an atmosphere—that crucial shield that helps regulate a planet's climate, surface temperature, and day–night temperature contrasts [324]. Planetary magnetic fields also help protect the surface from cosmic-ray particles and other forms of incoming stellar radiation that may be harmful to biology [325–327]. Planetary magnetic moments may be weakened on tidally-locked M-dwarf planets [328,329]. Recent work found that magnetic field strengths of tens to hundreds of Gauss may be required to protect the atmospheres of habitable-zone planets orbiting mid M-dwarf stars from coronal mass ejections, or CMEs [330]. While it could be challenging for rocky exoplanets to attain that strong of a magnetic field, it would likely be easier for similar planets orbiting early M dwarfs to retain their atmospheres, given the lower expected CME impact rates [330]. Studies have found that tidally-induced heating of an Earth-mass planet with a fixed, eccentric orbit in the habitable zone of a low-mass star can cause a weakened magnetic field, among other effects, if the tidal heating is strong enough [331]. Driscoll and Barnes [331] also found that magnetic fields around M-dwarf planets should be common.

A planet's magnetic field also offers crucial protection from stellar wind erosion of its atmosphere [332]. The stellar wind dynamic pressures of M-dwarf stars could be several orders of magnitude greater than those of the Sun, and nonuniform (see e.g., [333]), resulting in a significant amount of Joule heating at the top of the atmosphere of close-in, habitablezone planets [334]. Stellar winds and extreme UV (EUV) activity have been shown to have an insignificant effect on the atmospheric mass loss rate of Venus-like M-dwarf planets, unless atmospheric ion acceleration is present [335]. However, stellar rotation rates of mid-to-late M-dwarf planets may be so fast that the magnetic fields of these stars would reduce the size of the magnetospheres of Earth-sized planets, resulting in stellar wind erosion of planetary atmospheres [336].

If the magnetic fields of M-dwarf planets are weakened compared with those of similar planets orbiting Sun-like or brighter stars, recent work has found that surface biology may not be affected. While stratospheric ozone concentration may be reduced by as much as 20% by galactic cosmic-ray protons, recent work has found that the increased UV flux reaching the planet's surface would have a negligible effect on surface biology, assuming an atmosphere with a surface pressure equal to that of the Earth [337].

Recent statistical studies of Kepler planets have found that a significant fraction of close-in, small planets have large H/He gas envelopes, which could preclude habitability, by increasing temperatures and pressures outside of the range for surface liquid water [216]. Theoretical studies have found that photoevaporation of these gas envelopes would be possible, given the intense XUV activity inherent to M dwarf stars [274,24,219,275], and that these planets could lose as much as ~1% of the H/He envelope, yielding habitable planets if the planets' cores are small enough ($M \le 0.9 M_{\oplus}$ near the IHZ or $M < 0.8 M_{\oplus}$ near the OHZ), and hydrodynamic escape is the chief mechanism [216].

It is difficult to directly measuring the Lyman-alpha (Ly α) emission line at 1216 Å– which dominates the Far-UV flux for late (cooler) M dwarfs – due to heavy attenuation by neutral hydrogen in the interstellar medium [338,339]. However, recent studies exploring the correlation between Ly α emission, and emission at other wavelengths more easily detected, using measurements from the *Hubble Space Telescope* [339] and the *Galaxy Evolution Explorer* [340], will increase the accuracy of photochemical models of exoplanet atmospheres, and help constrain the effect of the UV environment of M dwarfs on the atmospheric evolution of orbiting habitable-zone planets.

One of the areas of research that has seen the most marked evolution over the last decade is the exploration of the interaction between the spectral energy distribution (SED) of M-dwarf stars and the atmospheres and surfaces of their orbiting planets. The warming caused by atmospheric CO_2 and water vapor absorbing strongly in the near-IR, where M dwarfs emit strongly, has been established for some time, based on earlier work [2,36]. And recent studies have continued to explore the effect of stellar SED on the vertical temperature structure of an orbiting planet's atmosphere, and its resulting climate [14,209,341]. What has only recently emerged is an understanding of the influence on climate of the interaction between the SED of an M-dwarf host star and the icy and snowy surfaces of an orbiting planet.

When considering the effect of ice-Albedo feedback on planetary climate, most often what is considered is the interaction between ice and our own host star, the Sun. Ice and snow largely appear bright on the Earth, and the more light ice reflects back to space, the less it absorbs. This leads to cooler temperatures and more ice growth, resulting in increased solar radiation reflected away from the planet via this positive feedback process.



Fig. 6. The SEDs for F-, G-, K-, and M-dwarf stars, normalized by their peak flux, as shown in Figure 1 of Shields et al. [14]. *Source:* This figure is reproduced from [14] with permission from the authors and Mary Ann Liebert, Inc.



Fig. 7. Mean ice line latitude as a function of stellar flux for an aqua planet orbiting an M-, G-, and F-dwarf star, as shown in Figure 1 of Shields et al. [15]. Simulations assuming an initial warm start are in red (circles). Initial cold start simulations are in blue (asterisks) [15]. Source: This figure is reproduced from [15] with permission from the authors and AAS.

However, ice and snow have a spectral dependence, therefore the ice-Albedo feedback mechanism is sensitive to the wavelength of light coming from the host star. This means that the interaction between an M-dwarf SED – which peaks in the near-IR – and a planet's atmosphere and surface will have a different climatic effect from that between the SEDs of other host stars with more visible and near-ultraviolet (near-UV) output and their orbiting planets.

Fig. 6 shows the SEDs of different spectral classes of stars, from an F-dwarf star (hotter and more luminous than the Sun) to an M-dwarf star. Over 95% of the M-dwarf star's radiation is emitted at wavelengths longer than 1 μ m, compared to 53% for the Sun. While the Albedo (reflectance) of ice and snow is high in the visible and near-UV, where G- and F-dwarf stars emit strongly, in the near-IR the reflectance of ice and snow drops substantially. This drop in reflectance is due to molecular vibrations from combinations of the water molecule's three vibrational modes [342], resulting in an increase in the absorption coefficients of ice and snow at larger wavelengths [343]. This means that on M-dwarf planets, a large fraction of the instellation that reaches the surface of the planet will be absorbed by, rather than reflected from surface ice and snow. As a result, the ice-Albedo feedback mechanism, which is largely cooling on the Earth, may be suppressed on M-dwarf planets [38].

Comprehensive follow-up studies of this phenomenon carried out with a hierarchy of radiative transfer and climate models found that lower-mass planets exhibit warmer climates than planets orbiting hotter, more luminous stars at equivalent stellar flux distances [14,209]. M-dwarf planets appear less susceptible to snowball states, requiring a larger decrease in instellation for global glaciation [14]. This lower climate sensitivity to changes in instellation for M-dwarf planets is due to both ice and snow absorbing strongly in the near-IR, and atmospheric absorption, which reduces the temperature lapse rate throughout most of the atmospheric column, resulting in more shortwave (incoming stellar) radiation absorbed by the planet. Indeed, as recent work simulating land planets orbiting G-dwarf stars found that they froze over at 77% of the modern solar constant, compared to 90% instellation for G-dwarf aqua planets [225], M-dwarf aqua planets appear to require larger decreases in instellation to freeze regardless of land percentage [14]. As Hadley circulation on deglaciating simulated M-dwarf planets has been shown to be weaker, M-dwarf planets may also thaw more easily out of global ice cover, as indicated by the smaller hysteresis for M-dwarf planets compared with planets orbiting G- and F-dwarf stars in Fig. 7. M-dwarf planets may therefore have more stable climates over long timescales, which could make them more amenable for the development and evolution of life [15].

Originally it was proposed that the traditional limit of the outer edge of the habitable zone for M-dwarf stars could be extended because of the lower Albedo of planetary surface ice and snow in the near-IR [38]. However, if an active carbonate–silicate cycle exists on these planets, where CO_2 increases in the atmosphere as the silicate weathering rate decreases due to lower temperatures [228], high CO_2 would be expected to build up in a planet's atmosphere at farther distances from its star. Additional work done with computer models found that a planet's sensitivity to the ice-Albedo effect depends on atmospheric composition and surface pressure, and that for dense CO₂ atmospheres, atmospheric properties rather than surface properties dominate the planetary energy balance and radiation budget [14,209]. Ultimately, the outer edge of the habitable zone for M dwarfs largely remains unaffected by the spectral dependence of snow and ice Albedo, as high atmospheric CO₂ would likely mask the planet's climate sensitivity to the surface, and to the ice-Albedo effect. However, as M-dwarf planets exhibit stronger radiative responses to increases in CO₂ in climate simulations, they may require less CO₂ to build up farther away from their stars to maintain warm enough surface temperatures for surface liquid water [14]. The habitable zone could be reduced by limited CO₂ outgassing [344,345], but this reduction would likely be less for M-dwarf planets, given their lower planetary Albedos [345]. Additionally, the amount of CO₂ generated on synchronously-rotating planets could be much higher if the substellar point is located in a region with an ocean versus a land-covered area, creating an even stronger radiative response [346] on planets orbiting M-dwarf stars.

The likelihood of the process of photosynthesis to operate on M-dwarf planets has been discussed for some time, given the shift in the peak wavelength to the near-IR for M-dwarf stars, compared to the visible for Sun-like, G-dwarf stars [310,321]. Since photosynthesis occurs at visible wavelengths on the Earth, the paucity of incident radiation in either wavelength range in an M-dwarf spectrum implied that plants would have fewer photons for oxygenic photosynthesis. However, as discussed in Section 6, recent work has found that both oxygenic, as well as anoxygenic photosynthesis (in a low- O_2 atmospheric scenario) could indeed occur on M-dwarf planets. Underwater niches, in addition to providing protection from biologically harmful EUV radiation, could permit access to sufficient light for organisms to use for chemical processes and growth [321].

5.2. Gravitational effects

A chief concern regarding the habitability of M-dwarf planets arises from the close proximity of these planets orbiting in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars, which are much closer in to the stars than those of G- or F-dwarf stars [39]. In such close-in orbits, tidal effects are expected to be strong, and could result in capture into resonances in spin–orbit period [253], as has occurred for Mercury [254,255]. Synchronous rotation – an extreme case of tidal locking – is possible, where the planet's orbital period is equal to its rotation period. Such a state would leave one side of the planet always facing the star in perpetual daytime, while the other side remains in eternal darkness. This has raised concerns about the possibility of the atmospheres condensing out onto the night sides of synchronously-rotating M-dwarf planets.

However, these concerns have been largely ameliorated through significant modeling efforts in this area. The weaker Coriolis force present on synchronously-rotating planets will result in advection dominating as the primary means of transporting heat to the night side of the planet [251]. This result along with previous work has shown that planets with at least 0.1 bar of a greenhouse gas such as CO_2 in their atmospheres could distribute enough heat to the night side of the planet [211,34,212], resulting in a smaller surface temperature contrast between the day and night sides of the planet [347,213]. Ocean heat transport can increase the efficiency of this process [348]. Synchronously-rotating planets receiving lower amounts of instellation may have less stringent atmospheric constraints for heat redistribution [349].

Additionally, thermal atmospheric tides raised on a close orbiting planet could be significant compared to gravitational tides [350–353]. Recent work exploring the effect of thermal tides in the atmospheres of M-dwarf planets indicates that for high stellar insolation, an atmospheric torque may be generated that opposes tidally-induced spin synchronization, as is the case for Venus. This implies that M-dwarf planets may not necessarily be synchronously rotating in their host stars' habitable zones [352].

Additionally, a climatic benefit from synchronous rotation has been recently proposed for M-dwarf planets orbiting near the IHZ. Studies have shown that cloud cover fraction is a function of planetary rotation rate, with larger cloud cover created on planets (with oceans) rotating at slower periods [252], as shown in Fig. 8 for tidally vs. non-tidally locked planets. On simulated synchronously-rotating planets, increased cloud cover is formed at the substellar point (providing it is located over an ocean), reflecting incident stellar flux, and buffering these planets against runaway greenhouse states compared to planets whose substellar point varies greatly with time [13]. This would extend the habitable zone for M-dwarf stars, as shown in Fig. 9. However, these results have been shown to be sensitive to planetary orbital and rotational period, as well as stellar metallicity [354].

Recent work explored the effects of tides on the internal heat budget of Earth-mass planets in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars [8,10,355,331]. Given the long ages of M dwarfs, Earth-sized planets orbiting in their habitable zones may have cooled significantly over their planetary and stellar lifetimes, rendering plate tectonics – a geochemical recycling process crucial to climate and habitability on Earth for its enabling of the carbonate–silicate cycle [230] – inert. A planet could remain warm enough for geophysical activity, and perhaps life, after its internal heat sources have ceased, due to tidally-induced heating [8], which could be caused by the presence of an outer companion [355]. This could prolong habitability for old, small planets orbiting low-mass stars. Since tidal forces between a close-in planet and the star can result in non-negligible changes in orbital distance, M-dwarf planets found interior to the inner edge of the habitable zone today may have been comfortably within the limits of their stellar habitable zones in the past, and could have been habitable [8]. However, for planets in fixed eccentric orbits around stars with masses less than ~0.45 M_{\odot} , strong tidal forces could also lead to a weakened planetary magnetic field, high volcanic activity, and prolonged magma oceans, all of which could cause a dessicated or otherwise inhospitable surface environment for life [331].



Fig. 8. Figure 1 from Yang et al. [13] showing cloud behavior for synchronously- (left) and non-synchronously rotating planets (right). High-level (top) and low-level (bottom). The non-cloud fraction are shown for each case. The non-synchronous case is in a 6:1 spin–orbit resonance. The instellation received by the planet is 1400 W/m². The black dots in (a) and (c) identify the substellar point on the synchronously rotating planets [13]. *Source*: This figure is reproduced from [13] with permission from the authors and AAS.



Fig. 9. Habitable zone boundaries as a function of stellar type and planetary rotation rate derived using 1-D radiative-convective model and the 3-D General Circulation Model CAM3, from Yang et al. [252]. Green and blue lines denote the inner (runaway greenhouse) and outer (maximum CO₂ greenhouse) edges of the habitable zone, respectively, using the 1-D model [11,12]. The black and red lines indicate the inner edge of the habitable zone calculated using CAM3 and assuming a rapidly- (1 day) and slowly- (128 days orbiting G and F stars, tidally locked with a 60-day orbital period for M and K stars) rotating planets. The gray line is the tidal locking radius [2]. Also plotted are the inner edge limit for a dry planet orbiting a G-dwarf star [225], and for the Earth obtained with LMD Generic GCM [429], and using a modified radiative transfer code [430]. Solar system planets and recently discovered exoplanets are plotted with for Ref. [252].

Source: This figure is reproduced from [252] with permission from the authors and AAS.

When discussing surface habitability, the implications of an ocean are crucial, given the assumption of surface liquid water as the most important indicator of a habitable planet. The building blocks of a habitable planet – including an abundance of volatiles, such as water, in the planet-forming disk material from which a terrestrial planet emerges – are therefore essential. Research has shown that the mass of a terrestrial planet must be greater than $0.3 M_{\oplus}$ to enable the planet to retain its atmosphere and sustain tectonic activity. However, the planetary disks surrounding low-mass stars may not be massive enough to form planets in this range, with the fraction even smaller for disks around stars in the $0.5-0.8 M_{\odot}$ range. Water delivery may be inefficient in these low-mass disks, resulting in habitable-zone terrestrial planets that are both too small and dry to remain habitable around low-mass stars [356], particularly given their increased luminosity during the period of planet formation [357], and lower surface density of solids [358]. Indeed, one of the only ways to form volatile-rich Earth-sized planets around M-dwarf stars may be through the evaporation of the H/He envelopes of mini-Neptunes by XUV radiation followed by inward migration toward the parent star [217]. However, given the possibility of larger-sized dust grains in the protoplanetary disk, the lower resulting dust opacity could result in a snow line that is closer in to the star, increasing water delivery [359]. Considering the higher planet-occurrence rate for M-dwarf stars [360,361], water-rich terrestrial planets could dominate around M-dwarf stars.

Statistical studies have also found a larger cumulative mass of planets, in addition to a greater occurrence of small (1–2.8 R_{\oplus}) planets, around M-dwarf stars compared to more massive host stars [175], as shown in Fig. 2. This counters earlier theories of the relationship between protostellar disk mass and resultant planet formation, indicating that a different mechanism may govern the formation of small, volatile-rich planets. One such possible mechanism involves a significant amount of planet-forming material migrating inwards from more distant regions of a protostellar disk, thereby providing enough mass to build greater numbers of small planets close to their stars, and larger cumulative planetary masses for M-dwarf host stars [175]. And the fraction of low-mass stars with stellar companions (~23.5%, [362]) is lower than solar-type stars (>40%, [363]), which may reduce the likelihood of protoplanetary disk truncation in M-dwarf systems [364].

Recent research suggests that not only are small planets more common around smaller, lower mass stars [360,361,175], but surveys have found that these smaller, Earth-sized planets are typically not alone in their systems. Statistical data have identified a higher occurrence rate of planets orbiting M-dwarf stars than earlier-type stars [365]. Indeed, about one-third of *Kepler*'s planet candidates reside in systems with planetary companions [366]. This suggests that multiple-planet systems are a major planetary population that may be the primary type of environment targeted in the search for another habitable planet like the Earth. In the last few years, many systems of multiple planets orbiting M-dwarf stars have been discovered [25,4,26,5,27,28]. The smallest habitable-zone planet discovered to date – Kepler-186f – was found orbiting near the outer edge of its star's habitable zone in a five-planet system [4]. Kepler-186f is only 10% larger than the Earth, and although its mass, density, and bulk composition are unknown, recent work suggests that it is small enough to be rocky [6].

The gravitational effects that can occur in systems where multiple planets orbit a central star are of particular interest to the subject of M-dwarf planet habitability, given that the large majority of multiple-planet systems around M-dwarf stars exist in close, dynamically packed orbits [367]. Some systems, such as the Kepler-32 five-planet system, have been found orbiting their stars at a fraction of the distance between Mercury and the Sun [365]. As mentioned in Section 4, these gravitational interactions can have significant effects on dynamical stability, the evolution of planets' orbital parameters such as eccentricity and semi-major axis, and annually-averaged instellation and climate. However, the range of dynamically stable eccentricities possible for potentially habitable planets residing in multiple-planet systems can be fairly wide [16].

As more multiple-planet systems are discovered in the coming years by missions such as the Transiting Exoplanet Survey Satellite (TESS, [185,368]), discussions to constrain the possible climates and potential habitability of such systems will need to include input from *n*-body simulations that have evolved the orbits of these planets over long timescales. This approach will confirm that orbital stability is maintained over time periods significant to biological evolution. Individual case studies that combine both orbital dynamics and climate model simulations (see e.g., [16]) will prove critical to target selection for future missions that hope to characterize their atmospheres, such as the James Webb Space Telescope [369] and later missions.

6. Life on an M-dwarf planet: Extreme life effects

Life as we know it on Earth requires three things: Liquid water; a suitable environment for the formation of organic molecules from bioessential elements (sulfur, phosphorous, oxygen, nitrogen, carbon, hydrogen); and an energy source, whether stellar or chemical [198]. A comprehensive discussion of the theoretical considerations that are relevant to the potential habitability of M-dwarf planets naturally leads to the exploration of the kinds of life that may be expected to emerge and evolve on these worlds. Given the possibilities of extreme temperatures on the day and night sides of a synchronously-rotating M-dwarf planet, high stellar activity over extended evolutionary timescales, and low water concentration, it is important to examine the environmental limits of life as observed thus far on the only habitable planet currently known—the Earth. As DNA, the fundamental information molecule for life on Earth, is particularly susceptible to certain environmental extremes [370], it is crucial to understand how organisms survive and grow in different environments. This understanding will enable a more accurate assessment of the likelihood of an origin of life on an M-dwarf planet given the different climate conditions possible on these worlds.

Here we summarize research done to identify and characterize life in extreme environments on the Earth. We also address the likelihood and availability of photosynthetic processes on M-dwarf planets, based on work carried out in recent years that included the specific spectral properties of M-dwarf stars. Finally, we discuss implications of these results for the survival

and growth of life elsewhere in the universe in the context of environmental and climate conditions possible on M-dwarf planets.

6.1. Extremophilic life

The term "extremophiles" is assigned to organisms discovered to thrive in environments that we judge to be extreme. These environments can include physical extremes of temperature, pressure, or radiation, as well as geochemical extremes of pH, dessication, salinity, oxygen species, or redox potential (the tendency of a chemical species to acquire electrons, thereby becoming "reduced").

Thriving organisms have been found within a wide range of different habitats, including the steaming hot springs of Yellowstone National Park [371], the hot, arid regions of the Atacama Desert in Chile [372], subglacial lakes in East Antarctica [373,374] and colder, arctic wintertime sea ice at temperatures well below 0 °C [375], and the hypersaline waters of the Red Sea [376]. Some organisms thrive in environments with multiple extremes, amidst both extremely acidic and hot conditions, for example. The organism *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius*, perhaps one of the best studied extremophilic members of the taxonomic domain of Archaea,² was found in a Yellowstone National Park Geyser amidst a pH of 3 (highly acidic) and an average temperature of 80 °C [370]. Hydrostatic pressures at the bottom of the ocean allow organisms to thrive in even higher temperature surroundings at hydrothermal vents [377,371,378,379] and sulfide chimneys or "black smokers" [380–382], and in domains that are nutrient – [383,384] and oxygen – [385,386] poor.

The extreme of temperature is one of the most relevant factors to consider in the discussion of suitable planetary conditions for life. The solubility of gases decreases with increasing temperature, therefore some water-based organisms that require O_2 and CO_2 can encounter difficulties at high temperatures [370]. However, the proteins, nucleic acids and membranes of hyperthermophiles are known to be stable at least to 122 °C (under pressure; [387]).

The high-temperature extreme for the maximum growth of life on Earth is found among the organisms defined as hyperthermophilic ("heat-loving"), with growth above a temperature of 80 °C. The most hyperthermophilic organisms belong to the archaea domain, some of which are capable of growth at temperatures as high as 113 °C [388,370,198], with the current upper limit being 122 °C under high-pressure conditions [387]. The upper temperature limit for single-celled eukaryotes (organisms with a cell nucleus) is much lower, at 60 °C, and for multicellular organisms, even lower (e.g., vascular plants), at 48 °C. Select phototrophic (light-harvesting) bacteria, as well as other metabolic types of bacteria, are also thermophilic [370], and even hyperthermophilic [389].

The cryosphere on Earth offers many available habitats for psychrophiles ("cold-loving" organisms) to flourish. Psychrophilic organisms demonstrate optimal growth at T < 15 °C [390], and are capable of growth at temperatures well below 0 °C; the current lower temperature record for growth is -15 °C held by a bacterium from permafrost [391]. Microbial organisms (algae, protozoa, bacteria, archaea) reside in sea ice [392,393], within its liquid brine inclusions [394]. Because cold temperatures reduce protein fluidity, mechanisms that allow for the increased flexibility of membranes have been shown to improve structure and activity at low temperatures [395]. In fact, the excretion of extracellular polymeric substances (EPS) by organisms in cold environments has been shown to protect cells from freezing, and allow prolonged function across a range of temperature changes in sea ice [396]. EPS has been known for a long time [397], but its full capability as an environmental buffer in the cold has only recently been studied [398,399,396].

The deep sea is a multiple-extreme environment of both high pressures and low temperatures, except at hydrothermal vents, where temperatures can reach 460 °C [400,401] and high pressures sustain the water in liquid form. Indeed, pressure has been shown to stabilize proteins at temperatures well above typical denaturing temperatures (to 111 °C; [402]), extending the maximum temperatures for survival in the deep-sea hydrothermal vent environment [378,403]. Some hyperthermophiles from deep-sea vents have an absolute requirement for high pressure in order to grow [403].

Though life on Earth uses a diversity of metabolisms, water seems to be a universal requirement [198] – for chemical bonding, and as a solvent for chemical reactions. Therefore, it is liquid water that currently drives the search for life elsewhere. Since there is a wide range of temperatures over which water can remain liquid and form hydrogen bonds, its limited supply also constitutes an extreme environment that could severely impact the survival and growth of life. Given the recent results suggesting that habitable-zone M-dwarf planets may be dry – either due to low protostellar disk mass [356], or extended XUV radiation input over as long as 1 Gyr [220] – and land planets are both less likely to have saturated atmospheres prone to hydrogen escape and less susceptible to freezing at large distances from their star [225], the influence of dry, dessicated environments on habitability and life is of particular importance.

Without an abundant supply of the water molecule, "anhydrobiosis" can occur, where an organism becomes so dehydrated at the intracellular level that metabolic activity virtually ceases. This dehydration can cause death as a result of ensuing effects, including the denaturing of lipids, proteins, and nucleic acids, and the production of reactive oxygen species during dessication as a byproduct of exposure to harsh stellar radiation [404–406,370].

The various mechanisms life employs amidst conditions of low water availability on the Earth are particularly applicable to M-dwarf planets, given their potential to be volatile poor [357,356,220]. Hot dry regions on Earth such as the Atacama desert in Chile, and the coldest, driest regions in Antarctica have provided a suitable lab for the study of how organisms

² Archaea, along with the Bacteria domain, are single-celled prokaryotic microorganisms that lack a cell nucleus.

survive by avoiding dessication. The primary forms of life that have been found in these regions include cyanobacteria, algae, and fungi. Since water is of limited supply, life is often found in microbial mat crustal communities, within sandstone very close to the surface [407]. In Antarctica these nutrient-limited photosynthetic communities [408] have become adapted to withstand prolonged intervals of darkness, using melting snow as a temporary water source in otherwise arid conditions [409]. Bacteria can increase their osmotic pressure in response to dry conditions [410], allowing water to flow from areas of low solute concentration to high solute concentration, protecting the cytoplasm (cell interior) from dehydration, and stabilizing proteins [411].

Microbial organisms have been found in hypersaline deep-sea environments, salt lakes, and evaporite ponds. Halophilic ("salt-loving") archaea are particularly suited to such environments, but certain types of bacteria, cyanobacteria, algae, diatoms, and fungi can also tolerate high salt content [370]. Microorganisms persist in fluid inclusions in salt crystals [412], potentially surviving for timescales on the order of millions of years [413], and use atmospheric carbon dioxide and nitrogen to fix organic compounds within gypsum halite crusts [414]. Such modalities could be especially useful on a dry M-dwarf planet.

Environments of extreme temperature and/or salinity may also be accompanied by additional extremes of pH. Microorganisms that are capable of survival and growth in highly acidic or highly alkaline conditions do so through the use of either active mechanisms (such as proton uptake) or passive mechanisms (altered permeability characteristics or surface charge properties, for example) to regulate the pH of their cell cytoplasm, keeping it comparable to that of organisms that do not live at extreme pH [370]. Such features of highly-adaptable organisms would be valuable within an environment subject to changes in water content and salinity.

The most apparent obstacle to surface life on an M-dwarf planet is the intense XUV radiation emitted by their host stars [274,219,220]. Radiation – carried by either particles, such as protons, neutrons, and alpha particles, or as electromagnetic waves, such as X-rays, Gamma and UV rays – can cause significant damage to biology. UV radiation in particular, has been known to negatively impact motility and prevent photosynthesis, and can seriously damage DNA, largely through the creation of heavily reactive oxygen species [370]. Studies in laboratory and space environments have revealed that certain Earth organisms are able to tolerate large doses of high-energy radiation, by employing strategies such as the production of antioxidants and enzymes that aid in detoxification, as well as repair mechanisms, favorable assembly configurations [415,370], and overlying dust layers [416]. A well-known example of a highly studied radiation-tolerant organism is *Deinococcus radiodurans*, which tolerates extreme levels of radiation using a mechanism that allows it to repair fragmented DNA and prevent the loss of encoded information [417–419]. Its resistance to high levels of ionizing gamma radiation has been linked to its dessication tolerance [417].

Given that M-dwarf planets could build up significant O_2 -rich atmospheres [220], the photochemical production of the hydroxyl radical (OH⁻) – a reduced form of O_2 – and hydrogen peroxide (H_2O_2) is likely, and these highly reactive oxygen species can exacerbate radiation-induced DNA damage [420]. O_2 -rich M-dwarf planets could already be dessicated however, and void of life when we observe them today [220]. Yet given the lengthy extended PMS phase for M-dwarf stars, there is likely to be some lag time between the saturation of a stratosphere and the dessication of the entire planet. Regardless, the production of highly reactive oxygen species is likely to hasten existing biological damage induced as a result of intense XUV irradiation on an M-dwarf planet.

6.2. Photosynthesis on M-dwarf planets

The process of photosynthesis is used by plants to convert CO_2 and light energy (plus an electron donor, such as H_2O) to carbohydrates and water (plus an oxidized electron donor). A prevailing theory connects the origin of photosynthesis to the evolution of organisms from a dependence on deep-water hydrothermal vent environments to an adaptation to shallower waters, where the harvesting of solar energy was possible [421–423]. The first photosynthesizers were likely anoxygenic purple bacteria and green sulfur bacteria that used reduced species other than water, such as H_2S [424]. Oxygenic photosynthesis was first carried out on Earth with the emergence of cyanobacteria—the first organisms to generate oxygen as a byproduct from water [425]. This development resulted in an increase in the O_2 concentration in the atmosphere. The period of transition in the Earth's atmosphere from a reduced to an oxidized state comprises what is termed the Great Oxygenation Event (~2.4–2.0 Ga). With the emergence and evolution of plants onto land, O_2 levels continued to rise, peaking during the Carboniferous period (~360–300 Ma³), and eventually stabilizing at the ~20% level we see today [426].

In plants, it is the pigment chlorophyll a (Chl a) that is responsible for absorbing incoming solar radiation at selected wavelengths, and performing charge separation to gather electrons from an electron donor, such as H₂S or H₂O. The range of the spectrum where oxygenic photosynthesis occurs on Earth is largely restricted to the 400–700 nm range, called "photosynthetically active radiation" (PAR). Chl a uses this PAR, which offers abundant energy to carry out the reactions of photosynthesis. Specifically, Chl a (and other accessory pigments that vary by organism) absorbs strongly in the blue and also in the red region of the visible spectrum (Fig. 10). The lower absorption coefficient in the green range of the spectrum is responsible for the higher reflectance of plants in this range, and their resulting green appearance to the human eye.

³ "Ga" and "Ma" are abbreviations for "billion years before present" and "million years before present", respectively.



Fig. 10. Figure 2 from Gale and Wandel [41], showing the absorption spectrum, as well as the action spectrum and quantum yield for chlorophyll while engaged in the process of oxygenic photosynthesis. Note the drop in the absorption coefficient in the green range of the spectrum (495-570 nm), and the sharp drop at \sim 700 nm [41].

Source: This figure is reproduced from [41] with permission from the authors and Cambridge University Press.



Fig. 11. Figure 3b from Gates et al. [308], showing the reflectance, transmittance, and absorptance as a function of wavelength for leaves from Populus deltoides, a cottonwood tree with thin, light colored green leaves. Its absorption, which is very efficient at short wavelengths, drops substantially at 0.7 μ m, and then increases again at $\sim 2.5 \,\mu$ m, where solar emission is low. [308].

Source: This figure is reproduced from [308] with permission from the authors and OSA.

However, the range of PAR on the Earth constitutes \sim 48% of the total incoming solar radiation [41], with the rest of the incoming solar radiation at longer wavelengths. In fact, \sim 50% of the sun's radiation is emitted at wavelengths longer than 0.7 μ m. Plant leaf absorption drops substantially at longer wavelengths, from about $\lambda > 0.7 \mu$ m, which is responsible for the vegetation "red edge" at \sim 680–760 nm [308–310], as shown in Fig. 11.

If plants absorbed in the near-IR with the same efficiency as they do UV and visible radiation, the resultant heating would put the proteins within their structures at risk of denaturing. Beyond 2.5 μ m, the sun emits far less strongly, therefore plant absorption efficiency increases significantly across this range [308].

On a world receiving a large portion of incoming stellar radiation in the near-IR from a small, dim host star, the lower availability of PAR photons has called into question the likelihood of photosynthesis to occur on M-dwarf planets. Although a number of photosynthesizing bacteria are known to contain pigments that absorb at IR wavelengths – certain genera of green sulfur and purple non-sulfur bacteria, for example - they do not use water as their electron donor, therefore they do not produce oxygen as a byproduct, and do not contribute to the build-up of a UV-shielding ozone layer [427]. Under

Table 1

Incident photon flux densities at solar noon for a cloudless planet orbiting a G2V and an M5V host star, from Table 2 of Kiang et al. [321]. The G2V planet (Earth around the Sun) assumes 1 PAL O₂. The last two columns show photon flux densities underwater at depths of 5 cm and 100 cm, respectively assuming low O₂ (O₂ \times 10⁻⁵).

Source: This table is reproduced from [321] with permission from the authors and Mary Ann Liebert, Inc.

-		-			
	G2V (Sun/Earth)	$M5VO_2\times 10^{-5}$	M5V (1 PAL)	5 cm	100 cm
UVB 280–315 nm	0.018	0.000	0.000	-	-
UVA 315-400 nm	0.871	0.016	0.016	-	-
PAR					
400–700 nm	11.0	1.5	1.5	1.4	1.1
400–1100 nm	23.8	17.3	16.9	9.9	1.5
400–1400 nm	28.6	25.7	24.9	10.2	1.5
400–1800 nm	33.7	35.3	34.3	10.2	1.5
400–2500 nm	36.9	40.1	38.4	10.2	1.5
Peak photon flux	668.5	1042.8	1042.8	1073.2	1073.2

limited conditions for visible photons, it was questioned whether anoxygenic or oxygenic photosynthesis (in which water is the electron donor) would be viable on M-dwarf planets.

Previous work addressing the spectral energy requirements and mechanisms of photosynthesis implied that in a photonlimited regime, photosynthesis can still occur, but with adaptations to the different light regime. A chief advantage for photosynthetic life on the sunlit side of a synchronously rotating planet was highlighted, as vegetation would receive more stellar insolation at the planet's non-varying substellar point over a 24-h period than over the same period on the more rapidly rotating Earth [427]. Additionally, it was proposed over a decade ago that oxygenic photosynthesis using different ranges of the electromagnetic spectrum other than visible wavelengths could occur on other planets orbiting stars of different spectral types, including longer-wavelength photons for planets orbiting M-dwarf stars [428]. Surface vegetation that can absorb more photons would simply have an edge over vegetation with more stringent photon requirements.

It remains an area of research to understand the processes that govern the wavelengths harvested for photosynthesis. Kiang et al. [321] proposed that photosynthesis on planets orbiting other stars should evolve to occur using that type of light transmitted to the surface with the greatest photon flux densities, and this is largely demonstrated by Earth phototrophs, which utilize a combination of accessory pigments as well as the primary chlorophyll or bacteriochlorophyll to tune spectrally for the available incident light. For example, while the sun's energy density peaks in the range of 450 nm, its photon flux density peaks in a longer wavelength range of the spectrum, 572–584 nm [321]. And as Kiang et al. [310] showed, the photon flux density that actually transmits through the atmosphere to reach the surface peaks at an even longer range of the spectrum, 670–680 nm. It is these photons that are most available to surface vegetation to harvest for the reactions of photosynthesis.

In general, simple thermodynamics favor that the harvested light must occur at shorter wavelengths than the "trap" or band gap wavelength at which charge separation occurs, and the peak photon flux density might occur anywhere within that range. However, there are cases in which organisms have pigments harvesting light at longer wavelengths than the trap, such that the photon energy must climb an energy hill to be used. Explaining this phenomenon requires further research into the role of quantum tunneling in photosynthesis.

Kiang et al. [321] calculated photon flux densities reaching the surface on land and underwater (Table 1), and found that the photon surface flux density on planets orbiting M-dwarf stars would peak in particular near-IR wavebands at 0.93-1.1, 1.1-1.4, 1.5-1.8, and $1.8-2.5 \mu$ m. As water absorption bands coincide with the longer of these bands, underwater organisms would have access to only those bands shortward of $1.1-1.4 \mu$ m.

Due to the lower number of available photons typically constituting PAR for M-dwarf stars, photosynthesis could be as much as ten times less productive on M-dwarf planets than on Earth at visible wavelengths. However, if available photons for photosynthesis extend to 1.1 μ m, anoxygenic photosynthesis could be carried out on M-dwarf planets with equal productivity compared to Earth, if not limited by electron donors [321]. Indeed, the competitive edge goes to organisms that can take advantage of more resources, such as light across a broad range of wavelengths.

6.3. Where life can survive on M-dwarf planets

Given the diversity of mechanisms employed by many different species on the Earth to facilitate survival and growth within environmental extremes, it seems plausible that in the event of similar or even more limiting conditions, surface life may consider analogous modes to sustain metabolic processes on M-dwarf planets.

Experiments investigating the tolerance of Earth organisms to extreme conditions have been carried out with an eye toward an application to the environments of the early Earth [431–433], solar system planets like Mars [434,435,419, 436,437], the moons of the outer solar system such as Jupiter's moon Europa [438,439,398,440,373,374,441,442], and interplanetary space [443]. However, given the varied factors that may influence the climate and surface environment of M-dwarf planets, much of what has been learned about the mechanisms employed by extremophilic life on Earth to not only survive but thrive has implications for the likelihood of life to grow and evolve on planets in close-in orbits around these small, cool stars.

DNA is particularly susceptible to extremes of radiation, high temperature, oxidative state, and dessication [370]. Additionally, low temperature [444,398,419], and low levels of PAR [310,321] are of direct interest to the discussion of available habitats for life on M-dwarf planets, with the possible secondary influences of pressure, high salinity and extremes of pH.

On a synchronously-rotating M-dwarf planet with a thin atmosphere, insufficient heat distribution would result in a large temperature contrast between the day and night sides of the planet, with the day side blisteringly hot, while the night side could be completely frozen. The ability of surface life to thrive in cold or even icy conditions, as well as high-temperature environments, could be particularly relevant. Depending on the atmospheric concentration and low temperatures, the surface on the night side could be covered in a combination of both H₂O and CO₂ ice. In this case, hyperthermophilic life would necessarily be predisposed toward life on the day side, providing temperatures did not exceed the current life limit of 122 °C (under pressure; [387]). This environment would also be preferred for photosynthetic organisms with high-temperature tolerance, given that they would have access to high amounts of incoming stellar radiation. On the cold night side, at temperatures approaching or above 0 °C, psychrophilic or psychrotolerant life could easily exist. Assuming the planet has an ocean that freezes over on the night side, psychrophilic algae, bacteria and archaea could live in sea ice within brine inclusions as on the Earth, and any EPS-like compounds would provide protection against ice-crystal formation near enough to damage (puncture) cellular membranes.

M-dwarf planets might be dry worlds (e.g., [356]), predominantly covered by deserts and evaporite deposits, especially if temperatures become so high on the day side that oceans evaporate [220]. Given that abundant microbial mat communities have been found in hot and cold desert environments, as well as living within fluid inclusions in salt crusts and other mineral halite crustal communities on Earth, similar microorganisms might be capable of survival and growth in such conditions elsewhere, provided that some amount of water is available. The intense XUV activity emitted by M dwarfs early in their lifetimes may have played a significant role in the evolution of life on orbiting planets. While on the Earth life evolved to spread to above-water surroundings on land, on an M-dwarf planet such life may have remained concentrated in deep-ocean environments. Underwater organisms would be both shielded from potentially harmful UV flares emitted by the parent star, and could also have access to sufficient light for photosynthesis [321]. Given phylogenetic and other evidence of a thermophilic origin of life on Earth [377,445], it would be a natural extension to envision a similar emergence of life elsewhere in the universe, particularly in an environment with an inherent benefit (radiation avoidance) to sub-aqueous development and evolution. Life may have existed within hydrothermal vents under conditions of high temperatures and pressures, while other life in the deep ocean could develop low-temperature high-pressure tolerances.

As O_2 -rich atmospheres are a possibility on M-dwarf planets [220], the danger to biology of reactive oxygen species produced in the atmosphere is relevant, as these species could exacerbate the damage done to DNA by XUV radiation [420]. Provided that these planets are not completely dessicated (there is still some water available to sustain life, if on a smaller scale), life could possibly avoid some of this oxidative damage if there is an O_2 sink on the planet, such as continental weathering or volcanic outgassing of reducing gases (H_2 , H_2 S, CH_4), as well as plate tectonics [220]. Such a sink could prevent the build-up of reactive oxygen species, thereby mitigating against an additional complication for life struggling to survive within a dry, dessicated environment.

The O_2 -rich environments possible on M-dwarf planets could set the stage for the formation of complex life given the abundant supply of energy required for aerobic metabolism, which is employed by the majority of multicellular life on the Earth [446]. But given that more complex, multicellular life forms have a narrower range of temperature tolerance (see Section 6.1), the varied possible extremes of temperature, along with the extremes of radiation exposure and water availability could be even more challenging for advanced life forms (such as humans on the Earth). However, as has been discussed, synchronously rotating M-dwarf planets with thicker atmospheres would likely have smaller temperature contrasts between their day and night sides, and M-dwarf planets with Earth-like rotation rates and atmospheres may be less susceptible to global-scale glaciation than their counterparts orbiting hotter, more luminous stars. These results imply that M-dwarf planetary environments also have the potential to be amenable for advanced life forms, depending on planetary atmospheric composition and rotation rate, among other factors.

7. Conclusions

The prospects for life on planets orbiting M-dwarf stars have been the subject of extensive debate ever since the first planetary mass companion was discovered orbiting another main-sequence star [447]. The intense and prolonged stellar activity of these long-lived stars, as well as the gravitational effects between the stars and close orbiting planets have generated particular concern about planetary habitability. However, largely due to theoretical modeling in multiple dimensions, we have now quantified a number of these effects. While some characteristics of the M-dwarf stellar and planetary environment are still concerning, and more work remains to be done in the future to fully constrain their impact on habitability, some of these effects now indicate advantages for habitability, and serve as reasons to prioritize M-dwarf planets as targets in the search for the next planet where life exists.

The past decade bore witness to NASA's *Kepler* mission [31], which drastically increased the number of confirmed exoplanets discovered. Of greatest significance among these planets is the discovery of numerous small planets close in size to the Earth orbiting in their host stars' habitable zones. Many of these habitable-zone planets orbit M dwarfs. Whereas 10 years ago we knew of no planets smaller than $\sim 4 R_{\oplus}$, we now have sufficient data to make statistical arguments about

the number of Earth-sized planets orbiting in the habitable zones of M-dwarf stars [39,40], and it has become clear that the M-dwarf stellar environment may be the primary type of environment that we look at in our search for another habitable planet like the Earth.

The ultimate negative effect of stellar flares from M dwarfs on ozone column density may be limited (unless proton fluxes are included), and the strength of a planet's magnetic field could mitigate against ozone loss, as well as atmospheric erosion by stellar winds. However, the strength of the magnetospheres of M-dwarf planets may be precarious. Additionally, the extended PMS phases of M dwarfs could present significant challenges for surface oceans and life, and possibly produce abiotic O_2 -rich atmospheres on long dessicated worlds. However, such effects are a function of planetary orbital distance and stellar mass, and could be offset by O_2 sinks [220].

While the prospect of synchronously-rotating M-dwarf planets has historically been a source of concern, significant research in this area has caused widespread opinion on the effect of this spin state on planetary habitability to shift. If a planet is synchronously rotating and has a dense enough atmosphere, sufficient heat distribution could prevent atmospheric collapse on the night side of the planet [211,34,212]. Synchronous rotation could even improve habitable surface conditions on planets orbiting at the inner edge of their stars' habitable zones, and extend the habitable zone for M-dwarf stars [13].

Theoretical modeling studies have also provided a deeper understanding of the effect on climate of the interaction between an M-dwarf host star's spectrum and an orbiting planet's atmosphere and surface. Much of the large fraction of near-IR radiation emitted by M dwarfs would be absorbed by CO_2 and H_2O (if present in a planet's atmosphere), and water ice and snow on a planet's surface. As a result, M-dwarf planets are more resistant to global-scale glaciation, and may have more stable climates over long timescales, which could be advantageous for biological evolution [14,15]. And photosynthesis, a process that is essential for a large fraction of life on the Earth, is no longer held to be an implausible mechanism to occur on M-dwarf planets. While perhaps less productive than on planets orbiting stars with more higher-energy photons available, M-dwarf planets could be capable of anoxygenic photosynthesis at the same level as on Earth if available photons extend to long-enough wavelengths [321]. There are examples of life on Earth with peak absorbance at near-IR wavelengths [24], and carrying out photosynthesis in conditions of low light intensity [448].

The launch of TESS [185,368] will facilitate the discovery of thousands of exoplanets orbiting the nearest stars in the solar neighborhood. Given that most of these stars will be M dwarfs, many of the planets found by TESS will orbit these small, cool stars. Those planets found to orbit in their stars' habitable zones will be of particular interest, and will emerge as priority targets to follow up on with the James Webb Space Telescope [369] and later missions, to characterize their atmospheres. With a deepening understanding of the effects of the unique environments of M-dwarf stars on planetary climate and habitability, quantifying the probability of suitable conditions for life on the first M-dwarf planets discovered by TESS is within reach. This will allow the generation of a list of high-priority planets to target for follow-up spectroscopy to identify biosignature gases in their atmospheres. Armed with this list, the next generation of large-aperture mirror space telescope missions, with star shades or coronagraphs in tow, will know exactly where to point their gaze.

Acknowledgments

This material is based upon work supported by the National Science Foundation under Award No. 1401554, by a University of California President's Postdoctoral Fellowship, and by the Juan Carlos Torres Fellowship at MIT. AS wishes to thank Rory Barnes, Jody Deming, Nancy Kiang, and Victoria Meadows for reading sections of this manuscript and providing essential feedback. SB gratefully acknowledges James Davenport as ever, for his exhaustive knowledge of low-mass star literature.

References

- [1] M.H. Hart, Habitable zones about main sequence stars, Icarus 37 (1979) 351–357. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0019-1035(79)90141-6.
- J.F. Kasting, D.P. Whitmire, R.T. Reynolds, Habitable zones around main sequence stars, Icarus 101 (1993) 108-128. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/icar. 1993.1010.
- [3] W.J. Borucki, E. Agol, F. Fressin, L. Kaltenegger, J. Rowe, H. Isaacson, D. Fischer, N. Batalha, J.J. Lissauer, G.W. Marcy, D. Fabrycky, J.-M. Désert, S.T. Bryson, T. Barclay, F. Bastien, A. Boss, E. Brugamyer, LA. Buchhave, C. Burke, D.A. Caldwell, J. Carter, D. Charbonneau, J.R. Crepp, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, J.L. Christiansen, D. Ciardi, W.D. Cochran, E. DeVore, L. Doyle, A.K. Dupree, M. Endl, M.E. Everett, E.B. Ford, J. Fortney, T.N. Gautier, J.C. Geary, A. Gould, M. Haas, C. Henze, A.W. Howard, S.B. Howell, D. Huber, J.M. Jenkins, H. Kjeldsen, R. Kolbl, J. Kolodziejczak, D.W. Latham, B.L. Lee, E. Lopez, F. Mullally, J.A. Orosz, A. Prsa, E.V. Quintana, R. Sanchis-Ojeda, D. Sasselov, S. Seader, A. Shporer, J.H. Steffen, M. Still, P. Tenenbaum, S.E. Thompson, G. Torres, J.D. Twicken, W.F. Welsh, J.N. Winn, Kepler-62: A five-planet system with planets of 1.4 and 1.6 Earth radii in the habitable zone, Science 340 (2013) 587–590. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1234702, arXiv:1304.7387.
- [4] E.V. Quintana, T. Barclay, S.N. Raymond, J.F. Rowe, E. Bolmont, D.A. Caldwell, S.B. Howell, S.R. Kane, D. Huber, J.R. Crepp, J.J. Lissauer, D.R. Ciardi, J.L. Coughlin, M.E. Everett, C.E. Henze, E. Horch, H. Isaacson, E.B. Ford, F.C. Adams, M. Still, R.C. Hunter, B. Quarles, F. Selsis, An Earth-sized planet in the habitable zone of a cool star, Science 344 (6181) (2014) 277–280. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1249403, URL http://www.sciencemag.org/content/344/6181/277.abstract. arXiv:http://www.sciencemag.org/content/344/6181/277.dull.pdf.
- [5] G. Torres, D.M. Kipping, F. Fressin, D.A. Caldwell, J.D. Twicken, S. Ballard, N.M. Batalha, S.T. Bryson, D.R. Ciardi, C.E. Henze, S.B. Howell, H.T. Isaacson, J.M. Jenkins, P.S. Muirhead, E.R. Newton, E.A. Petigura, T. Barclay, W.J. Borucki, J.R. Crepp, M.E. Everett, E.P. Horch, A.W. Howard, R. Kolbl, G.W. Marcy, S. McCauliff, E.V. Quintana, Validation of 12 small Kepler transiting planets in the habitable zone, Astrophys. J. 800 (2015) 99. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/800/2/99, arXiv:1501.01101.
- [6] L.A. Rogers, Most 1.6 Earth-radius planets are not rocky, Astrophys. J. 801 (2015) 41. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/801/1/41, arXiv:1407. 4457.

^[7] M.I. Budyko, The effect of solar radiation variations on the climate of the Earth, Tellus 21 (1969) 611–619.

- [8] R. Barnes, S.N. Raymond, B. Jackson, R. Greenberg, Tides and the evolution of planetary habitability, Astrobiology 8 (2008) 557–568. http://dx.doi. org/10.1089/ast.2007.0204, arXiv:0807.0680.
- [9] R. Barnes, B. Jackson, R. Greenberg, S.N. Raymond, Tidal limits to planetary habitability, Astrophys. J. 700 (2009) L30–L33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/ 0004-637X/700/1/L30, arXiv:0906.1785.
- [10] R. Barnes, K. Mullins, C. Goldblatt, V.S. Meadows, J.F. Kasting, R. Heller, Tidal venuses: Triggering a climate catastrophe via tidal heating, Astrobiology 13 (2013) 225–250. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2012.0851, arXiv:1203.5104.
- [11] R.K. Kopparapu, R. Ramirez, J.F. Kasting, V. Eymet, T.D. Robinson, S. Mahadevan, R.C. Terrien, S. Domagal-Goldman, V. Meadows, R. Deshpande, Habitable zones around main-sequence stars: New estimates, Astrophys. J. 765 (2013) 131. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/765/2/131, arXiv:1301.6674.
- [12] R.K. Kopparapu, R. Ramirez, J.F. Kasting, V. Eymet, T.D. Robinson, S. Mahadevan, R.C. Terrien, S. Domagal-Goldman, V. Meadows, R. Deshpande, Habitable zones around main-sequence stars: New estimates, Astrophys. J. 770 (2013) 82. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/770/1/82, (erratum).
- [13] J. Yang, N.B. Cowan, D.S. Abbot, Stabilizing cloud feedback dramatically expands the habitable zone of tidally locked planets, Astrophys. J. 771 (2013) L45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/771/2/L45, arXiv:1307.0515.
- [14] A.L. Shields, V.S. Meadows, C.M. Bitz, R.T. Pierrehumbert, M.M. Joshi, T.D. Robinson, The effect of host star spectral energy distribution and ice-Albedo feedback on the climate of extrasolar planets, Astrobiology 13 (2013) 715–739. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2012.0961, arXiv:1305.6926.
- [15] A.L. Shields, C.M. Bitz, V.S. Meadows, M.M. Joshi, T.D. Robinson, Spectrum-driven planetary deglaciation due to increases in stellar luminosity, Astrophys. J. 785 (2014) L9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/785/1/L9, arXiv:1403.3695.
- [16] A.L. Shields, R. Barnes, E. Agol, B. Charnay, C. Bitz, V.S. Meadows, The effect of orbital configuration on the possible climates and habitability of kepler-62f, Astrobiology 16 (2016) 443-464. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2015.1353, arXiv:1603.01272.
- [17] J.J. Bochanski, S.L. Hawley, K.R. Covey, A.A. West, I.N. Reid, D.A. Golimowski, Ž. Ivezić, The luminosity and mass functions of low-mass stars in the galactic disk. II. The field, Astron. J. 139 (2010) 2679–2699. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/139/6/2679, arXiv:1004.4002.
- [18] A. Gould, J. Pepper, D.L. DePoy, Sensitivity of transit searches to habitable-zone planets, Astrophys. J. 594 (2003) 533-537. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/ 376852, arXiv:astro-ph/0211547.
- [19] P. Nutzman, D. Charbonneau, Design considerations for a ground-based transit search for habitable planets orbiting M dwarfs, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 120 (2008) 317–327. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/533420, arXiv:0709.2879.
- [20] L. Kreidberg, J.L. Bean, J.-M. Désert, B. Benneke, D. Deming, K.B. Stevenson, S. Seager, Z. Berta-Thompson, A. Seifahrt, D. Homeier, Clouds in the atmosphere of the super-Earth exoplanet GJ1214b, Nature 505 (2014) 69–72. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature12888, arXiv:1401.0022.
- [21] I. Iben, Jr., Stellar evolution within and off the main sequence, Annu. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 5 (1967) 571. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.aa.05. 090167.003035.
- [22] J.C. Tarter, P.R. Backus, R.L. Mancinelli, J.M. Aurnou, D.E. Backman, G.S. Basri, A.P. Boss, A. Clarke, D. Deming, L.R. Doyle, E.D. Feigelson, F. Freund, D.H. Grinspoon, R.M. Haberle, S.A. Hauck, II, M.J. Heath, T.J. Henry, J.L. Hollingsworth, M.M. Joshi, S. Kilston, M.C. Liu, E. Meikle, I.N. Reid, L.J. Rothschild, J. Scalo, A. Segura, C.M. Tang, J.M. Tiedje, M.C. Turnbull, L.M. Walkowicz, A.L. Weber, R.E. Young, A reappraisal of the habitability of planets around M dwarf stars, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 30–65. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0124, arXiv:ar
- [23] G. Laughlin, P. Bodenheimer, F.C. Adams, The end of the main sequence, Astrophys. J. 482 (1997) 420. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/304125.
- [24] J. Scalo, L. Kaltenegger, A.G. Segura, M. Fridlund, I. Ribas, Y.N. Kulikov, J.L. Grenfell, H. Rauer, P. Odert, M. Leitzinger, F. Selsis, M.L. Khodachenko, C. Eiroa, J. Kasting, H. Lammer, M stars as targets for terrestrial exoplanet searches and biosignature detection, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 85–166. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0125.
- [25] G. Anglada-Escudé, M. Tuomi, E. Gerlach, R. Barnes, R. Heller, J.S. Jenkins, S. Wende, S.S. Vogt, R.P. Butler, A. Reiners, H.R.A. Jones, A dynamically-packed planetary system around GJ 667C with three super-Earths in its habitable zone, Astron. Astrophys. 556 (2013) A126. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201321331, arXiv:1306.6074.
- [26] J.F. Rowe, S.T. Bryson, G.W. Marcy, J.J. Lissauer, D. Jontof-Hutter, F. Mullally, R.L. Gilliland, H. Issacson, E. Ford, S.B. Howell, W.J. Borucki, M. Haas, D. Huber, J.H. Steffen, S.E. Thompson, E. Quintana, T. Barclay, M. Still, J. Fortney, T.N. Gautier, III, R. Hunter, D.A. Caldwell, D.R. Ciardi, E. Devore, W. Cochran, J. Jenkins, E. Agol, J.A. Carter, J. Geary, Validation of Kepler's multiple planet candidates. III. Light curve analysis and announcement of hundreds of new multi-planet systems, Astrophys. J. 784 (2014) 45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/784/1/45, arXiv:1402.6534.
- [27] I.J.M. Crossfield, E. Petigura, J.E. Schlieder, A.W. Howard, B.J. Fulton, K.M. Aller, D.R. Ciardi, S. Lépine, T. Barclay, I. de Pater, K. de Kleer, E.V. Quintana, J.L. Christiansen, E. Schlafly, L. Kaltenegger, J.R. Crepp, T. Henning, C. Obermeier, N. Deacon, L.M. Weiss, H.T. Isaacson, B.M.S. Hansen, M.C. Liu, T. Greene, S.B. Howell, T. Barman, C. Mordasini, A nearby M star with three transiting super-Earths discovered by K2, Astrophys. J. 804 (2015) 10. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/804/1/10, arXiv:1501.03798.
- [28] T. Barclay, E.V. Quintana, F.C. Adams, D.R. Ciardi, D. Huber, D. Foreman-Mackey, B.T. Montet, D. Caldwell, The five planets in the Kepler-296 binary system all orbit the primary: A statistical and analytical analysis, Astrophys. J. 809 (2015) 7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/809/1/7, arXiv:1505.01845.
- [29] J.E. Schlieder, I.J.M. Crossfield, E.A. Petigura, A.W. Howard, K.M. Aller, E. Sinukoff, H.T. Isaacson, B.J. Fulton, D.R. Ciardi, M. Bonnefoy, C. Ziegler, T.D. Morton, S. Lépine, C. Obermeier, M.C. Liu, V.P. Bailey, C. Baranec, C.A. Beichman, D. Defrère, T. Henning, P. Hinz, N. Law, R. Riddle, A. Skemer, Two small temperate planets transiting nearby M dwarfs in K2 campaigns 0 and 1, Astrophys. J. 818 (2016) 87. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/818/1/87, arXiv:1601.02706.
- [30] G. Anglada-Escudé, P.J. Amado, J. Barnes, Z.M. Berdiñas, R.P. Butler, G.A.L. Coleman, I. de la Cueva, S. Dreizler, M. Endl, B. Giesers, S.V. Jeffers, J.S. Jenkins, H.R.A. Jones, M. Kiraga, M. Kürster, M.J. López-González, C.J. Marvin, N. Morales, J. Morin, R.P. Nelson, J. Ortiz, A. Ofir, S.-J. Paardekooper, A. Reiners, E. Rodríguez, C. Rodrguez-López, L.F. Sarmiento, J.P. Strachan, Y. Tsapras, M. Tuomi, M. Zechmeister, A terrestrial planet candidate in a temperate orbit around proxima centauri, Nature 536 (7617) (2016) 437–440. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature19106.
- [31] W.J. Borucki, D. Koch, G. Basri, T. Brown, D. Caldwell, E. Devore, E. Dunham, T. Gautier, J. Geary, R. Gilliland, A. Gould, S. Howell, J. Jenkins, The kepler mission: a transit-photometry mission to discover terrestrial planets, ISSI Scientific Reports Series 6 (2006) 207–220.
- [32] S.B. Howell, C. Sobeck, M. Haas, M. Still, T. Barclay, F. Mullally, J. Troeltzsch, S. Aigrain, S.T. Bryson, D. Caldwell, W.J. Chaplin, W.D. Cochran, D. Huber, G.W. Marcy, A. Miglio, J.R. Najita, M. Smith, J.D. Twicken, J.J. Fortney, The K2 mission: Characterization and early results, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 126 (2014) 398–408. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/676406, arXiv:1402.5163.
- [33] B.S. Gaudi, Microlensing surveys for exoplanets, Annu. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 50 (2012) 411–453. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev-astro-081811-125518.
- [34] M.M. Joshi, R.M. Haberle, R.T. Reynolds, Simulations of the atmospheres of synchronously rotating terrestrial planets orbiting M dwarfs: Conditions for atmospheric collapse and the implications for habitability, Icarus 129 (1997) 450–465. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/icar.1997.5793.
- [35] M. Joshi, Climate model studies of synchronously rotating planets, Astrobiology 3 (2003) 415–427. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/153110703769016488.
 [36] F. Selsis, J.F. Kasting, B. Levrard, J. Paillet, I. Ribas, X. Delfosse, Habitable planets around the star Gliese 581? Astron. Astrophys. 476 (2007) 1373–1387. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:20078091, arXiv:0710.5294.
- [37] R.D. Wordsworth, F. Forget, F. Selsis, J.-B. Madeleine, E. Millour, V. Eymet, Is gliese 581d habitable? some constraints from radiative-convective climate modeling, Astron. Astrophys. 522 (2010) A22. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201015053, arXiv:1005.5098.
- [38] M.M. Joshi, R.M. Haberle, Suppression of the water ice and snow Albedo feedback on planets orbiting red dwarf stars and the subsequent widening of the habitable zone, Astrobiology 12 (2012) 3–8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2011.0668, arXiv:1110.4525.
- [39] R.K. Kopparapu, A revised estimate of the occurrence rate of terrestrial planets in the habitable zones around Kepler M-dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 767 (2013) L8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/767/1/L8, arXiv:1303.2649.
- [40] C.D. Dressing, D. Charbonneau, The occurrence of potentially habitable planets orbiting m dwarfs estimated from the full Kepler dataset and an empirical measurement of the detection sensitivity, Astrophys. J. 807 (2015) 45. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/807/1/45, arXiv:1501.01623.

- [41] J. Gale, A. Wandel, The Potential of Planets Orbiting Red Dwarf Stars to Support Oxygenic Photosynthesis and Complex Life, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1510.03484.
- [42] J.A. Johnson, K.M. Aller, A.W. Howard, J.R. Crepp, Giant planet occurrence in the stellar mass-metallicity plane, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 122 (2010) 905–915. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/655775, arXiv:1005.3084.
- [43] I.N. Reid, J.E. Gizis, Low-Mass binaries and the stellar luminosity function, Astron. J. 113 (1997) 2246. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/118436.
- [44] G. Chabrier, Galactic stellar and substellar initial mass function, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 115 (2003) 763–795. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/376392, arXiv:astro-ph/0304382.
- [45] I. Baraffe, G. Chabrier, Mass-spectral class relationship for M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 461 (1996) L51. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/309988.
- [46] G. Chabrier, I. Baraffe, Structure and evolution of low-mass stars, Astron. Astrophys. 327 (1997) 1039–1053. arXiv:astro-ph/9704118.
- [47] T.S. Boyajian, K. von Braun, G. van Belle, H.A. McAlister, T.A. ten Brummelaar, S.R. Kane, P.S. Muirhead, J. Jones, R. White, G. Schaefer, D. Ciardi, T. Henry, M. López-Morales, S. Ridgway, D. Gies, W.-C. Jao, B. Rojas-Ayala, J.R. Parks, L. Sturmann, J. Sturmann, N.H. Turner, C. Farrington, P.J. Goldfinger, D.H. Berger, Stellar diameters and temperatures. II. Main-sequence K- and M-stars, Astrophys. J. 757 (2012) 112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/757/2/112, arXiv:1208.2431.
- [48] T.S. Boyajian, K. von Braun, G. van Belle, C. Farrington, G. Schaefer, J. Jones, R. White, H.A. McAlister, T.A. ten Brummelaar, S. Ridgway, D. Gies, L. Sturmann, J. Sturmann, N.H. Turner, P.J. Goldfinger, N. Vargas, Stellar diameters and temperatures. III. Main-sequence A, F, G, and K stars: Additional high-precision measurements and empirical relations, Astrophys. J. 771 (2013) 40. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/771/1/40, arXiv:1306.2974.
 [49] W.W. Morgan, P.C. Keenan, E. Kellman, An atlas of stellar spectra, with an outline of spectral classification, 1943.
- [50] J.D. Kirkpatrick, T.J. Henry, D.W. McCarthy, Jr., A standard stellar spectral sequence in the red/near-infrared classes K5 to M9, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 77 (1991) 417–440. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/191611.
- [51] M.S. Bessell, The late-M dwarfs, Astron. J. 101 (1991) 662-676. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/115714.
- [52] S.B. Dieterich, T.J. Henry, W.-C. Jao, J.G. Winters, A.D. Hosey, A.R. Riedel, J.P. Subasavage, The solar neighborhood. XXXII. The hydrogen burning limit, Astron. J. 147 (2014) 94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/147/5/94, arXiv:1312.1736.
- [53] J.E. Gizis, M-subdwarfs: spectroscopic classification and the metallicity scale, Astron. J. 113 (1997) 806–822. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/118302, arXiv:astro-ph/9611222.
- [54] N. Reid, S.L. Hawley, M. Mateo, Chromospheric and coronal activity in low-mass hyades dwarfs, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 272 (1995) 828-842. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/272.4.828.
- [55] S.L. Hawley, J.E. Gizis, I.N. Reid, The palomar/MSU nearby star spectroscopic survey. II. The southern M dwarfs and investigation of magnetic activity, Astron. J. 112 (1996) 2799. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/118222.
- [56] K.R. Covey, Ž. Ivezić, D. Schlegel, D. Finkbeiner, N. Padmanabhan, R.H. Lupton, M.A. Agüeros, J.J. Bochanski, S.L. Hawley, A.A. West, A. Seth, A. Kimball, S.M. Gogarten, M. Claire, D. Haggard, N. Kaib, D.P. Schneider, B. Sesar, Stellar SEDs from 0.3 to 2.5 μm: Tracing the stellar locus and searching for color outliers in the SDSS and 2MASS, Astron. J. 134 (2007) 2398–2417. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/522052, arXiv:0707.4473.
- [57] D. Prialnik, An Introduction to the Theory of Stellar Structure and Evolution, 2009.
 [58] F.C. Adams, G.J.M. Graves, G. Laughlin, Red dwarfs and the end of the main sequence, in: G. Garcia-Segura, G. Tenorio-Tagle, J. Franco, H. W. Yorke
- (Eds.), Revista Mexicana de Astronomia y Astrofisica Conference Series, in: Rev. Mex. Ast. Astr., 22, 2004, pp. 46–49.
 [59] A. Loeb, R.A. Batista, D. Sloan, Relative likelihood for life as a function of cosmic time, 8 (2016) 040. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/1475-7516/2016/08/040, arXiv:1606.08448.
- [60] M.S. Giampapa, J. Liebert, High-resolution H-alpha observations of M dwarf stars implications for stellar dynamo models and stellar kinematic properties at faint magnitudes, Astrophys. J. 305 (1986) 784–794. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/164291.
- [61] D.R. Soderblom, D.K. Duncan, D.R.H. Johnson, The chromospheric emission-age relation for stars of the lower main sequence and its implications for the star formation rate, Astrophys. J. 375 (1991) 722–739. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/170238.
- [62] S.L. Hawley, J.E. Gizis, I.N. Reid, The palomar/MSU nearby star spectroscopic survey. II. The southern M dwarfs and investigation of magnetic activity, Astron. J. 112 (1996) 2799. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/118222.
- [63] X. Delfosse, T. Forveille, M. Mayor, C. Perrier, D. Naef, D. Queloz, The closest extrasolar planet. A giant planet around the M4 dwarf GL 876, Astron. Astrophys. 338 (1998) L67–L70. arXiv:astro-ph/9808026.
- [64] S.L. Hawley, J.G. Tourtellot, I.N. Reid, Low-mass stars in open clusters. I. NGC 2516 and NGC 3680, Astron. J. 117 (1999) 1341–1359. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1086/300783.
- [65] R. Barnes, T. Quinn, The (in)stability of planetary systems, Astrophys. J. 611 (2004) 494–516. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/421321, arXiv:astro-ph/ 0401171.
- [66] D. O'Neal, J.E. Neff, S.H. Saar, M. Cuntz, Further results of TiO-band observations of starspots, Astron. J. 128 (2004) 1802–1811. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1086/423438.
- [67] J.M. Irwin, S.N. Quinn, Z.K. Berta, D.W. Latham, G. Torres, C.J. Burke, D. Charbonneau, J. Dittmann, G.A. Esquerdo, R.P. Stefanik, A. Oksanen, L.A. Buchhave, P. Nutzman, P. Berlind, M.L. Calkins, E.E. Falco, LSPM J1112 + 7626: Detection of a 41 day M-dwarf eclipsing binary from the MEarth transit survey, Astrophys. J. 742 (2011) 123. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/742/2/123, arXiv:1109.2055.
- [68] L. Hartmann, J.R. Stauffer, Additional measurements of pre-main-sequence stellar rotation, Astrophys. J. 97 (1989) 873-880. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1086/115033.
- [69] J. Bouvier, M. Forestini, S. Allain, The angular momentum evolution of low-mass stars, Astron. Astrophys. 326 (1997) 1023–1043.
- [70] A. Koenigl, Disk accretion onto magnetic T Tauri stars, Astrophys. J. 370 (1991) L39–L43. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/185972.
- [71] A. Collier Cameron, C.G. Campbell, H. Quaintrell, Rotational evolution of magnetic T Tauri stars with accretion discs. II. Approach to the main sequence., Astron. Astrophys. 298 (1995) 133.
- [72] S. Matt, R.E. Pudritz, Accretion-powered stellar winds as a solution to the stellar angular momentum problem, Astrophys. J. 632 (2005) L135–L138. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/498066, arXiv:astro-ph/0510060.
- [73] S.A. Barnes, A connection between the morphology of the X-ray emission and rotation for solar-type stars in open clusters, Astrophys. J. 586 (2003) L145–L147. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/374681, arXiv:astro-ph/0303632.
- [74] J.R. Stauffer, L.W. Hartmann, The distribution of rotational velocities for low-mass stars in the pleiades, Astrophys. J. 318 (1987) 337-355. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/165371.
- [75] S. Barnes, S. Sofia, On the origin of the ultrafast rotators in young star clusters, Astrophys. J. 462 (1996) 746. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/177188.
- [76] A. Krishnamurthi, M.H. Pinsonneault, S. Barnes, S. Sofia, Theoretical models of the angular momentum evolution of solar-type stars, Astrophys. J. 480 (1997) 303–323.
- [77] E.E. Mamajek, L.A. Hillenbrand, Improved age estimation for solar-type dwarfs using activity-rotation diagnostics, Astrophys. J. 687 (2008) 1264–1293. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/591785, arXiv:0807.1686.
- [78] S.A. Barnes, Ages for illustrative field stars using gyrochronology: Viability, limitations, and errors, Astrophys. J. 669 (2007) 1167–1189. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/519295, arXiv:0704.3068.
- [79] A. McQuillan, S. Aigrain, T. Mazeh, Measuring the rotation period distribution of field M dwarfs with Kepler, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 432 (2013) 1203–1216. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stt536, arXiv:1303.6787.
- [80] A. McQuillan, T. Mazeh, S. Aigrain, Rotation periods of 34,030 Kepler main-sequence stars: The full autocorrelation sample, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 211 (2014) 24. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/211/2/24, arXiv:1402.5694.
- [81] E.R. Newton, J. Irwin, D. Charbonneau, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, J.A. Dittmann, A.A. West, The rotation and galactic kinematics of mid M dwarfs in the solar neighborhood, Astrophys. J. 821 (2016) 93. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/821/2/93, arXiv:1511.00957.
- [82] A.A. West, J.J. Bochanski, S.L. Hawley, K.L. Cruz, K.R. Covey, N.M. Silvestri, I.N. Reid, J. Liebert, Using the galactic dynamics of M7 dwarfs to infer the evolution of their magnetic activity, Astron. J. 132 (2006) 2507–2512. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/508652, arXiv:astro-ph/0609001.

- [83] A.A. West, S.L. Hawley, J.J. Bochanski, K.R. Covey, I.N. Reid, S. Dhital, E.J. Hilton, M. Masuda, Constraining the age-activity relation for cool stars: The sloan digital sky survey data release 5 low-mass star spectroscopic sample, Astron. J. 135 (2008) 785-795. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/135/3/785, arXiv:0712.1590.
- [84] D.J. Mullan, J. MacDonald, Are magnetically active low-mass M dwarfs completely convective? Astrophys. J. 559 (2001) 353-371. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/322336.
- [85] M.K. Browning, Simulations of dynamo action in fully convective stars, Astrophys. J. 676 (2008) 1262-1280. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/527432, arXiv:0712.1603.
- [86] T. Tsuji, K. Ohnaka, W. Aoki, Dust formation in stellar photospheres: a case of very low mass stars and a possible resolution on the effective temperature scale of M dwarfs, Astron. Astrophys. 305 (1996) L1. [87] F. Allard, P.H. Hauschildt, D. Schwenke, TiO and H₂O absorption lines in cool stellar atmospheres, Astrophys. J. 540 (2000) 1005–1015.
- http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/309366, arXiv:astro-ph/0008465.
- [88] G. Torres, Fundamental properties of lower main-sequence stars, Astron. Nachr. 334 (2013) 4. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/asna.201211743, arXiv:1209.1279.
- [89] X. Bonfils, T. Forveille, X. Delfosse, S. Udry, M. Mayor, C. Perrier, F. Bouchy, F. Pepe, D. Queloz, J.-L. Bertaux, The HARPS search for southern extra-solar planets. VI. A Neptune-mass planet around the nearby M dwarf Gl 581, Astron. Astrophys. 443 (2005) L15-L18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:200500193, arXiv:astro-ph/0509211.
- [90] J.A. Johnson, K. Apps, On the metal richness of M dwarfs with planets, Astrophys. J. 699 (2009) 933-937. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/699/2/933, arXiv:0904.3092.
- [91] K.C. Schlaufman, G. Laughlin, A physically-motivated photometric calibration of M dwarf metallicity, Astron. Astrophys. 519 (2010) A105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201015016, arXiv:1006.2850.
- [92] V. Neves, X. Bonfils, N.C. Santos, X. Delfosse, T. Forveille, F. Allard, S. Udry, Metallicity of M dwarfs. IV. A high-precision [Fe/H] and Teff technique from high-resolution optical spectra for M dwarfs, Astron. Astrophys. 568 (2014) A121. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201424139, arXiv:1406.6127.
- [93] B. Rojas-Ayala, K.R. Covey, P.S. Muirhead, J.P. Lloyd, Metallicity and temperature indicators in M dwarf K-band spectra: testing new and updated calibrations with observations of 133 solar neighborhood M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 748 (2012) 93. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/748/2/93, arXiv:1112.4567.
- [94] R.C. Terrien, S. Mahadevan, C.F. Bender, R. Deshpande, L.W. Ramsey, J.J. Bochanski, An H-band spectroscopic metallicity calibration for M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 747 (2012) L38. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/747/2/L38, arXiv:1202.1800.
- [95] A. Önehag, U. Heiter, B. Gustafsson, N. Piskunov, B. Plez, A. Reiners, M-dwarf metallicities. A high-resolution spectroscopic study in the near infrared, Astron. Astrophys. 542 (2012) A33. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201118101, arXiv:1112.0141.
- [96] A.W. Mann, J.M. Brewer, E. Gaidos, S. Lépine, E.J. Hilton, Full metal bracket: A calibration of infrared and optical spectroscopic metallicities of M dwarfs over 1.5 dex, Astron. Nachr. 334 (2013) 18. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/asna.201211758.
- [97] E.R. Newton, D. Charbonneau, J. Irwin, A.W. Mann, An empirical calibration to estimate cool dwarf fundamental parameters from H-band spectra, Astrophys. J. 800 (2015) 85. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/800/2/85, arXiv:1412.2758.
- [98] M.J. Veyette, P.S. Muirhead, A.W. Mann, F. Allard, The physical mechanism behind M dwarf metallicity indicators and the role of C and O abundances, Astrophys. J. 828 (2016) 95. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/828/2/95, arXiv:1605.04904.
- [99] J. Andersen, Accurate masses and radii of normal stars, Astron. Astrophys. Rev. 3 (1991) 91–126. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00873538.
- [100] J.C. Morales, I. Ribas, C. Jordi, G. Torres, J. Gallardo, E.F. Guinan, D. Charbonneau, M. Wolf, D.W. Latham, G. Anglada-Escudé, D.H. Bradstreet, M.E. Everett, F.T. O'Donovan, G. Mandushev, R.D. Mathieu, Absolute properties of the low-mass eclipsing binary CM draconis, Astrophys. J. 691 (2009) 1400-1411. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/691/2/1400, arXiv:0810.1541.
- [101] J.A. Carter, D.C. Fabrycky, D. Ragozzine, M.J. Holman, S.N. Quinn, D.W. Latham, L.A. Buchhave, J. Van Cleve, W.D. Cochran, M.T. Cote, M. Endl, E.B. Ford, M.R. Haas, J.M. Jenkins, D.G. Koch, J. Li, J.J. Lissauer, P.J. MacQueen, C.K. Middour, J.A. Orosz, J.F. Rowe, J.H. Steffen, W.F. Welsh, KOI-126: A triply eclipsing hierarchical triple with two low-mass stars, Science 331 (2011) 562. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1201274, arXiv:1102.0562.
- [102] B.F. Lane, A.F. Boden, S.R. Kulkarni, Interferometric measurement of the angular sizes of dwarf stars in the spectral range K3-M4, Astrophys. J. 551 (2001) L81-L83. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/319849.
- [103] D. Ségransan, P. Kervella, T. Forveille, D. Queloz, First radius measurements of very low mass stars with the VLTI, Astron. Astrophys. 397 (2003) L5–L8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:20021714, arXiv:astro-ph/0211647.
- [104] A. Berger, M.F. Loutre, J.L. Mélice, Equatorial insolation: from precession harmonics to eccentricity frequencies, Climate of the Past 2 (2) (2006) 131-136. http://dx.doi.org/10.5194/cp-2-131-2006, URL http://www.clim-past.net/2/131/2006/.
- [105] G.T. van Belle, K. von Braun, Directly determined linear radii and effective temperatures of exoplanet host stars, Astrophys. J. 694 (2009) 1085–1098. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/694/2/1085, arXiv:0901.1206.
- [106] K. von Braun, T.S. Boyajian, S.R. Kane, G.T. van Belle, D.R. Ciardi, M. López-Morales, H.A. McAlister, T.J. Henry, W.-C. Jao, A.R. Riedel, J.P. Subasavage, G. Schaefer, T.A. ten Brummelaar, S. Ridgway, L. Sturmann, J. Sturmann, J. Mazingue, N.H. Turner, C. Farrington, P.J. Goldfinger, A.F. Boden, Astrophysical parameters and habitable zone of the exoplanet hosting star GJ 581, Astrophys. J. 729 (2011) L26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/729/2/L26, arXiv:1102.0237
- [107] K. von Braun, T.S. Boyajian, S.R. Kane, L. Hebb, G.T. van Belle, C. Farrington, D.R. Ciardi, H.A. Knutson, T.A. ten Brummelaar, M. López-Morales, H.A. McAlister, G. Schaefer, S. Ridgway, A. Collier Cameron, P.J. Goldfinger, N.H. Turner, L. Sturmann, J. Sturmann, The GJ 436 system: Directly determined astrophysical parameters of an M dwarf and implications for the transiting hot neptune, Astrophys. J. 753 (2012) 171. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/753/2/171, arXiv:1202.0083.
- [108] G. Torres, I. Ribas, Absolute dimensions of the M-type eclipsing binary YY geminorum (castor c): A challenge to evolutionary models in the lower main sequence, Astrophys. J. 567 (2002) 1140-1165. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/338587, arXiv:astro-ph/0111167.
- [109] M. López-Morales, On the correlation between the magnetic activity levels, metallicities, and radii of low-mass stars, Astrophys. J. 660 (2007) 732-739. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/513142, arXiv:astro-ph/0701702.
- [110] J.C. Morales, I. Ribas, C. Jordi, The effect of activity on stellar temperatures and radii, Astron. Astrophys. 478 (2008) 507-512. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1051/0004-6361:20078324, arXiv:0711.3523.
- [111] K. Vida, K. Oláh, Z. Kővári, H. Korhonen, J. Bartus, Z. Hurta, K. Posztobányi, Photospheric and chromospheric activity in V405 Andromedae. An M dwarf binary with components on the two sides of the full convection limit, Astron. Astrophys. 504 (2009) 1021-1029. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/200912326, arXiv:0907.1011.
- [112] A.L. Kraus, R.A. Tucker, M.I. Thompson, E.R. Craine, L.A. Hillenbrand, The mass-radius(-rotation?) relation for low-mass stars, Astrophys. J. 728 (2011) 48. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/728/1/48, arXiv:1011.2757.
- [113] LA. Rogers, Most 1.6 Earth-radius planets are not rocky, Astrophys. J. 801 (2015) 41. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/801/1/41, arXiv:1407. 4457
- [114] P.S. Muirhead, J.A. Johnson, K. Apps, J.A. Carter, T.D. Morton, D.C. Fabrycky, J.S. Pineda, M. Bottom, B. Rojas-Ayala, E. Schlawin, K. Hamren, K.R. Covey, J.R. Crepp, K.G. Stassun, J. Pepper, L. Hebb, E.N. Kirby, A.W. Howard, H.T. Isaacson, G.W. Marcy, D. Levitan, T. Diaz-Santos, L. Armus, J.P. Lloyd, Characterizing the cool KOIs. III. KOI 961: A small star with large proper motion and three small planets, Astrophys. J. 747 (2012) 144. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/747/2/144, arXiv:1201.2189.
- [115] J.A. Dittmann, J.M. Irwin, D. Charbonneau, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, Trigonometric parallaxes for 1507 nearby mid-to-late M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 784 (2014) 156. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/784/2/156, arXiv:1312.3241.

- [116] L. Lindegren, Gaia: Astrometric performance and current status of the project, in: S.A. Klioner, P.K. Seidelmann, M.H. Soffel (Eds.), Relativity in Fundamental Astronomy: Dynamics, Reference Frames, and Data Analysis, in: IAU Symposium, vol. 261, 2010, pp. 296–305. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1743921309990548.
- [117] A. Sozzetti, P. Giacobbe, M.G. Lattanzi, G. Micela, R. Morbidelli, G. Tinetti, Astrometric detection of giant planets around nearby M dwarfs: the Gaia potential, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 437 (2014) 497–509. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stt1899, arXiv:1310.1405.
- [118] A. Sozzetti, M. Damasso, The gaia survey contribution to EChO target selection and characterization, Exp. Astron. 40 (2015) 595-600. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10686-014-9416-z, arXiv:1404.3844.
- [119] D. Charbonneau, D. Deming, The dynamics-based approach to studying terrestrial exoplanets, submitted to the Exoplanet Task Force (AAAC), 2 April, 2007, arXiv:0706.1047.
- [120] S.H. Saar, R.A. Donahue, Activity-Related radial velocity variation in cool stars, Astrophys. J. 485 (1997) 319–327.
- [121] D.F. Gray, The third signature of stellar granulation, Astrophys. J. 697 (2009) 1032–1043. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/697/2/1032.
- [122] N. Meunier, M. Desort, A.-M. Lagrange, Using the sun to estimate Earth-like planets detection capabilities. II. Impact of plages, Astron. Astrophys. 512 (2010) A39. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/200913551, arXiv:1001.1638.
- [123] E.R. Newton, J. Irwin, D. Charbonneau, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, J.A. Dittmann, The impact of stellar rotation on the detectability of habitable planets around M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 821 (2016) L19. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/821/1/L19, arXiv:1604.03135.
- [124] A. Vanderburg, P. Plavchan, J.A. Johnson, D.R. Ciardi, J. Swift, S.R. Kane, Radial velocity planet detection biases at the stellar rotational period, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 459 (2016) 3565–3573. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stw863, arXiv:1604.03143.
- [125] P. Kundurthy, E. Agol, A.C. Becker, R. Barnes, B. Williams, A. Mukadam, APOSTLE observations of GJ 1214b: System parameters and evidence for stellar activity, Astrophys. J. 731 (2011) 123. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/731/2/123, arXiv:1012.1180.
- [126] B.M. Tofflemire, J.P. Wisniewski, A.F. Kowalski, S.J. Schmidt, P. Kundurthy, E.J. Hilton, J.A. Holtzman, S.L. Hawley, The implications of M dwarf flares on the detection and characterization of exoplanets at infrared wavelengths, Astron. J. 143 (2012) 12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/143/1/12, arXiv:1111.1793.
- [127] N.T. Goulding, J.R. Barnes, D.J. Pinfield, G. Kovács, J. Birkby, S. Hodgkin, S. Catalán, B. Sipőcz, H.R.A. Jones, C. Del Burgo, S.V. Jeffers, S. Nefs, M.C. Gálvez-Ortiz, E.L. Martin, J-band variability of M dwarfs in the WFCAM transit survey, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 427 (2012) 3358–3373. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2966.2012.21932.x, arXiv:1211.5288.
- [128] G.W. Marcy, R.P. Butler, S.S. Vogt, D. Fischer, J.J. Lissauer, A planetary companion to a nearby M4 dwarf, Gliese 876, Astrophys. J. 505 (1998) L147–L149. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/311623, arXiv:astro-ph/9807307.
- [129] X. Bonfils, M. Mayor, X. Delfosse, T. Forveille, M. Gillon, C. Perrier, S. Udry, F. Bouchy, C. Lovis, F. Pepe, D. Queloz, N.C. Santos, J.-L. Bertaux, The HARPS search for southern extra-solar planets. X. A m sin i = 11M_⊕ planet around the nearby spotted M dwarf GJ 674, Astron. Astrophys. 474 (2007) 293–299. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:20077068, arXiv:0704.0270.
- [130] C. Laws, G. Gonzalez, K.M. Walker, S. Tyagi, J. Dodsworth, K. Snider, N.B. Suntzeff, Parent stars of extrasolar planets. VII. New abundance analyses of 30 systems, Astron. J. 125 (2003) 2664–2677. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/374626, arXiv:astro-ph/0302111.
- [131] J.A. Johnson, R.P. Butler, G.W. Marcy, D.A. Fischer, S.S. Vogt, J.T. Wright, K.M.G. Peek, A new planet around an M dwarf: Revealing a correlation between exoplanets and stellar mass, Astrophys. J. 670 (2007) 833–840. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/521720, arXiv:0707.2409.
- [132] C. Lovis, M. Mayor, Planets around evolved intermediate-mass stars. I. Two substellar companions in the open clusters NGC 2423 and NGC 4349, Astron. Astrophys. 472 (2007) 657–664. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:20077375, arXiv:0706.2174.
- [133] J.A. Johnson, J.Z. Gazak, K. Apps, P.S. Muirhead, J.R. Crepp, I.J.M. Crossfield, T. Boyajian, K. von Braun, B. Rojas-Ayala, A.W. Howard, K.R. Covey, E. Schlawin, K. Hamren, T.D. Morton, G.W. Marcy, J.P. Lloyd, Characterizing the cool KOIs. II. The M dwarf KOI-254 and its hot jupiter, Astron. J. 143 (2012) 111. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/143/5/111, arXiv:1112.0017.
- [134] X. Bonfils, X. Delfosse, S. Udry, T. Forveille, M. Mayor, C. Perrier, F. Bouchy, M. Gillon, C. Lovis, F. Pepe, D. Queloz, N.C. Santos, D. Ségransan, J.-L. Bertaux, The HARPS search for southern extra-solar planets. XXXI. The M-dwarf sample, Astron. Astrophys. 549 (2013) A109. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201014704, arXiv:1111.5019.
- [135] C.D. Dressing, D. Charbonneau, The occurrence rate of small planets around small stars, Astrophys. J. 767 (2013) 95. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/767/1/95, arXiv:1302.1647.
- [136] A. Cassan, D. Kubas, J.-P. Beaulieu, M. Dominik, K. Horne, J. Greenhill, J. Wambsganss, J. Menzies, A. Williams, U.G. Jørgensen, A. Udalski, D.P. Bennett, M.D. Albrow, V. Batista, S. Brillant, J.A.R. Caldwell, A. Cole, C. Coutures, K.H. Cook, S. Dieters, D.D. Prester, J. Donatowicz, P. Fouqué, K. Hill, N. Kains, S. Kane, J.-B. Marquette, R. Martin, K.R. Pollard, K.C. Sahu, C. Vinter, D. Warren, B. Watson, M. Zub, T. Sumi, M.K. Szymański, M. Kubiak, R. Poleski, I. Soszynski, K. Ulaczyk, G. Pietrzyński, Ł. Wyrzykowski, One or more bound planets per milky way star from microlensing observations, Nature 481 (2012) 167–169. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature10684, arXiv:1202.0903.
- [137] D.A. Fischer, J. Valenti, The planet-metallicity correlation, Astrophys. J. 622 (2005) 1102–1117. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/428383.
- [138] R.P. Butler, S.S. Vogt, G.W. Marcy, D.A. Fischer, J.T. Wright, G.W. Henry, G. Laughlin, J.J. Lissauer, A neptune-mass planet orbiting the nearby M dwarf GJ 436, Astrophys. J. 617 (2004) 580–588. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/425173, arXiv:astro-ph/0408587.
- [139] J.L. Bean, A. Seifahrt, H. Hartman, H. Nilsson, A. Reiners, S. Dreizler, T.J. Henry, G. Wiedemann, The CRIRES search for planets around the lowest-mass stars. II. The proposed giant planet orbiting VB10 does not exist, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:0912.0003.
- [140] F. Pepe, C. Lovis, D. Ségransan, W. Benz, F. Bouchy, X. Dumusque, M. Mayor, D. Queloz, N.C. Santos, S. Udry, The HARPS search for Earth-like planets in the habitable zone. I. Very low-mass planets around HD 20794, HD 85512, and HD 192310, Astron. Astrophys. 534 (2011) A58. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201117055, arXiv:1108.3447.
- [141] R.I. Dawson, D.C. Fabrycky, Radial velocity planets de-aliased: A new, short period for super-Earth 55 Cnc e, Astrophys. J. 722 (2010) 937–953. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/722/1/937, arXiv:1005.4050.
- [142] S.G. Sousa, N.C. Santos, M. Mayor, S. Udry, L. Casagrande, G. Israelian, F. Pepe, D. Queloz, M.J.P.F.G. Monteiro, Spectroscopic parameters for 451 stars in the HARPS GTO planet search program. Stellar [Fe/H] and the frequency of exo-Neptunes, Astron. Astrophys. 487 (2008) 373–381. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:200809698, arXiv:0805.4826.
- [143] M. Mayor, M. Marmier, C. Lovis, S. Udry, D. Ségransan, F. Pepe, W. Benz, J. Bertaux, F. Bouchy, X. Dumusque, G. Lo Curto, C. Mordasini, D. Queloz, N.C. Santos, The HARPS search for southern extra-solar planets XXXIV. Occurrence, mass distribution and orbital properties of super-Earths and Neptune-mass planets, ArXiv e-prints, arXiv:1109.2497.
- [144] K.C. Schlaufman, G. Laughlin, Kepler exoplanet candidate host stars are preferentially metal rich, Astrophys. J. 738 (2011) 177. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1088/0004-637X/738/2/177, arXiv:1106.6043.
- [145] K.C. Schlaufman, A continuum of planet formation between 1 and 4 Earth radii, Astrophys. J. 799 (2015) L26. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/799/2/L26, arXiv:1501.05953.
- [146] L.A. Buchhave, M. Bizzarro, D.W. Latham, D. Sasselov, W.D. Cochran, M. Endl, H. Isaacson, D. Juncher, G.W. Marcy, Three regimes of extrasolar planet radius inferred from host star metallicities, Nature 509 (2014) 593–595. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature13254, arXiv:1405.7695.
- [147] J. Wang, D.A. Fischer, Revealing a universal planet-metallicity correlation for planets of different sizes around solar-type stars, Astron. J. 149 (2015) 14. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/149/1/14.
- [148] A. Wolfgang, G. Laughlin, The effect of population-wide mass-to-radius relationships on the interpretation of Kepler and HARPS super-Earth occurrence rates, Astrophys. J. 750 (2012) 148. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/750/2/148.
- [149] S.S. Barshay, J.S. Lewis, Chemistry of primitive solar material, Annu. Rev. Astron. Astrophys. 14 (1976) 81–94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1146/annurev.aa. 14.090176.000501.
- [150] J.C. Bond, D.P. O'Brien, D.S. Lauretta, The compositional diversity of extrasolar terrestrial planets. I. In situ simulations, Astrophys. J. 715 (2010) 1050-1070. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/715/2/1050, arXiv:1004.0971.

- [151] J. Moriarty, N. Madhusudhan, D. Fischer, Chemistry in an evolving protoplanetary disk: Effects on terrestrial planet composition, Astrophys. J. 787 (2014) 81. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/787/1/81, arXiv:1405.3253.
- [152] E. Gaidos, A.W. Mann, A.L. Kraus, M. Ireland, They are small worlds after all: revised properties of Kepler M dwarf stars and their planets, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 457 (2016) 2877-2899. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stw097, arXiv:1512.04437.
- [153] A. Léger, D. Rouan, J. Schneider, P. Barge, M. Fridlund, B. Samuel, M. Ollivier, E. Guenther, M. Deleuil, H.J. Deeg, M. Auvergne, R. Alonso, S. Aigrain, A. Alapini, J.M. Almenara, A. Baglin, M. Barbieri, H. Bruntt, P. Bordé, F. Bouchy, J. Cabrera, C. Catala, L. Carone, S. Carpano, S. Csizmadia, R. Dvorak, A. Erikson, S. Ferraz-Mello, B. Foing, F. Fressin, D. Gandolfi, M. Gillon, P. Gondoin, O. Grasset, T. Guillot, A. Hatzes, G. Hébrard, L. Jorda, H. Lammer, A. Llebaria, B. Loeillet, M. Mayor, T. Mazeh, C. Moutou, M. Pätzold, F. Pont, D. Queloz, H. Rauer, S. Renner, R. Samadi, A. Shporer, C. Sotin, B. Tingley, G. Wuchterl, M. Adda, P. Agogu, T. Appourchaux, H. Ballans, P. Baron, T. Beaufort, R. Bellenger, R. Berlin, P. Bernardi, D. Blouin, F. Baudin, P. Bodin, L. Boisnard, L. Boit, F. Bonneau, S. Borzeix, R. Briet, J.-T. Buey, B. Butler, D. Cailleau, R. Cautain, P.-Y. Chabaud, S. Chaintreuil, F. Chiavassa, V. Costes, V. Cuna Parrho, F. de Oliveira Fialho, M. Decaudin, J.-M. Defise, S. Djalal, G. Epstein, G.-E. Exil, C. Fauré, T. Fenouillet, A. Gaboriaud, A. Gallic, P. Gawalda, E. Grolleau, R. Gruneisen, L. Gueguen, V. Guis, V. Guivarc'h, P. Guterman, D. Hallouard, J. Hasiba, F. Heuripeau, G. Huntzinger, H. Hustaix, C. Imad, C. Imbert, B. Johlander, M. Jouret, P. Journoud, F. Karioty, L. Kerjean, V. Lafaille, L. Lafond, T. Lam-Trong, P. Landiech, V. Lapeyrere, T. Larqué, P. Laudet, N. Lautier, H. Lecann, L. Lefevre, B. Leruyet, P. Levacher, A. Magnan, E. Mazy, F. Mertens, J.-M. Mesnager, J.-C. Meunier, J.-P. Michel, W. Monjoin, D. Naudet, K. Nguyen-Kim, J.-L. Orcesi, H. Ottacher, R. Perez, G. Peter, P. Plasson, J.-Y. Plesseria, B. Pontet, A. Pradines, C. Quentin, J.-L. Reynaud, G. Rolland, F. Rollenhagen, R. Romagnan, N. Russ, R. Schmidt, N. Schwartz, I. Sebbag, G. Sedes, H. Smit, M.B. Steller, W. Sunter, C. Surace, M. Tello, D. Tiphène, P. Toulouse, B. Ulmer, O. Vandermarcq, E. Vergnault, A. Vuillemin, P. Zanatta, Transiting exoplanets from the CoRoT space mission. VIII. CoRoT-7b: the first super-Earth
- [154] D. Queloz, F. Bouchy, C. Moutou, A. Hatzes, G. Hébrard, R. Alonso, M. Auvergne, A. Baglin, M. Barbieri, P. Barge, W. Benz, P. Bordé, H.J. Deeg, M. Deleuil, R. Dvorak, A. Erikson, S. Ferraz Mello, M. Fridlund, D. Gandolfi, M. Gillon, E. Guenther, T. Guillot, L. Jorda, M. Hartmann, H. Lammer, A. Léger, A. Llebaria, C. Lovis, P. Magain, M. Mayor, T. Mazeh, M. Ollivier, M. Pätzold, F. Pepe, H. Rauer, D. Rouan, J. Schneider, D. Segransan, S. Udry, G. Wuchterl, The CoRoT-7 planetary system: two orbiting super-Earths, Astron. Astrophys. 506 (2009) 303–319. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/200913096.
- [155] P. Nutzman, D. Charbonneau, Design considerations for a ground-based transit search for habitable planets orbiting M dwarfs, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac.
- 120 (2008) 317-327. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/533420, arXiv:0709.2879.
 [156] H.L. Maness, G.W. Marcy, E.B. Ford, P.H. Hauschildt, A.T. Shreve, G.B. Basri, R.P. Butler, S.S. Vogt, The M Dwarf GJ 436 and its neptune-mass planet, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 119 (2007) 90-101. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/510689, arXiv:astro-ph/0608260.
- [157] M. Gillon, F. Pont, B.-O. Demory, F. Mallmann, M. Mayor, T. Mazeh, D. Queloz, A. Shporer, S. Udry, C. Vuissoz, Detection of transits of the nearby hot Neptune GJ 436 b, Astron. Astrophys. 472 (2007) L13–L16. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361:20077799, arXiv:0705.2219.
- [158] D. Charbonneau, Z.K. Berta, J. Irwin, C.J. Burke, P. Nutzman, L.A. Buchhave, C. Lovis, X. Bonfils, D.W. Latham, S. Udry, R.A. Murray-Clay, M.J. Holman, E.E. Falco, J.N. Winn, D. Queloz, F. Pepe, M. Mayor, X. Delfosse, T. Forveille, A super-Earth transiting a nearby low-mass star, Nature 462 (2009) 891–894. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature08679, arXiv:0912.3229.
- [159] J.L. Bean, E. Miller-Ricci Kempton, D. Homeier, A ground-based transmission spectrum of the super-Earth exoplanet GJ 1214b, Nature 468 (2010) 669-672. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature09596, arXiv:1012.0331.
- [160] Z.K. Berta, D. Charbonneau, J.-M. Désert, E. Miller-Ricci Kempton, P.R. McCullough, C.J. Burke, J.J. Fortney, J. Irwin, P. Nutzman, D. Homeier, The flat transmission spectrum of the super-Earth GJ1214b from wide field camera 3 on the hubble space telescope, Astrophys. J. 747 (2012) 35. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/747/1/35, arXiv:1111.5621.
- [161] J.-M. Désert, J. Bean, E. Miller-Ricci Kempton, Z.K. Berta, D. Charbonneau, J. Irwin, J. Fortney, C.J. Burke, P. Nutzman, Observational evidence for a metalrich atmosphere on the super-Earth GJ1214b, Astrophys. J. 731 (2011) L40. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/731/2/L40, arXiv:1103.2370.
- [162] J.D. Fraine, D. Deming, M. Gillon, E. Jehin, B.-O. Demory, B. Benneke, S. Seager, N.K. Lewis, H. Knutson, J.-M. Désert, Spitzer transits of the super-Earth GJ1214b and implications for its atmosphere, Astrophys. J. 765 (2013) 127. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/765/2/127, arXiv:1301.6763.
- [163] M. Gillon, E. Jehin, S.M. Lederer, L. Delrez, J. de Wit, A. Burdanov, V. Van Grootel, A.J. Burgasser, A.H.M.J. Triaud, C. Opitom, B.-O. Demory, D.K. Sahu, D. Bardalez Gagliuffi, P. Magain, D. Queloz, Temperate Earth-sized planets transiting a nearby ultracool dwarf star, Nature 533 (2016) 221–224. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature17448, arXiv:1605.07211.
- [164] C. Clanton, B.S. Gaudi, Synthesizing exoplanet demographics from radial velocity and microlensing surveys. II. The frequency of planets orbiting M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 791 (2014) 91. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/791/2/91, arXiv:1404.7500.
- [165] C. Clanton, B.S. Gaudi, Synthesizing exoplanet demographics from radial velocity and microlensing surveys. I. Methodology, Astrophys. J. 791 (2014) 90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/791/2/90, arXiv:1404.7495.
- [166] T. Sumi, D.P. Bennett, I.A. Bond, A. Udalski, V. Batista, M. Dominik, P. Fouqué, D. Kubas, A. Gould, B. Macintosh, K. Cook, S. Dong, L. Skuljan, A. Cassan, F. Abe, C.S. Botzler, A. Fukui, K. Furusawa, J.B. Hearnshaw, Y. Itow, K. Kamiya, P.M. Kilmartin, A. Korpela, W. Lin, C.H. Ling, K. Masuda, Y. Matsubara, N. Miyake, Y. Muraki, M. Nagaya, T. Nagayama, K. Ohnishi, T. Okumura, Y.C. Perrott, N. Rattenbury, T. Saito, T. Sako, D.J. Sullivan, W.L. Sweatman, P.J. Tristram, P.C.M. Yock, MOA Collaboration, J.P. Beaulieu, A. Cole, C. Coutures, M.F. Duran, J. Greenhill, F. Jablonski, U. Marboeuf, E. Martioli, E. Pedretti, O. Pejcha, P. Rojo, M.D. Albrow, S. Brillant, M. Bode, D.M. Bramich, M.J. Burgdorf, J.A.R. Caldwell, H. Calitz, E. Corrales, S. Dieters, D. Dominis Prester, J. Donatowicz, K. Hill, M. Hoffman, K. Horne, U.G. Jørgensen, N. Kains, S. Kane, J.B. Marquette, R. Martin, P. Meintjes, J. Menzies, K.R. Pollard, K.C. Sahu, C. Snodgrass, I. Steele, R. Street, Y. Tsapras, J. Wambsganss, A. Williams, M. Zub, PLANET Collaboration, M.K. Szymański, M. Kubiak, G. Pietrzyński, I. Soszyński, O. Szewczyk, Ł. Wyrzykowski, K. Ulaczyk, OGLE Collaboration, W. Allen, G.W. Christie, D.L. DePoy, B.S. Gaudi, C. Han, J. Janczak, C.-U. Lee, J. McCormick, F. Mallia, B. Monard, T. Natusch, B.-G. Park, R.W. Pogge, R. Santallo, µFUN Collaboration, A cold neptune-mass planet OGLE-2007-BLG-368Lb: Cold neptunes are common, Astrophys, J. 710 (2010) 1641-1653. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/710/2/1641, arXiv:0912.1171.
- [167] C. Clanton, B.S. Gaudi, Synthesizing exoplanet demographics: A single population of long-period planetary companions to M dwarfs consistent with microlensing, radial velocity, and direct imaging surveys, Astrophys. J. 819 (2016) 125. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/819/2/125, arXiv:1508.04434.
- [168] J.A. Johnson, A.W. Howard, G.W. Marcy, B.P. Bowler, G.W. Henry, D.A. Fischer, K. Apps, H. Isaacson, J.T. Wright, The California planet survey. II. A saturn-mass planet orbiting the M Dwarf Gl 649, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 122 (2010) 149–155. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/651007, arXiv:0912.2730.
- [169] B.T. Montet, J.R. Crepp, J.A. Johnson, A.W. Howard, G.W. Marcy, The TRENDS high-contrast imaging survey. IV. The occurrence rate of giant planets around M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 781 (2014) 28. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/781/1/28, arXiv:1307.5849.
- [170] B.P. Bowler, M.C. Liu, E.L. Shkolnik, M. Tamura, Planets around low-mass stars (PALMS). IV. The outer architecture of M dwarf planetary systems, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 216 (2015) 7. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/216/1/7, arXiv:1411.3722.
- [171] T.M. Brown, D.W. Latham, M.E. Everett, G.A. Esquerdo, Kepler input catalog: Photometric calibration and stellar classification, Astron. J. 142 (2011) 112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/142/4/112, arXiv:1102.0342.
- [172] N.M. Batalha, W.J. Borucki, D.G. Koch, S.T. Bryson, M.R. Haas, T.M. Brown, D.A. Caldwell, J.R. Hall, R.L. Gilliland, D.W. Latham, S. Meibom, D.G. Monet, Selection, prioritization, and characteristics of Kepler target stars, Astrophys. J. 713 (2010) L109–L114. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/713/2/L109, arXiv:1001.0349.
- [173] A.W. Howard, G.W. Marcy, S.T. Bryson, J.M. Jenkins, J.F. Rowe, N.M. Batalha, W.J. Borucki, D.G. Koch, E.W. Dunham, T.N. Gautier, III, J. Van Cleve, W.D. Cochran, D.W. Latham, J.J. Lissauer, G. Torres, T.M. Brown, R.L. Gilliland, L.A. Buchhave, D.A. Caldwell, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, D. Ciardi, F. Fressin, M.R. Haas, S.B. Howell, H. Kjeldsen, S. Seager, L. Rogers, D.D. Sasselov, J.H. Steffen, G.S. Basri, D. Charbonneau, J. Christiansen, B. Clarke, A. Dupree, D.C. Fabrycky, D.A. Fischer, E.B. Ford, J.J. Fortney, J. Tarter, F.R. Girouard, M.J. Holman, J.A. Johnson, T.C. Klaus, P. Machalek, A.V. Moorhead, R.C. Morehead, D. Ragozzine, P. Tenenbaum, J.D. Twicken, S.N. Quinn, H. Isaacson, A. Shporer, P.W. Lucas, L.M. Walkowicz, W.F. Welsh, A. Boss, E. Devore, A. Gould, J.C. Smith, R.L. Morris, A. Prsa, T.D. Morton, M. Still, S.E. Thompson, F. Mullally, M. Endl, P.J. MacQueen, Planet occurrence within 0.25 AU of solar-type stars from Kepler, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 201 (2012) 15. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/201/2/15, arXiv:1103.2541.

- [174] T.D. Morton, J. Swift, The radius distribution of planets around cool stars, Astrophys. J. 791 (2014) 10. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/791/1/10, arXiv:1303.3013.
- [175] G.D. Mulders, I. Pascucci, D. Apai, An increase in the mass of planetary systems around lower-mass stars, Astrophys. J. 814 (2015) 130. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/814/2/130, arXiv:1510.02481.
- [176] E. Gaidos, A.W. Mann, A.L. Kraus, M. Ireland, They are small worlds after all: revised properties of Kepler M dwarf stars and their planets, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 457 (2016) 2877–2899. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stw097, arXiv:1512.04437.
- [177] J.J. Lissauer, D. Ragozzine, D.C. Fabrycky, J.H. Steffen, E.B. Ford, J.M. Jenkins, A. Shporer, M.J. Holman, J.F. Rowe, E.V. Quintana, N.M. Batalha, W.J. Borucki, S.T. Bryson, D.A. Caldwell, J.A. Carter, D. Ciardi, E.W. Dunham, J.J. Fortney, T.N. Gautier, III, S.B. Howell, D.G. Koch, D.W. Latham, G.W. Marcy, R.C. Morehead, D. Sasselov, Architecture and dynamics of kepler's candidate multiple transiting planet systems, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 197 (2011) 8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/197/1/8, arXiv:1102.0543.
- [178] S. Tremaine, S. Dong, The statistics of multi-planet systems, Astron. J. 143 (2012) 94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/143/4/94, arXiv:1106.5403.
- [179] J. Fang, J.-L. Margot, Architecture of planetary systems based on Kepler data: Number of planets and coplanarity, Astrophys. J. 761 (2012) 92. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/761/2/92, arXiv:1207.5250.
- [180] D.C. Fabrycky, J.J. Lissauer, D. Ragozzine, J.F. Rowe, J.H. Steffen, E. Agol, T. Barclay, N. Batalha, W. Borucki, D.R. Ciardi, E.B. Ford, T.N. Gautier, J.C. Geary, M.J. Holman, J.M. Jenkins, J. Li, R.C. Morehead, R.L. Morris, A. Shporer, J.C. Smith, M. Still, J. Van Cleve, Architecture of Kepler's multi-transiting systems. II. New investigations with twice as many candidates, Astrophys. J. 790 (2014) 146. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/790/2/146, arXiv:1202.6328.
- [181] J.J. Swift, J.A. Johnson, T.D. Morton, J.R. Crepp, B.T. Montet, D.C. Fabrycky, P.S. Muirhead, Characterizing the cool KOIs. IV. Kepler-32 as a prototype for the formation of compact planetary systems throughout the galaxy, Astrophys. J. 764 (2013) 105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/764/1/105, arXiv:1301.0023.
- [182] B.M.S. Hansen, N. Murray, Testing in situ assembly with the kepler planet candidate sample, Astrophys. J. 775 (2013) 53. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/ 0004-637X/775/1/53, arXiv:1301.7431.
- [183] S. Ballard, J.A. Johnson, The Kepler dichotomy among the M dwarfs: Half of systems contain five or more coplanar planets, Astrophys. J. 816 (2016) 66. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/816/2/66.
- [184] J. Moriarty, S. Ballard, The Kepler dichotomy in planetary disks: Linking Kepler observables to simulations of late-stage planet formation. ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1512.03445.
- [185] G.R. Ricker, D.W. Latham, R.K. Vanderspek, K.A. Ennico, G. Bakos, T.M. Brown, A.J. Burgasser, D. Charbonneau, L.D. Deming, J.P. Doty, E.W. Dunham, J.L. Elliot, M.J. Holman, S. Ida, J.M. Jenkins, J.G. Jernigan, N. Kawai, G.P. Laughlin, J.J. Lissauer, F. Martel, D.D. Sasselov, R.H. Schingler, S. Seager, G. Torres, S. Udry, J.S. Villasenor, J.N. Winn, S.P. Worden, The Transiting Exoplanet Survey Satellite (TESS), in: American Astronomical Society Meeting Abstracts No. 213, in: Bulletin of the American Astronomical Society, vol. 41, 2009, p. 403.01.
- [186] P.W. Sullivan, J.N. Winn, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, D. Charbonneau, D. Deming, C.D. Dressing, D.W. Latham, A.M. Levine, P.R. McCullough, T. Morton, G.R. Ricker, R. Vanderspek, D. Woods, The transiting exoplanet survey satellite: Simulations of planet detections and astrophysical false positives, Astrophys. J. 809 (2015) 77. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/809/1/77, arXiv:1506.03845.
- [187] C. Broeg, A. Fortier, D. Ehrenreich, Y. Alibert, W. Baumjohann, W. Benz, M. Deleuil, M. Gillon, A. Ivanov, R. Liseau, M. Meyer, G. Oloffson, I. Pagano, G. Piotto, D. Pollacco, D. Queloz, R. Ragazzoni, E. Renotte, M. Steller, N. Thomas, CHEOPS: A transit photometry mission for ESA's small mission programme, in: European Physical Journal Web of Conferences, vol. 47, 03005, 2013, http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/epjconf/20134703005, arXiv:1305.2270.
- [188] M.W. Smith, S. Seager, C.M. Pong, J.S. Villaseñor, G.R. Ricker, D.W. Miller, M.E. Knapp, G.T. Farmer, R. Jensen-Clem, ExoplanetSat: detecting transiting exoplanets using a low-cost CubeSat platform, in: Space Telescopes and Instrumentation 2010: Optical, Infrared, and Millimeter Wave, in: P. SPIE, vol. 7731, 2010, p. 773127. http://dx.doi.org/10.1117/12.856559.
- [189] X. Bonfils, J.-M. Almenara, ExTrA Team, ExTrA, European Planetary Science Congress 2014, EPSC Abstracts, Vol. 9, id. EPSC2014-850, 9 (2014) EPSC2014-850.
- [190] M. Gillon, E. Jehin, L. Delrez, P. Magain, C. Opitom, S. Sohy, SPECULOOS: search for habitable planets eclipsing ULtra-cOOl stars, in: Protostars and Planets VI Posters, 2013.
- [191] H. Rauer, C. Catala, C. Aerts, T. Appourchaux, W. Benz, A. Brandeker, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, M. Deleuil, L. Gizon, M.-J. Goupil, M. Güdel, E. Janot-Pacheco, M. Mas-Hesse, I. Pagano, G. Piotto, D. Pollacco, C. Santos, A. Smith, J.-C. Suárez, R. Szabó, S. Udry, V. Adibekyan, Y. Alibert, J.-M. Almenara, P. Amaro-Seoane, M. A.-v. Eiff, M. Asplund, E. Antonello, S. Barnes, F. Baudin, K. Belkacem, M. Bergemann, G. Bihain, A.C. Birch, X. Bonfils, I. Boisse, A.S. Bonomo, F. Borsa, I.M. Brandão, E. Brocato, S. Brun, M. Burleigh, R. Burston, J. Cabrera, S. Cassisi, W. Chaplin, S. Charpinet, C. Chiappini, R.P. Church, S. Csizmadia, M. Cunha, M. Damasso, M.B. Davies, H.J. Deeg, R.F. Díaz, S. Dreizler, C. Dreyer, P. Eggenberger, D. Ehrenreich, P. Eigmüller, A. Erikson, R. Farmer, S. Feltzing, F. de Oliveira Fialho, P. Figueira, T. Forveille, M. Fridlund, R.A. García, P. Giommi, G. Giuffrida, M. Godolt, J. Gomes da Silva, T. Granzer, J.L. Grenfell, A. Grotsch-Noels, E. Günther, C.A. Haswell, A.P. Hatzes, G. Hébrard, S. Hekker, R. Helled, K. Heng, J.M. Jenkins, A. Johansen, M.L. Khodachenko, K.G. Kislyakova, W. Kley, U. Kolb, N. Krivova, F. Kupka, H. Lammer, A.F. Lanza, Y. Lebreton, D. Magrin, P. Marcos-Arenal, P.M. Marrese, J.P. Marques, J. Martins, S. Mathis, S. Mathur, S. Messina, A. Miglio, J. Montalban, M. Montalto, M. J. P. F. G. Monteiro, H. Moradi, E. Moravveji, C. Mordasini, T. Morel, A. Mortier, V. Nascimbeni, R.P. Nelson, M.B. Nielsen, L. Noack, A.J. Norton, A. Ofir, M. Oshagh, R.-M. Ouazzani, P. Pápics, V.C. Parro, P. Petit, B. Plez, E. Poretti, A. Quirrenbach, R. Ragazzoni, G. Raimondo, M. Rainer, D.R. Reese, R. Redmer, S. Reffert, B. Rojas-Ayala, I.W. Roxburgh, S. Salmon, A. Santerne, J. Schneider, J. Schou, S. Schuh, H. Schunker, A. Silva-Valio, R. Silvotti, I. Skillen, I. Snellen, F. Sohl, S.G. Sousa, A. Sozzetti, D. Stello, K.G. Strassmeier, M. Švanda, G.M. Szabó, A. Tkachenko, D. Valencia, V. Van Grootel, S.D. Vauclair, P. Ventura, F.W. Wagner, N.A. Walton, J. Weingrill, S.C. Werner, P.J. Wheatley, K. Zwintz, The PLATO 2.0 mission, Exp. Astron. 38 (2014) 249-330. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s10686-014-9383-4, arXiv:1310.0696
- [192] C.A.L. Bailer-Jones, Object classification and the determination of stellar parameters, in: C. Turon, K. S. O'Flaherty, M. A. C. Perryman (Eds.), The Three-Dimensional Universe with Gaia, in: ESA Special Publication, vol. 576, 2005, p. 393. arXiv:astro-ph/0502097.
- [193] C. Blake, J. Johnson, P. Plavchan, D. Sliski, R.A. Wittenmyer, J.D. Eastman, S. Barnes, MINERVA-Red: A census of planets orbiting the nearest low-mass stars to the sun, in: American Astronomical Society Meeting Abstracts, vol. 225, 2015, p. 257.32.
 [194] A. Santerne, J.-F. Donati, R. Doyon, X. Delfosse, E. Artigau, I. Boisse, X. Bonfils, F. Bouchy, G. Hébrard, C. Moutou, S. Udry, Characterizing small planets
- [194] A. Santerne, J.-F. Donati, R. Doyon, X. Delfosse, E. Artigau, I. Boisse, X. Bonfils, F. Bouchy, G. Hébrard, C. Moutou, S. Udry, Characterizing small planets transiting small stars with SPIRou, in: L. Cambresy, F. Martins, E. Nuss, A. Palacios (Eds.), SF2A-2013: Proceedings of the Annual meeting of the French Society of Astronomy and Astrophysics, 2013, pp. 509–514. arXiv:1310.0748.
- [195] É. Artigau, D. Kouach, J.-F. Donati, R. Doyon, X. Delfosse, S. Baratchart, M. Lacombe, C. Moutou, P. Rabou, L.P. Parès, Y. Micheau, S. Thibault, V.A. Reshetov, B. Dubois, O. Hernandez, P. Vallée, S.-Y. Wang, F. Dolon, F.A. Pepe, F. Bouchy, N. Striebig, F. Hénault, D. Loop, L. Saddlemyer, G. Barrick, T. Vermeulen, M. Dupieux, G. Hébrard, I. Boisse, E. Martioli, S.H.P. Alencar, J.-D. do Nascimento, P. Figueira, SPIRou: the near-infrared spectropolarimeter/high-precision velocimeter for the Canada-France-Hawaii telescope, in: Ground-based and Airborne Instrumentation for Astronomy V, in: P. SPIE, vol. 9147, 2014, p. 914715. http://dx.doi.org/10.1117/12.2055663, arXiv:1406.6992.
- [196] A. Quirrenbach, P.J. Amado, W. Seifert, M.A. Sánchez Carrasco, H. Mandel, J.A. Caballero, R. Mundt, I. Ribas, A. Reiners, M. Abril, J. Aceituno, J. Alonso-Floriano, M. Ammler-von Eiff, G. Anglada-Escude, R. Antona Jiménez, H. Anwand-Heerwart, D. Barrado y Navascués, S. Becerril, V. Bejar, D. Benitez, C. Cardenas, A. Claret, J. Colome, M. Cortés-Contreras, S. Czesla, C. del Burgo, M. Doellinger, R. Dorda, S. Dreizler, C. Feiz, M. Fernandez, D. Galadi, R. Garrido, J. González Hernández, J. Guardia, E. Guenther, F. de Guindos, J. Gutiérrez-Soto, H.J. Hagen, A. Hatzes, P. Hauschildt, J. Helmling, T. Henning, E. Herrero, A. Huber, K. Huber, S. Jeffers, V. Joergens, E. de Juan, M. Kehr, A. Klutsch, M. Kürster, S. Lalitha, W. Laun, U. Lemke, R. Lenzen, J.-L. Lizon, M. López del Fresno, M. López-Morales, J. López-Santiago, U. Mall, E. Martin, S. Martín-Ruiz, E. Mirabet, D. Montes, J.C. Morales, R. Morales Muñoz, A. Moya, V. Naranjo, R. Oreiro, D. Pérez Medialdea, M. Pluto, O. Rabaza, A. Ramon, R. Rebolo, S. Seffert, P. Rhode, H.-W. Rix, F. Rodler, E. Rodríguez, C. Rodríguez López, E. Rodríguez Pérez, A. Rodriguez Trinidad, R.-R. Rohloff, E. Sánchez-Blanco, J. Sanz-Forcada, S. Schäfer, J. Schiller, C. Schmidt, J.

Schmitt, E. Solano, O. Stahl, C. Storz, J. Stürmer, J.C. Suarez, U. Thiele, R. Ulbrich, M. Vidal-Dasilva, K. Wagner, J. Winkler, W. Xu, M.R. Zapatero Osorio, M. Zechmeister, CARMENES. I: instrument and survey overview, in: Ground-based and Airborne Instrumentation for Astronomy IV, in: P. SPIE, vol. 8446, 2012, p. 84460R. http://dx.doi.org/10.1117/12.925164.

- [197] S. Mahadevan, L. Ramsey, J. Wright, M. Endl, S. Redman, C. Bender, A. Roy, S. Zonak, N. Troupe, L. Engel, S. Sigurdsson, A. Wolszczan, B. Zhao, The habitable zone planet finder: a proposed high-resolution NIR spectrograph for the hobby eberly telescope to discover low-mass exoplanets around M dwarfs, in: Ground-based and Airborne Instrumentation for Astronomy III, in: P. SPIE, vol. 7735, 2010, p. 77356X. http://dx.doi.org/10.1117/12.857551, arXiv:1007.3235.
- [198] D.J. Des Marais, J.A. Nuth, III., L.J. Allamandola, A.P. Boss, J.D. Farmer, T.M. Hoehler, B.M. Jakosky, V.S. Meadows, A. Pohorille, B. Runnegar, A.M. Spormann, The NASA astrobiology roadmap, Astrobiology 8 (2008) 715-730. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2008.0819.
- [199] C.S. Cockell, T. Bush, C. Bryce, S. Direito, M. Fox-Powell, J.P. Harrison, H. Lammer, H. Landenmark, J. Martin-Torres, N. Nicholson, L. Noack, J. O'Malley-James, S.J. Payler, A. Rushby, T. Samuels, P. Schwendner, J. Wadsworth, M.P. Zorzano, Habitability: A review, Astrobiology 16 (2016) 89–117. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2015.1295.
- [200] E. Tajika, Snowball planets as a possible type of water-rich terrestrial planet in extrasolar planetary systems, Astrophys. J. 680 (2008) L53–L56. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/589831.
- [201] A.P. Ingersoll, The runaway greenhouse: A history of water on venus, J. Atmos. Sci. 26 (1969) 1191–1198. http://dx.doi.org/10.1175/1520-0469(1969)026<1191:TRGAHO>2.0.CO;2.
- [202] K.P. Shine, R.G. Derwent, D.J. Wuebbles, J.J. Morcrette, Radiative forcing of climate, in: J. Houghton (Ed.), Report prepared for Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change by Working Group I, Climate Change: The IPCC Scientific Assessment, 1990.
- [203] D.R. Underwood, B.W. Jones, P.N. Sleep, The evolution of habitable zones during stellar lifetimes and its implications on the search for extraterrestrial life, Int. J. Astrobiology 2 (2003) 289–299. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1473550404001715, arXiv:arXiv:astro-ph/0312522.
- [204] R. Pierrehumbert, Principles of Planetary Climate, Cambridge University Press, 2010.
- [205] S.R. Kane, D.M. Gelino, The habitable zone gallery, Publ. Astron. Soc. Pac. 124 (2012) 323–328. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/665271, arXiv:1202.2377.
- [206] A. Seiff, Further information on structure of the atmosphere of venus derived from the VEGA venus balloon and lander mission, Adv. Space Res. 7 (1987) 323–328. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0273-1177(87)90239-0.
- [207] S.W. Bougher, D.M. Hunten, R.J. Phillips (Eds.), Venus II, 1997.
- [208] C. Sagan, G. Mullen, Earth and mars: Evolution of atmospheres and surface temperatures, Science 177 (1972) 52-56. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/ science.177.4043.52.
- [209] P. von Paris, F. Selsis, D. Kitzmann, H. Rauer, The dependence of the ice-Albedo feedback on atmospheric properties, Astrobiology 13 (2013) 899–909. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2013.0993, arXiv:1308.0899.
- [210] Y. Kaspi, A.P. Showman, Atmospheric dynamics of terrestrial exoplanets over a wide range of orbital and atmospheric parameters, Astrophys. J. 804 (2015) 60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/804/1/60, arXiv:1407.6349.
- [211] R.M. Haberle, C.P. McKay, D. Tyler, R.T. Reynolds, Can synchronously rotating planets support an atmosphere? in: L.R. Doyle (Ed.), Circumstellar Habitable Zones, 1996, p. 29.
- [212] R. Wordsworth, Atmospheric heat redistribution and collapse on tidally locked rocky planets, Astrophys. J. 806 (2015) 180. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1088/0004-637X/806/2/180, arXiv:1412.5575.
- [213] R.D. Wordsworth, F. Forget, F. Selsis, E. Millour, B. Charnay, J.-B. Madeleine, Gliese 581d is the first discovered terrestrial-mass exoplanet in the habitable zone, Astrophys. J. 733 (2011) L48. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/733/2/L48, arXiv:1105.1031.
- [214] R. Pierrehumbert, Climate dynamics of a hard snowball Earth, J. Geophys. Res-Atmos 110 (2005) 2156–2202. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/ 2004JD005162.
- [215] R. Pierrehumbert, E. Gaidos, Hydrogen greenhouse planets beyond the habitable zone, Astrophys. J. 734 (2011) L13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/734/1/L13, arXiv:1105.0021.
- [216] J.E. Owen, S. Mohanty, Habitability of terrestrial-mass planets in the HZ of M dwarfs I. H/He-dominated atmospheres, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 459 (2016) 4088–4108. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stw959, arXiv:1601.05143.
- [217] R. Luger, R. Barnes, E. Lopez, J. Fortney, B. Jackson, V. Meadows, Habitable evaporated cores: Transforming mini-neptunes into super-Earths in the habitable zones of M dwarfs, Astrobiology 15 (2015) 57–88. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2014.1215, arXiv:1501.06572.
- [218] A. Segura, J.F. Kasting, V. Meadows, M. Cohen, J. Scalo, D. Crisp, R.A.H. Butler, G. Tinetti, Biosignatures from Earth-like planets around M dwarfs, Astrobiology 5 (2005) 706-725. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2005.5.706, arXiv:arXiv:astro-ph/0510224.
- [219] A. Segura, LM. Walkowicz, V. Meadows, J. Kasting, S. Hawley, The effect of a strong stellar flare on the atmospheric chemistry of an Earth-like planet orbiting an M dwarf, Astrobiology 10 (2010) 751–771. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2009.0376, arXiv:1006.0022.
 [220] R. Luger, R. Barnes, Extreme water loss and abiotic O2Buildup on planets throughout the habitable zones of M dwarfs, Astrobiology 15 (2015)
- [220] R. Luger, R. Barnes, Extreme water loss and abiotic O2Buildup on planets throughout the habitable zones of M dwarfs, Astrobiology 15 (2015) 119–143. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2014.1231, arXiv:1411.7412.
- [221] P. Gao, R. Hu, T.D. Robinson, C. Li, Y.L. Yung, Stability of CO2 atmospheres on desiccated M dwarf exoplanets, Astrophys. J. 806 (2015) 249. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/806/2/249, arXiv:1501.06876.
- [222] G. Arney, V.S. Meadows, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, D. Deming, T.D. Robinson, G. Tovar, E.T. Wolf, E.W. Schwieterman, Pale orange dots: The impact of organic haze on the habitability and detectability of Earthlike exoplanets, in: American Astronomical Society/Division for Planetary Sciences Meeting Abstracts, Vol. 48, 2016, p. 122.13.
- [223] V.S. Meadows, G.N. Arney, E.W. Schwieterman, J. Lustig-Yaeger, A.P. Lincowski, T. Robinson, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, R.K. Barnes, D.P. Fleming, R. Deitrick, R. Luger, P.E. Driscoll, T.R. Quinn, D. Crisp, The Habitability of Proxima Centauri b: II: Environmental States and Observational Discriminants, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1608.08620.
- [224] C.D. Dressing, D.S. Spiegel, C.A. Scharf, K. Menou, S.N. Raymond, Habitable climates: The influence of eccentricity, Astrophys. J. 721 (2010) 1295–1307. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/721/2/1295, arXiv:1002.4875.
- [225] Y. Abe, A. Abe-Ouchi, N.H. Sleep, K.J. Zahnle, Habitable zone limits for dry planets, Astrobiology 11 (2011) 443-460. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast. 2010.0545.
- [226] R.T. Pierrehumbert, D.S. Abbot, A. Voigt, D. Koll, Climate of the neoproterozoic, Annu. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 39 (2011) 417–460. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1146/annurev-earth-040809-152447.
- [227] J. Kirschvink, Late proterozoic low-latitude global glaciation: the snowball Earth, in: The Proterozoic Biosphere: A Multidisciplinary Study, Cambridge University Press, 1992.
- [228] J.C.G. Walker, P.B. Hays, J.F. Kasting, A negative feedback mechanism for the long-term stabilization of the earth's surface temperature, J. Geophys. Res. 86 (1981) 9776-9782. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/JC086iC10p09776.
- [229] D.S. Abbot, N.B. Cowan, F.J. Ciesla, Indication of insensitivity of planetary weathering behavior and habitable zone to surface land fraction, Astrophys. J. 756 (2012) 178. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/756/2/178, arXiv:1208.1760.
- [230] B.J. Foley, The role of plate tectonic-climate coupling and exposed land area in the development of habitable climates on rocky planets, Astrophys. J. 812 (2015) 36. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/812/1/36, arXiv:1509.00427.
- [231] W.R. Ward, Climatic variations on mars: 1. Astronomical theory of insolation, J. Geophys. Res. 79 (1974) 3375. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/ JC079i024p03375.
- [232] G.E. Williams, Late precambrian glacial climate and the Earth's obliquity, Geol. Mag. 112 (5) (1975) 441–544.
- [233] D.M. Williams, D. Pollard, Extraordinary climates of Earth-like planets: three-dimensional climate simulations at extreme obliquity, Int. J. Astrobiology 2 (2003) 1–19. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1473550403001356.
- [234] A.R. Dobrovolskis, Insolation on exoplanets with eccentricity and obliquity, Icarus 226 (2013) 760–776. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.icarus.2013.06. 026.

- [235] D.S. Spiegel, K. Menou, C.A. Scharf, Habitable climates: The influence of obliquity, Astrophys. J. 691 (2009) 596–610. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/691/1/596, arXiv:0807.4180.
- [236] J.C. Armstrong, R. Barnes, S. Domagal-Goldman, J. Breiner, T.R. Quinn, V.S. Meadows, Effects of extreme obliquity variations on the habitability of exoplanets, Astrobiology 14 (4) (2014) 277–291. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2013.1129.
- [237] Y. Wang, Y. Liu, F. Tian, J. Yang, F. Ding, L. Zhou, Y. Hu, Effects of obliquity on the habitability of exoplanets around M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 823 (2016) L20. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/823/1/L20.
- [238] T. Sasaki, J.W. Barnes, Longevity of moons around habitable planets, Int. J. Astrobiology 13 (2014) 324-336. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/ S1473550414000184.
- [239] J. Laskar, F. Joutel, P. Robutel, Stabilization of the Earth's obliquity by the moon, Nature 361 (1993) 615–617. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/361615a0.
- [240] J.J. Lissauer, J.W. Barnes, J.E. Chambers, Obliquity variations of a moonless Earth, Icarus 217 (2012) 77-87. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.icarus.2011.
- [241] G. Li, K. Batygin, On the spin-axis dynamics of a moonless Earth, Astrophys. J. 790 (2014) 69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/790/1/69, arXiv:1404.7505.
- [242] A. Berger, M.-F. Loutre, C. Tricot, Insolation and Earth's orbital periods, J. Geophys. Res. 98 (1993) 10341. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/93JD00222.
- [243] D.M. Williams, D. Pollard, Earth-like worlds on eccentric orbits: excursions beyond the habitable zone, Int. J. Astrobiology 1 (2002) 61–69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1473550402001064.
- [244] D.S. Spiegel, S.N. Raymond, C.D. Dressing, C.A. Scharf, J.L. Mitchell, Generalized Milankovitch cycles and long-term climatic habitability, Astrophys. J. 721 (2010) 1308–1318. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/721/2/1308, arXiv:1002.4877.
- [245] E. Bolmont, A.-S. Libert, J. Leconte, F. Selsis, Habitability of planets on eccentric orbits: Limits of the mean flux approximation, Astron. Astrophys. 591 (2016) A106. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201628073, arXiv:1604.06091.
- [246] J.J. Lissauer, G.W. Marcy, S.T. Bryson, J.F. Rowe, D. Jontof-Hutter, E. Agol, W.J. Borucki, J.A. Carter, E.B. Ford, R.L. Gilliland, R. Kolbl, K.M. Star, J.H. Steffen, G. Torres, Validation of Kepler's multiple planet candidates. II. Refined statistical framework and descriptions of systems of special interest, Astrophys. J. 784 (2014) 44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/784/1/44, arXiv:1402.6352.
- [247] R.A. Mardling, Long-term tidal evolution of short-period planets with companions, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 382 (2007) 1768–1790. http://dx.doi. org/10.1111/j.1365-2966.2007.12500.x, arXiv:0706.0224.
- [248] T.M. Merlis, T. Schneider, Atmospheric dynamics of Earth-like tidally locked aquaplanets, J. Adv. Model Earth Syst. 2 (2010) 1–17. http://dx.doi.org/10.3894/JAMES.2010.2.13.
- [249] A.P. Showman, J.Y.-K. Cho, K. Menou, Atmospheric Circulation of Exoplanets, 2011, pp. 471–516.
- [250] A.P. Showman, L.M. Polvani, Equatorial superrotation on tidally locked exoplanets, Astrophys. J. 738 (2011) 71. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/738/1/71, arXiv:1103.3101.
- [251] A.P. Showman, R.D. Wordsworth, T.M. Merlis, Y. Kaspi, Atmospheric Circulation of Terrestrial Exoplanets, 2013, pp. 277–326. http://dx.doi.org/10. 2458/azu_uapress_9780816530595-ch12.
- [252] J. Yang, G. Boué, D.C. Fabrycky, D.S. Abbot, Strong dependence of the inner edge of the habitable zone on planetary rotation rate, Astrophys. J. 787 (2014) L2. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/787/1/L2, arXiv:1404.4992.
- [253] S.H. Dole, Habitable Planets for Man, Blaisdell, New York, 1964.
- [254] P. Goldreich, S. Peale, Spin-orbit coupling in the solar system, Astron. J. 71 (1966) 425. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/109947.
- [255] A.C.M. Correia, J. Laskar, Mercury's capture into the 3/2 spin-orbit resonance as a result of its chaotic dynamics, Nature 429 (2004) 848-850. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature02609.
- [256] K. Heng, P. Kopparla, On the stability of super-Earth atmospheres, Astrophys. J. 754 (2012) 60. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/754/1/60, arXiv:1203.1922.
- [257] A. Edson, S. Lee, P. Bannon, J.F. Kasting, D. Pollard, Atmospheric circulations of terrestrial planets orbiting low-mass stars, Icarus 212 (2011) 1–13. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.icarus.2010.11.023.
- [258] F.A. Rasio, C.A. Tout, S.H. Lubow, M. Livio, Tidal decay of close planetary orbits, Astrophys. J. 470 (1996) 1187. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/177941, arXiv:astro-ph/9605059.
- [259] T. Guillot, A. Burrows, W.B. Hubbard, J.I. Lunine, D. Saumon, Giant planets at small orbital distances, Astrophys. J. 459 (1996) L35. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1086/309935, arXiv:astro-ph/9511109.
- [260] Y. Wang, F. Tian, Y. Hu, Climate patterns of habitable exoplanets in eccentric orbits around M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 791 (2014) L12. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1088/2041-8205/791/1/L12.
- [261] Y. Wang, F. Tian, Y. Hu, Erratum: "Climate patterns of habitable exoplanets in eccentric orbits around M dwarfs", Astrophys. J. 791 (2014) L42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/791/2/L42.
- [262] J. Wisdom, S.J. Peale, F. Mignard, The chaotic rotation of hyperion, Icarus 58 (1984) 137–152. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0019-1035(84)90032-0.
- [263] B. Jackson, R. Barnes, R. Greenberg, Tidal heating of terrestrial extrasolar planets and implications for their habitability, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 391 (2008) 237–245. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1365-2966.2008.13868.x, arXiv:0808.2770.
- [264] A. Truitt, P.A. Young, A. Spacek, L. Probst, J. Dietrich, A catalog of stellar evolution profiles and the effects of variable composition on habitable systems, Astrophys. J. 804 (2015) 145. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/804/2/145, arXiv:1504.02145.
- [265] S.M. Awramik, The oldest records of photosynthesis, Photosynth. Res. 33 (2) (1992) 75-89. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00039172.
- [266] S.J. Mojzsis, G. Arrhenius, K.D. McKeegan, T.M. Harrison, A.P. Nutman, C.R.L. Friend, Evidence for life on Earth before 3,800 million years ago, Nature 384 (6604) (1996) 55-59. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/384055a0.
- [267] K.D. McKeegan, A.B. Kudryavtsev, J.W. Schopf, Raman and ion microscopic imagery of graphitic inclusions in apatite from older than 3830 Ma Akilia supracrustal rocks, west Greenland, Geology 35 (7) (2007) 591–594. http://dx.doi.org/10.1130/G23465A.1, URL http://geology.gsapubs.org/content/ 35/7/591.abstract. arXiv:http://geology.gsapubs.org/content/35/7/591.full.pdf+html.
- [268] A.P. Nutman, V.C. Bennett, C.R.L. Friend, M.J. Van Kranendonk, A.R. Chivas, Rapid emergence of life shown by discovery of 3,700-million-year-old microbial structures, Nature advance online publication, 2016. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature19355.
- [269] E.A. Bell, P. Boehnke, T.M. Harrison, W.L. Mao, Potentially biogenic carbon preserved in a 4.1 billion-year-old zircon, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. (2015) http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1517557112, URL http://www.pnas.org/content/early/2015/10/14/1517557112.abstract. arXiv:http://www.pnas. org/content/early/2015/10/14/1517557112.full.pdf.
- [270] J.E. Gizis, D.G. Monet, I.N. Reid, J.D. Kirkpatrick, J. Liebert, R.J. Williams, New neighbors from 2MASS: Activity and kinematics at the bottom of the main sequence, Astron. J. 120 (2000) 1085-1099. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/301456, arXiv:astro-ph/0004361.
- [271] A.A. West, S.L. Hawley, L.M. Walkowicz, K.R. Covey, N.M. Silvestri, S.N. Raymond, H.C. Harris, J.A. Munn, P.M. McGehee, Ž. Ivezić, J. Brinkmann, Spectroscopic properties of cool stars in the sloan digital sky survey: An analysis of magnetic activity and a search for subdwarfs, Astron. J. 128 (2004) 426–436. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/421364, arXiv:astro-ph/0403486.
- [272] S. Mohanty, G. Basri, Rotation and activity in Mid-M to L field dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 583 (2003) 451-472. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/345097, arXiv:astro-ph/0201455.
- [273] A.A. West, K.L. Weisenburger, J. Irwin, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, D. Charbonneau, J. Dittmann, J.S. Pineda, An activity-rotation relationship and kinematic analysis of nearby Mid-to-Late-type M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 812 (2015) 3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/812/1/3, arXiv:1509.01590.
- [274] S.L. Hawley, B.R. Pettersen, The great flare of 1985 April 12 on AD Leonis, Astrophys. J. 378 (1991) 725–741. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/170474.
 [275] H. Lammer, M. Blanc, W. Benz, M. Fridlund, V.C.d. Foresto, M. Güdel, H. Rauer, S. Udry, R.-M. Bonnet, M. Falanga, D. Charbonneau, R. Helled, W. Kley,
- J. Linsky, LT. Elkins-Tanton, Y. Alibert, E. Chasefière, T. Encrenaz, A.P. Hatzes, D. Lin, R. Liseau, W. Lorenzen, S.N. Raymond, The science of exoplanets and their systems, Astrobiology 13 (2013) 793–813. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2013.0997.

- [276] E.J. Hilton, A.A. West, S.L. Hawley, A.F. Kowalski, M dwarf flares from time-resolved sloan digital sky survey spectra, Astron. J. 140 (2010) 1402–1413. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-6256/140/5/1402, arXiv:1009.1158.
- [277] J.R.A. Davenport, A.C. Becker, A.F. Kowalski, S.L. Hawley, S.J. Schmidt, E.J. Hilton, B. Sesar, R. Cutri, Multi-wavelength characterization of stellar flares on low-mass stars using SDSS and 2MASS time-domain surveys, Astrophys. J. 748 (2012) 58. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/748/1/58, arXiv:1202.1902.
- [278] E.J. Hilton, The Galactic M Dwarf Flare Rate (Ph.D. thesis), University of Washington, 2011.
- [279] K. France, C.S. Froning, J.L. Linsky, A. Roberge, J.T. Stocke, F. Tian, R. Bushinsky, J.-M. D ésert, P. Mauas, M. Vieytes, L.M. Walkowicz, The ultraviolet radiation environment around M dwarf exoplanet host stars, Astrophys. J. 763 (2013) 149. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/763/2/149, arXiv:1212.4833.
- [280] K. France, R.O. Parke Loyd, A. Youngblood, A. Brown, P.C. Schneider, S.L. Hawley, C.S. Froning, J.L. Linsky, A. Roberge, A.P. Buccino, J.R.A. Davenport, J.M. Fontenla, L. Kaltenegger, A.F. Kowalski, P.J.D. Mauas, Y. Miguel, S. Redfield, S. Rugheimer, F. Tian, M.C. Vieytes, L.M. Walkowicz, K.L. Weisenburger, The MUSCLES treasury survey. I. Motivation and overview, Astrophys. J. 820 (2016) 89. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/820/2/89, arXiv:1602.09142.
- [281] I. Baraffe, G. Chabrier, F. Allard, P.H. Hauschildt, Evolutionary models for solar metallicity low-mass stars: mass-magnitude relationships and colormagnitude diagrams, Astron. Astrophys. 337 (1998) 403–412. arXiv:astro-ph/9805009.
- [282] I. Baraffe, D. Homeier, F. Allard, G. Chabrier, New evolutionary models for pre-main sequence and main sequence low-mass stars down to the hydrogen-burning limit, Astron. Astrophys. 577 (2015) A42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201425481, arXiv:1503.04107.
- [283] E.F. Guinan, S.G. Engle, A. Durbin, Living with a red dwarf: Rotation and X-ray and ultraviolet properties of the halo population Kapteyn's Star, Astrophys. J. 821 (2016) 81. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/821/2/81, arXiv:1602.01912.
- [284] H. Lammer, J.H. Bredehöft, A. Coustenis, M.L. Khodachenko, L. Kaltenegger, O. Grasset, D. Prieur, F. Raulin, P. Ehrenfreund, M. Yamauchi, J.-E. Wahlund, J.-M. Grießmeier, G. Stangl, C.S. Cockell, Y.N. Kulikov, J.L. Grenfell, H. Rauer, What makes a planet habitable? Astron. Astrophys. Rev. 17 (2009) 181–249. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s00159-009-0019-z.
- [285] H. Lammer, H.I.M. Lichtenegger, Y.N. Kulikov, J.-M. Grießmeier, N. Terada, N.V. Erkaev, H.K. Biernat, M.L. Khodachenko, I. Ribas, T. Penz, F. Selsis, Coronal Mass Ejection (CME) activity of low mass M stars as an important factor for the habitability of terrestrial exoplanets. II. CME-induced ion pick up of Earth-like exoplanets in close-in habitable zones, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 185–207. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0128.
- [286] E. Bolmont, F. Selsis, J.E. Owen, I. Ribas, S.N. Raymond, J. Leconte, M. Gillon, Water loss from Earth-sized planets in the habitable zones of ultracool dwarfs: Implications for the planets of TRAPPIST-1, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1605.00616.
- [287] R.M. Ramirez, L. Kaltenegger, The habitable zones of pre-main-sequence stars, Astrophys. J. 797 (2014) L25. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/797/2/L25, arXiv:1412.1764.
- [288] F. Tian, History of water loss and atmospheric O₂ buildup on rocky exoplanets near M dwarfs, Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 432 (2015) 126–132. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsl.2015.09.051.
- [289] R. Wordsworth, R. Pierrehumbert, Abiotic oxygen-dominated atmospheres on terrestrial habitable zone planets, Astrophys. J. 785 (2014) L20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/785/2/L20, arXiv:1403.2713.
- [290] E.W. Schwieterman, V.S. Meadows, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, D. Deming, G.N. Arney, R. Luger, C.E. Harman, A. Misra, R. Barnes, Identifying planetary biosignature impostors: Spectral features of CO and O₄ resulting from abiotic O₂/O₃ production, Astrophys. J. 819 (2016) L13. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/819/1/L13, arXiv:1602.05584.
- [291] E.W. Schwieterman, V.S. Meadows, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, D. Deming, G.N. Arney, R. Luger, C.E. Harman, A. Misra, R. Barnes, Erratum: "Identifying planetary biosignature impostors: Spectral features of CO and O₄ resulting from abiotic O₂/O₃ production", Astrophys. J. 821 (2016) L34. http://dx. doi.org/10.3847/2041-8205/821/2/L34.
- [292] F. Tian, K. France, J.L. Linsky, P.J.D. Mauas, M.C. Vieytes, High stellar FUV/NUV ratio and oxygen contents in the atmospheres of potentially habitable planets, Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 385 (2014) 22–27. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.epsl.2013.10.024, arXiv:1310.2590.
- [293] C.E. Harman, E.W. Schwieterman, J.C. Schottelkotte, J.F. Kasting, Abiotic O₂ levels on planets around F, G, K, and M stars: Possible false positives for life? Astrophys. J. 812 (2015) 137. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/812/2/137, arXiv:1509.07863.
- [294] S. Rugheimer, A. Segura, L. Kaltenegger, D. Sasselov, UV surface environment of Earth-like planets orbiting FGKM stars through geological evolution, Astrophys. J. 806 (2015) 137. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/806/1/137, arXiv:1506.07200.
- [295] S. Rugheimer, L. Kaltenegger, A. Segura, J. Linsky, S. Mohanty, Effect of UV radiation on the spectral fingerprints of Earth-like planets orbiting M stars, Astrophys. J. 809 (2015) 57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/809/1/57, arXiv:1506.07202.
- [296] S.L. Hawley, J.R.A. Davenport, A.F. Kowalski, J.P. Wisniewski, L. Hebb, R. Deitrick, E.J. Hilton, Kepler flares. I. Active and inactive M dwarfs, Astrophys. J. 797 (2014) 121. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/797/2/121, arXiv:1410.7779.
- [297] F. Tabataba-Vakili, J.L. Grenfell, J.-M. Grießmeier, H. Rauer, Atmospheric effects of stellar cosmic rays on Earth-like exoplanets orbiting M-dwarfs, Astron. Astrophys. 585 (2016) A96. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201425602, arXiv:1511.04920.
- [298] F. Tian, Thermal escape from super Earth atmospheres in the habitable zones of M stars, Astrophys. J. 703 (2009) 905–909. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/ 0004-637X/703/1/905.
- [299] V.S. Meadows, Modelling the diversity of extrasolar terrestrial planets, Proc. Int. Astron. Union 1 (C200) (2005) 25–34. http://dx. doi.org/10.1017/S1743921306009033, URL https://www.cambridge.org/core/article/modelling-the-diversity-of-extrasolar-terrestrial-planets/ 4FB32797720E53AAD2ABDC596CC5DF64.
- [300] D.M. Williams, E. Gaidos, Detecting the glint of starlight on the oceans of distant planets, Icarus 195 (2008) 927–937. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. icarus.2008.01.002, arXiv:0801.1852.
- [301] T.D. Robinson, V.S. Meadows, D. Crisp, Detecting oceans on extrasolar planets using the glint effect, Astrophys. J. 721 (2010) L67–L71. http://dx.doi. org/10.1088/2041-8205/721/1/L67, arXiv:1008.3864.
- [302] T.D. Robinson, K. Ennico, V.S. Meadows, W. Sparks, D.B.J. Bussey, E.W. Schwieterman, J. Breiner, Detection of ocean glint and ozone absorption using LCROSS Earth observations, Astrophys. J. 787 (2014) 171. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/787/2/171, arXiv:1405.4557.
- [303] N.B. Cowan, D.S. Abbot, A. Voigt, A false positive for ocean glint on exoplanets: The latitude-Albedo effect, Astrophys. J. 752 (2012) L3. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/752/1/L3, arXiv:1205.1058.
- [304] K. Stephan, R. Jaumann, R.H. Brown, J.M. Soderblom, L.A. Soderblom, J.W. Barnes, C. Sotin, C.A. Griffith, R.L. Kirk, K.H. Baines, B.J. Buratti, R.N. Clark, D.M. Lytle, R.M. Nelson, P.D. Nicholson, Specular reflection on titan: Liquids in kraken mare, Geophys. Res. Lett. 37 (7) (2010) L07104. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/2009GL042312.
- [305] N.B. Cowan, E. Agol, V.S. Meadows, T. Robinson, T.A. Livengood, D. Deming, C.M. Lisse, M.F. A'Hearn, D.D. Wellnitz, S. Seager, D. Charbonneau, EPOXI Team, Alien maps of an ocean-bearing world, Astrophys. J. 700 (2009) 915–923. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/700/2/915, arXiv:0905.3742.
- [306] N.B. Cowan, T. Robinson, T.A. Livengood, D. Deming, E. Agol, M.F. A'Hearn, D. Charbonneau, C.M. Lisse, V.S. Meadows, S. Seager, A.L. Shields, D.D. Wellnitz, Rotational variability of Earth's polar regions: Implications for detecting snowball planets, Astrophys. J. 731 (2011) 76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/731/1/76, arXiv:1102.4345.
- [307] T.D. Robinson, V.S. Meadows, D. Crisp, D. Deming, M.F. A'Hearn, D. Charbonneau, T.A. Livengood, S. Seager, R.K. Barry, T. Hearty, T. Hearty, T. Hewagama, C.M. Lisse, L.A. McFadden, D.D. Wellnitz, Earth as an extrasolar planet: Earth model validation using EPOXI Earth observations, Astrobiology 11 (2011) 393–408. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2011.0642.
- [308] D.M. Gates, H.J. Keegan, J.C. Schleter, V.R. Weidner, Spectral properties of plants, Appl. Opt. 4 (1) (1965) 11–20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1364/A0.4. 000011, URL http://ao.osa.org/abstract.cfm?URI=ao-4-1-11.
- [309] S. Seager, E.L. Turner, J. Schafer, E.B. Ford, Vegetation's red edge: A possible spectroscopic biosignature of extraterrestrial plants, Astrobiology 5 (2005) 372–390. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2005.5.372, arXiv:astro-ph/0503302.

- [310] N.Y. Kiang, J. Siefert, Govindjee, R.E. Blankenship, Spectral signatures of photosynthesis. I. Review of Earth organisms, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 222–251. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0105_arXiv:astro-ph/0701382_
- [311] G. Tinetti, V.S. Meadows, D. Crisp, N.Y. Kiang, B.H. Kahn, E. Fishbein, T. Velusamy, M. Turnbull, Detectability of planetary characteristics in diskaveraged spectra II: Synthetic spectra and light-curves of Earth, Astrobiology 6 (2006) 881-900. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.6.881.
- [312] P. Montañés-Rodríguez, E. Pallé, P.R. Goode, F.J. Martín-Torres, Vegetation signature in the observed globally integrated spectrum of Earth considering simultaneous cloud data: Applications for extrasolar planets, Astrophys. J. 651 (2006) 544-552. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/507694, arXiv:astronh/0604420
- [313] J.E. Lovelock, A physical basis for life detection experiments, Nature 207 (1965) 568-570. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/207568a0.
- [314] S.D. Domagal-Goldman, A. Segura, M.W. Claire, T.D. Robinson, V.S. Meadows, Abiotic ozone and oxygen in atmospheres similar to prebiotic Earth, Astrophys. J. 792 (2014) 90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/792/2/90, arXiv:1407.2622.
- [315] L. Schaefer, R.D. Wordsworth, Z. Berta-Thompson, D. Sasselov, Predictions of the atmospheric composition of GJ 1132b, Astrophys. J. 829 (2016) 63. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/829/2/63, arXiv:1607.03906.
- [316] R. Barnes, R. Deitrick, R. Luger, P.E. Driscoll, T.R. Quinn, D.P. Fleming, B. Guyer, D.V. McDonald, V.S. Meadows, G. Arney, D. Crisp, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, A. Lincowski, J. Lustig-Yaeger, E. Schwieterman, The Habitability of Proxima Centauri b I: Evolutionary Scenarios, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv: 1608.06919.
- [317] E.W. Schwieterman, T.D. Robinson, V.S. Meadows, A. Misra, S. Domagal-Goldman, Detecting and constraining N2 abundances in planetary atmospheres using collisional pairs, Astrophys. J. 810 (2015) 57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/810/1/57, arXiv:1507.07945.
- D.S. Kelley, J.A. Karson, G.L. Früh-Green, D.R. Yoerger, T.M. Shank, D.A. Butterfield, J.M. Hayes, M.O. Schrenk, E.J. Olson, G. Proskurowski, M. Jakuba, A. Bradley, B. Larson, K. Ludwig, D. Glickson, K. Buckman, A.S. Bradley, W.J. Brazelton, K. Roe, M.J. Elend, A. Delacour, S.M. Bernasconi, M.D. Lilley, J.A. Baross, R.E. Summons, S.P. Sylva, A serpentinite-hosted ecosystem: The lost city hydrothermal field, Science 307 (2005) 1428-1434. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1102556.
- [319] G. Etiope, B. Sherwood Lollar, Abiotic methane on Earth, Rev. Geophys. 51 (2) (2013) 276–299. http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/rog.20011.
- G. Arney, S.D. Domagal-Goldman, V.S. Meadows, E.T. Wolf, E.W. Schwieterman, B. Charnay, M. Claire, E. Hbrard, M. Trainer, The pale orange dot: The [320] spectrum and habitability of hazy archean Earth, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1610.04515.
- [321] N.Y. Kiang, A. Segura, G. Tinetti, Govindjee, R.E. Blankenship, M. Cohen, J. Siefert, D. Crisp, V.S. Meadows, Spectral signatures of photosynthesis. II. Coevolution with other stars and the atmosphere on extrasolar worlds, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 252-274. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0108, arXiv:astro-ph/0701391.
- [322] D.J. Des Marais, M.O. Harwit, K.W. Jucks, J.F. Kasting, D.N.C. Lin, J.I. Lunine, J. Schneider, S. Seager, W.A. Traub, N.J. Woolf, Remote sensing of planetary properties and biosignatures on extrasolar terrestrial planets, Astrobiology 2 (2002) 153-181. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/15311070260192246.
- S.D. Domagal-Goldman, V.S. Meadows, M.W. Claire, J.F. Kasting, Using biogenic sulfur gases as remotely detectable biosignatures on anoxic planets, Astrobiology 11 (2011) 419–441. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2010.0509. [324] P. Ward, D. Brownlee, Rare Earth : Why Complex Life is Uncommon in the Universe, Copernicus Press, 2000.
- [325] J.-M. Grießmeier, A. Stadelmann, U. Motschmann, N.K. Belisheva, H. Lammer, H.K. Biernat, Cosmic ray impact on extrasolar Earth-like planets in close-in habitable zones, Astrobiology 5 (2005) 587-603. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2005.5.587.
- [326] L.R. Dartnell, Ionizing radiation and life, Astrobiology 11 (2011) 551-582. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2010.0528.
- [327] J.-M. Grießmeier, F. Tabataba-Vakili, A. Stadelmann, J.L. Grenfell, D. Atri, Galactic cosmic rays on extrasolar Earth-like planets. I. Cosmic ray flux, Astron. Astrophys. 581 (2015) A44. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201425451, arXiv:1509.00735.
- [328] H. Lammer, M star planet habitability, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 27–29. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.0123.
- [329] M.L. Khodachenko, I. Ribas, H. Lammer, J.-M. Grießmeier, M. Leitner, F. Selsis, C. Eiroa, A. Hanslmeier, H.K. Biernat, C.J. Farrugia, H.O. Rucker, Coronal Mass Ejection (CME) activity of low mass M stars as an important factor for the habitability of terrestrial exoplanets. I. CME impact on expected magnetospheres of Earth-like exoplanets in close-in habitable zones, Astrobiology 7 (2007) 167-184. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.012
- [330] C. Kay, M. Opher, M. Kornbleuth, Probability of CME impact on exoplanets orbiting M dwarfs and solar-like stars, Astrophys. J. 826 (2016) 195. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/826/2/195, arXiv:1605.02683.
- P.E. Driscoll, R. Barnes, Tidal heating of Earth-like exoplanets around M stars: Thermal, magnetic, and orbital evolutions, Astrobiology 15 (2015) [331] 739-760. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2015.1325, arXiv:1509.07452
- [332] P. Driscoll, D. Bercovici, Divergent evolution of Earth and venus: Influence of degassing, tectonics, and magnetic fields, Icarus 226 (2013) 1447–1464. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.icarus.2013.07.025.
- [333] C. Garraffo, J.J. Drake, O. Cohen, The Space Weather of Proxima Centauri b, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv: 1609.09076.
- [334] O. Cohen, J.J. Drake, A. Glocer, C. Garraffo, K. Poppenhaeger, J.M. Bell, A.J. Ridley, T.I. Gombosi, Magnetospheric structure and atmospheric joule heating of habitable planets orbiting M-dwarf stars, Astrophys. J. 790 (2014) 57. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/790/1/57, arXiv:1405.7707. [335] O. Cohen, Y. Ma, J.J. Drake, A. Glocer, C. Garraffo, J.M. Bell, T.I. Gombosi, The interaction of venus-like, M-dwarf planets with the stellar wind of their
- host star, Astrophys. J. 806 (2015) 41. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/806/1/41, arXiv:1504.06326.
- [336] A.A. Vidotto, M. Jardine, J. Morin, J.-F. Donati, P. Lang, A.J.B. Russell, Effects of M dwarf magnetic fields on potentially habitable planets, Astron. Astrophys. 557 (2013) A67. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201321504, arXiv:1306.4789.
- [337] J.-M. Grießmeier, F. Tabataba-Vakili, A. Stadelmann, J.L. Grenfell, D. Atri, Galactic cosmic rays on extrasolar Earth-like planets. II. Atmospheric implications, Astron. Astrophys. 587 (2016) A159. http://dx.doi.org/10.1051/0004-6361/201425452, arXiv:1603.06500.
- [338] K. France, C.S. Froning, J.L. Linsky, A. Roberge, J.T. Stocke, F. Tian, R. Bushinsky, J.-M. Désert, P. Mauas, M. Vieytes, L.M. Walkowicz, The ultraviolet radiation environment around M dwarf exoplanet host stars, Astrophys. J. 763 (2013) 149. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/763/2/149, arXiv:1212.4833.
- [339] J.L. Linsky, K. France, T. Ayres, Computing intrinsic LYα fluxes of F5 V to M5 V stars, Astrophys. J. 766 (2013) 69. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-537X/766/2/69, arXiv:1301.5711.
- [340] E.L. Shkolnik, K.A. Rolph, S. Peacock, T.S. Barman, Predicting Lyα and Mg II fluxes from K and M dwarfs using galaxy evolution explorer ultraviolet photometry, Astrophys. J. 796 (2014) L20. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/796/1/L20, arXiv:1410.4263.
- [341] M. Godolt, J.L. Grenfell, A. Hamann-Reinus, D. Kitzmann, M. Kunze, U. Langematz, P. von Paris, A.B.C. Patzer, H. Rauer, B. Stracke, 3D climate modeling of Earth-like extrasolar planets orbiting different types of host stars, Planet. Space Sci. 111 (2015) 62–76. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pss.2015.03.010, arXiv:1504.01558.
- [342] E.F. Farrell, R.E. Newnham, Electronic and vibrational absorption in cordierite, Am. Mineral. 52 (1967) 380-388. http://www.minsocam.org/ammin/ AM52/AM52_380.pdf.
- [343] R.V. Dunkle, J.T. Bevans, An approximate analysis of the solar reflectance and transmittance of a snow cover, J. Meteorol. 13 (1956) 212-216. http://dx.doi.org/10.1175/1520-0469(1956)013j0212:AAAOTS¿2.0.CO;2
- [344] S. Kadoya, E. Tajika, Conditions for oceans on Earth-like planets orbiting within the habitable zone: Importance of volcanic CO₂ degassing, Astrophys. J. 790 (2014) 107. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/790/2/107.
- [345] D.S. Abbot, Analytical investigation of the decrease in the size of the habitable zone due to a limited CO₂ outgassing rate, Astrophys. J. 827 (2016) 117. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/827/2/117, arXiv:1606.03030.
- [346] A.R. Edson, J.F. Kasting, D. Pollard, S. Lee, P.R. Bannon, The Carbonate-Silicate cycle and CO²/climate feedbacks on tidally locked terrestrial planets, Astrobiology 12 (2012) 562-571. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2011.0762.
- R.T. Pierrehumbert, A palette of climates for gliese 581g, Astrophys. J. 726 (2011) L8. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/2041-8205/726/1/L8. [347]
- [348] Y. Hu, J. Yang, Role of ocean heat transport in climates of tidally locked exoplanets around M dwarf stars, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 111 (2) (2014) 629-634. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1315215111, URL http://www.pnas.org/content/111/2/629.abstract.arXiv:http://www.pnas.org/content/ 111/2/629.full.pdf+html.

- [349] C. Goldblatt, Tutorial models of the climate and habitability of Proxima Centauri b: a thin atmosphere is sufficient to distribute heat given low stellar flux, ArXiv e-prints. arXiv:1608.07263.
- [350] T. Gold, S. Soter, Atmospheric tides and the resonant rotation of venus, Icarus 11 (1969) 356–366. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0019-1035(69)90068-2.
- [351] A.P. Ingersoll, A.R. Dobrovolskis, Venus' rotation and atmospheric tides, Nature 275 (1978) 37. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/275037a0.
- [352] J. Leconte, H. Wu, K. Menou, N. Murray, Asynchronous rotation of Earth-mass planets in the habitable zone of lower-mass stars, Science 347 (2015) 632–635. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.1258686, arXiv:1502.01952.
- [353] D. Cunha, A.C.M. Correia, J. Laskar, Spin evolution of Earth-sized exoplanets, including atmospheric tides and core-mantle friction, Int. J. Astrobiol. 14 (2015) 233–254. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1473550414000226, arXiv:1406.4544.
- [354] R.k. Kopparapu, E.T. Wolf, J. Haqq-Misra, J. Yang, J.F. Kasting, V. Meadows, R. Terrien, S. Mahadevan, The inner edge of the habitable zone for synchronously rotating planets around low-mass stars using general circulation models, Astrophys. J. 819 (2016) 84. http://dx.doi.org/10.3847/0004-637X/819/1/84, arXiv:1602.05176.
- [355] C. Van Laerhoven, R. Barnes, R. Greenberg, Tides, planetary companions, and habitability: Habitability in the habitable zone of low-mass stars, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 441 (2014) 1888–1898. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/stu685, arXiv:1401.7221.
- [356] S.N. Raymond, J. Scalo, V.S. Meadows, A decreased probability of habitable planet formation around low-mass stars, Astrophys. J. 669 (2007) 606–614. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/521587, arXiv:0707.1711.
- [357] J.J. Lissauer, Planets formed in habitable zones of M dwarf stars probably are deficient in volatiles, Astrophys. J. 660 (2007) L149–L152. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/518121, arXiv:astro-ph/0703576.
- [358] F.J. Ciesla, G.D. Mulders, I. Pascucci, D. Apai, Volatile delivery to planets from water-rich planetesimals around low mass stars, Astrophys. J. 804 (2015) 9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/804/1/9, arXiv:1502.07412.
- [359] G.D. Mulders, F.J. Ciesla, M. Min, I. Pascucci, The snow line in viscous disks around low-mass stars: Implications for water delivery to terrestrial planets in the habitable zone, Astrophys. J. 807 (2015) 9. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/807/1/9, arXiv:1505.03516.
- [360] A.W. Howard, G.W. Marcy, S.T. Bryson, J.M. Jenkins, J.F. Rowe, N.M. Batalha, W.J. Borucki, D.G. Koch, E.W. Dunham, T.N. Gautier, III, J. Van Cleve, W.D. Cochran, D.W. Latham, J.J. Lissauer, G. Torres, T.M. Brown, R.L. Gilliland, L.A. Buchhave, D.A. Caldwell, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, D. Ciardi, F. Fressin, M.R. Haas, S.B. Howell, H. Kjeldsen, S. Seager, L. Rogers, D.D. Sasselov, J.H. Steffen, G.S. Basri, D. Charbonneau, J. Christiansen, B. Clarke, A. Dupree, D.C. Fabrycky, D.A. Fischer, E.B. Ford, J.J. Fortney, J. Tarter, F.R. Girouard, M.J. Holman, J.A. Johnson, T.C. Klaus, P. Machalek, A.V. Moorhead, R.C. Morehead, D. Ragozzine, P. Tenenbaum, J.D. Twicken, S.N. Quinn, H. Isaacson, A. Shporer, P.W. Lucas, L.M. Walkowicz, W.F. Welsh, A. Boss, E. Devore, A. Gould, J.C. Smith, R.L. Morris, A. Prsa, T.D. Morton, M. Still, S.E. Thompson, F. Mullally, M. Endl, P.J. MacQueen, Planet occurrence within 0.25 AU of solar-type stars from Kepler, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 201 (2012) 15. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/201/2/15, arXiv:1103.2541.
- [361] G.D. Mulders, I. Pascucci, D. Apai, A stellar-mass-dependent drop in planet occurrence rates, Astrophys. J. 798 (2015) 112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/ 0004-637X/798/2/112, arXiv:1406.7356.
- [362] K. Ward-Duong, J. Patience, R.J. De Rosa, J. Bulger, A. Rajan, S.P. Goodwin, R.J. Parker, D.W. McCarthy, C. Kulesa, The M-dwarfs in multiples (MINMS) survey - I. Stellar multiplicity among low-mass stars within 15 pc, Mon. Not. R. Astron. Soc. 449 (2015) 2618–2637. http://dx.doi.org/10.1093/mnras/ stv384, arXiv:1503.00724.
- [363] D. Raghavan, H.A. McAlister, T.J. Henry, D.W. Latham, G.W. Marcy, B.D. Mason, D.R. Gies, R.J. White, T.A. ten Brummelaar, A survey of stellar families: Multiplicity of solar-type stars, Astrophys. J. Suppl. 190 (2010) 1–42. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0067-0049/190/1/1, arXiv:1007.0414.
- [364] P. Artymowicz, S.H. Lubow, Dynamics of binary-disk interaction. 1: Resonances and disk gap sizes, Astrophys. J. 421 (1994) 651–667. http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/173679.
- [365] J.J. Świft, J.A. Johnson, T.D. Morton, J.R. Crepp, B.T. Montet, D.C. Fabrycky, P.S. Muirhead, Characterizing the cool KOIs. IV. Kepler-32 as a prototype for the formation of compact planetary systems throughout the galaxy, Astrophys. J. 764 (2013) 105. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/764/1/105, arXiv:1301.0023.
- [366] J.J. Lissauer, G.W. Marcy, J.F. Rowe, S.T. Bryson, E. Adams, L.A. Buchhave, D.R. Ciardi, W.D. Cochran, D.C. Fabrycky, E.B. Ford, F. Fressin, J. Geary, R.L. Gilliland, M.J. Holman, S.B. Howell, J.M. Jenkins, K. Kinemuchi, D.G. Koch, R.C. Morehead, D. Ragozzine, S.E. Seader, P.G. Tanenbaum, G. Torres, J.D. Twicken, Almost all of Kepler's multiple-planet candidates are planets, Astrophys. J. 750 (2012) 112. http://dx.doi.org/10.1088/0004-637X/750/2/112, arXiv:1201.5424.
- [367] J. Fang, J.-L. Margot, Are planetary systems filled to capacity? A study based on Kepler results, Astrophys. J. 767 (2013) 115. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1088/0004-637X/767/2/115, arXiv:1302.7190.
- [368] G.R. Ricker, J.N. Winn, R. Vanderspek, D.W. Latham, G. Á. Bakos, J.L. Bean, Z.K. Berta-Thompson, T.M. Brown, L. Buchhave, N.R. Butler, R.P. Butler, W.J. Chaplin, D. Charbonneau, J. Christensen-Dalsgaard, M. Clampin, D. Deming, J. Doty, N. De Lee, C. Dressing, E.W. Dunham, M. Endl, F. Fressin, J. Ge, T. Henning, M.J. Holman, A.W. Howard, S. Ida, J. Jenkins, G. Jernigan, J.A. Johnson, L. Kaltenegger, N. Kawai, H. Kjeldsen, G. Laughlin, A.M. Levine, D. Lin, J.J. Lissauer, P. MacQueen, G. Marcy, P.R. McCullough, T.D. Morton, N. Narita, M. Paegert, E. Palle, F. Pepe, J. Pepper, A. Quirrenbach, S.A. Rinehart, D. Sasselov, B. Sato, S. Seager, A. Sozzetti, K.G. Stassun, P. Sullivan, A. Szentgyorgyi, G. Torres, S. Udry, J. Villasenor, Transiting exoplanet survey satellite (TESS), in: Space Telescopes and Instrumentation 2014: Optical, Infrared, and Millimeter Wave, in: P. SPIE, vol. 9143, 2014, p. 914320. http://dx.doi.org/10.1117/12.2063489, arXiv:1406.0151.
- [369] J.P. Gardner, J.C. Mather, M. Clampin, R. Doyon, M.A. Greenhouse, H.B. Hammel, J.B. Hutchings, P. Jakobsen, S.J. Lilly, K.S. Long, J.I. Lunine, M.J. McCaughrean, M. Mountain, J. Nella, G.H. Rieke, M.J. Rieke, H.-W. Rix, E.P. Smith, G. Sonneborn, M. Stiavelli, H.S. Stockman, R.A. Windhorst, G.S. Wright, The james webb space telescope, Space Sci. Rev. 123 (2006) 485–606. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11214-006-8315-7, arXiv:astro-ph/0606175.
- [370] LJ. Rothschild, R.L. Mancinelli, Life in extreme environments, Nature 409 (2001) 1092-1101. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/35059215.
- [371] A.H. Segerer, S. Burggraf, G. Fiala, G. Huber, R. Huber, U. Pley, K.O. Stetter, Life in hot springs and hydrothermal vents, Orig. Life Evol. Biosph. 23 (1993) 77–90. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF01581992.
- [372] C.P. McKay, E.I. Friedmann, B. Gómez-Silva, L. Cáceres-Villanueva, D.T. Andersen, R. Landheim, Temperature and moisture conditions for life in the extreme arid region of the atacama desert: Four years of observations including the El Niño of 1997–1998, Astrobiology 3 (2003) 393–406. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/153110703769016460.
- [373] S.A. Bulat, I.A. Alekhina, M. Blot, J.-R. Petit, M. de Angelis, D. Wagenbach, V.Y. Lipenkov, L.P. Vasilyeva, D.M. Wloch, D. Raynaud, V.V. Lukin, DNA signature of thermophilic bacteria from the aged accretion ice of lake vostok, antarctica: implications for searching for life in extreme icy environments, Int. J. Astrobiol. 3 (2004) 1–12. http://dx.doi.org/10.1017/S1473550404001879.
- [374] S.A. Bulat, I.A. Alekhina, D. Marie, J. Martins, J.R. Petit, Searching for life in extreme environments relevant to Jovian's Europa: Lessons from subglacial ice studies at Lake Vostok (East Antarctica), Adv. Space Res. 48 (2011) 697–701. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.asr.2010.11.024.
 [375] K. Junge, H. Eicken, J. Deming, Bacterial activity at -2 to -20 °C in arctic wintertime sea ice, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70 (1) (2004) 550–557.
- [375] K. Junge, H. Eicken, J. Deming, Bacterial activity at -2 to -20 °C in arctic wintertime sea ice, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70 (1) (2004) 550–557. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.70.1.550-557.2004.
- [376] W.E. Krumbein, A.A. Gorbushina, E. Holtkamp-Tacken, Hypersaline microbial systems of sabkhas: Examples of life's survival in "extreme" conditions, Astrobiology 4 (2004) 450–459. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2004.4.450.
- [377] J.A. Baross, S.E. Hoffman, Submarine hydrothermal vents and associated gradient environments as sites for the origin and evolution of life, Orig. Life 15 (1985) 327–345. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF01808177.
- [378] R.J. Pledger, B.C. Crump, J.A. Baross, A barophilic response by two hyperthermophilic, hydrothermal vent Archaea: An upward shift in the optimal temperature and acceleration of growth rate at supra-optimal temperatures by elevated pressure, FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 14 (3) (1994) 233–241. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1574-6941.1994.tb00109.x.
- [379] D. Prieur, G. Erauso, C. Jeanthon, Hyperthermophilic life at deep-sea hydrothermal vents, Planet. Space Sci. 43 (1995) 115–122. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1016/0032-0633(94)00143-F.
- [380] J.A. Baross, Growth of 'black smoker' bacteria at temperatures of at least 250 °C, Nature 303 (1983) 423–426. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/303423a0.

- [381] J.W. Deming, J.A. Baross, Deep-sea smokers: Windows to a subsurface biosphere? Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 57 (1993) 3219–3230. http://dx.doi. org/10.1016/0016-7037(93)90535-5.
- [382] M.O. Schrenk, D.S. Kelley, J.R. Delaney, J.A. Baross, Incidence and diversity of microorganisms within the walls of an active deep-sea sulfide chimney, Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69 (6) (2003) 3580–3592. http://dx.doi.org/10.1128/AEM.69.6.3580-3592.2003, URL http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/ articles/PMC161516/.
- [383] P. Hirsch, Microbial life at extremely low nutrient levels, Adv. Space Res. 6 (1986) 287–298. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0273-1177(86)90097-9.
- [384] T.M. Hoehler, B.B. Jorgensen, Microbial life under extreme energy limitation, Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 11 (2) (2013) 83-94. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ nrmicro2939.
- [385] K.O. Stetter, Anaerobic life at extremely high temperatures, Orig. Life 14 (1984) 809-815. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/BF00933737.
- [386] B.B. Jorgensen, A. Boetius, Feast and famine [mdash] microbial life in the deep-sea bed, Nat. Rev. Microbiol. 5 (10) (2007) 770-781. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1038/nrmicro1745.
- [387] K. Takai, K. Nakamura, T. Toki, U. Tsunogai, M. Miyazaki, J. Miyazaki, H. Hirayama, S. Nakagawa, T. Nunoura, K. Horikoshi, Cell proliferation at 122 °C and isotopically heavy CH₄ production by a hyperthermophilic methanogen under high-pressure cultivation, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 105 (31) (2008) 10949–10954. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0712334105, URL http://www.pnas.org/content/105/31/10949.abstract. arXiv:http://www.pnas.org/ content/105/31/10949.full.pdf.
- [388] E. Blochl, R. Rachel, S. Burggraf, D. Hafenbradl, H.W. Jannasch, K.O. Stetter, Pyrolobus fumarii, gen. and sp. nov., represents a novel group of archaea, extending the upper temperature limit for life to 113 °C, Extremophiles 1 (1) (1997) 14–21. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s007920050010.
- [389] N. Takekawa, M. Nishiyama, T. Kaneseki, T. Kanai, H. Atomi, S. Kojima, M. Homma, Sodium-driven energy conversion for flagellar rotation of the earliest divergent hyperthermophilic bacterium, Sci. Rep. 5 (2015) 12711. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/srep12711. URL http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/ pmc/articles/PMC4525482/.
- [390] R.Y. Morita, Psychrophilic bacteria, Bacteriol. Rev. 39 (2) (1975) 144-167. URL http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC413900/.
- [391] N.C.S. Mykytczuk, S.J. Foote, C.R. Omelon, G. Southam, C.W. Greer, L.G. Whyte, Bacterial growth at -15°C; molecular insights from the permafrost bacterium Planococcus halocryophilus or 1, ISME J 7 (6) (2013) 1211-1226. URL http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2013.8.
- [392] J.T. Staley, J.J. Gosink, Poles apart: biodiversity and biogeography of sea ice bacteria, Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 53 (1999) 189–215.
- [393] R.E. Collins, G. Rocap, J.W. Deming, Persistence of bacterial and archaeal communities in sea ice through an arctic winter, Environ. Microbiol. 12 (7) (2010) 1828–1841. http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1462-2920.2010.02179.x. URL http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2916213/.
- [394] K. Junge, C. Krembs, J. Deming, A. Stierle, H. Eicken, A microscopic approach to investigate bacteria under in situ conditions in sea-ice samples, Ann. Glaciol. 33 (1) (2001) 304–310. http://dx.doi.org/10.3189/172756401781818275. URL http://www.ingentaconnect.com/content/igsoc/agl/2001/ 00000033/00000001/art00048.
- [395] N. Aghajari, G. Feller, C. Gerday, R. Haser, Structures of the psychrophilic alteromonas haloplanctis-amylase give insights into cold adaptation at a molecular level, Structure 6 (12) (1998) 1503–1516. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S0969-2126(98)00149-X. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/ science/article/pii/S096921269800149X.
- [396] M. Ewert, J.W. Deming, Sea ice microorganisms: Environmental constraints and extracellular responses, Biology 2 (2) (2013) 603. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.3390/biology2020603, URL http://www.mdpi.com/2079-7737/2/2/603.
- [397] A.L. McLean, Bacteria of ice and snow in Antarctica, Nature 102 (1918) 35–39. http://www.nature.com/nature/journal/v102/n2550/pdf/102035a0.pdf.
- [398] J.W. Deming, Psychrophiles and polar regions, Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 5 (3) (2002) 301–309. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/S1369-5274(02)00329-6, URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S1369527402003296.
- [399] C. Krembs, H. Eicken, J.W. Deming, Exopolymer alteration of physical properties of sea ice and implications for ice habitability and biogeochemistry in a warmer arctic, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. 108 (9) (2011) 3653–3658. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1100701108, URL http://www.pnas.org/content/ 108/9/3653.abstract. arXiv:http://www.pnas.org/content/108/9/3653.full.pdf.
- [400] J.L. Bischoff, R.J. Rosenbauer, The critical point and two-phase boundary of seawater, 200–500 °C, Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 68 (1) (1984) 172–180. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/0012-821X(84)90149-3, URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/0012821X84901493.
- [401] A. Koschinsky, D. Garbe-Schönberg, S. Sander, K. Schmidt, H.-H. Gennerich, H. Strauss, Hydrothermal venting at pressure-temperature conditions above the critical point of seawater, 5 s on the mid-atlantic ridge, Geology 36 (8) (2008) 615–618.
- [402] M. Summit, B. Scott, K. Nielson, E. Mathur, J. Baross, Pressure enhances thermal stability of DNA polymerase from three thermophilic organisms, Extremophiles 2 (3) (1998) 339–345. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s007920050077.
- [403] X. Zeng, J.-L. Birrien, Y. Fouquet, G. Cherkashov, M. Jebbar, J. Querellou, P. Oger, M.-A. Cambon-Bonavita, X. Xiao, D. Prieur, Pyrococcus CH1, an obligate piezophilic hyperthermophile: Extending the upper pressure-temperature limits for life, ISME J 3 (7) (2009) 873–876. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1038/ismej.2009.21.
- [404] C.S. Cox, Roles of water molecules in bacteria and viruses, Orig. Life 23 (1993) 29–36.
- [405] K. Dose, M. Gill, DNA stability and survival of bacillus subtilis spores in extreme dryness, Orig. Life 25 (1994) 277-293.
- [406] K. Dose, ERA-experiment: space biochemistry, Adv. Space Res. 16(8) (1995) 119–129.
- [407] R.D. Evans, J.R. Johansen, Microbiotic crusts and ecosystem processes, Crit. Rev. Plant Sci. 18 (2) (1999) 183-225. http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/ 07352689991309199, URL http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/abs/10.1080/07352689991309199. arXiv:http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/pdf/10. 1080/07352689991309199.
- [408] N. van Thielen, D.J. Garbary, Enigmatic microorganisms and life in extreme environments, 1999.
- [409] E.I. Friedmann, Endolithic microorganisms in the antarctic cold desert, Science 215 (1982) 1045–1053.
- [410] P. Yancey, M. Clark, S. Hand, R. Bowlus, G. Somero, Living with water stress: Evolution of osmolyte systems, Science 217 (4566) (1982) 1214–1222. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.7112124, URL http://www.sciencemag.org/content/217/4566/1214.abstract. arXiv:http://www.sciencemag.org/ content/217/4566/1214.full.pdf.
- [411] M. Potts, Desiccation tolerance of prokaryotes, Microbiol. Rev. 58 (4) (1994) 755-805. URL http://mmbr.asm.org/content/58/4/755.abstract. arXiv: http://mmbr.asm.org/content/58/4/755.full.pdf+html.
- [412] C.F. Norton, W.D. Grant, Survival of halobacteria within fluid inclusions in salt crystals, Microbiology 134 (5) (1988) 1365–1373. URL http://mic. microbiologyresearch.org/content/journal/micro/10.1099/00221287-134-5-1365.
- [413] R.H. Vreeland, W.D. Rosenzweig, D.W. Powers, Isolation of a 250 million-year-old halotolerant bacterium from a primary salt crystal, Nature 407 (6806) (2000) 897-900. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/35038060.
- [414] L.J. Rothschild, L.J. Giver, M.R. White, R.L. Mancinelli, Metabolic activity of microorganisms in evaporites 1, J. Phycol. 30 (3) (1994) 431–438. http:// dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.0022-3646.1994.00431.x.
- [415] L.J. Rothschild, Enigmatic microorganisms and life in extreme environments, 1999.
- [416] R.L. Mancinelli, M. Klovstad, Survival of bacillus subtilis spores on space craft surfaces, Planet. Space Sci. 48 (2000) 1093–1097.
- [417] J.R. Battista, Against all odds: the survival strategies of deinococcus radiodurans, Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 51 (1997) 203–224.
- [418] J.R. Battista, DNA damage and repair, Vol. i: DNA repair in prokaryotes and lower eukaryotes, 1998.
- [419] B. Diaz, D. Schulze-Makuch, Microbial survival rates of escherichia coli and deinococcus radiodurans under low temperature, low pressure, and UV-irradiation conditions, and their relevance to possible martian life, Astrobiology 6 (2006) 332–347. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2006.6.332.
 [420] R.M. Tyrell, Oxidative stress: Oxidants and antioxidants, 1991.
- [421] E.G. Nisbet, J.R. Cann, C. Lee, V. Dover, Origins of photosynthesis, Nature 373 (6514) (1995) 479-480. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/373479a0.
- [422] E. Nisbet, C. Fowler, Archaean metabolic evolution of microbial mats, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B: Biol. Sci. 266 (1436) (1999) 2375–2382. http://dx.doi.org/ 10.1098/rspb.1999.0934.
- [423] D.J. Des Marais, When did photosynthesis emerge on Earth? Science 289 (5485) (2000) 1703–1705. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.289.5485.1703, URL http://www.sciencemag.org/content/289/5485/1703.short.

- [424] J. Olson, Photosynthesis in the archean era, Photosynth. Res. 88 (2) (2006) 109-117. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11120-006-9040-5.
- [425] L. Ward, J. Kirschvink, W. Fischer, Timescales of oxygenation following the evolution of oxygenic photosynthesis, Orig. Life Evol. Biosph. (2015) 1–15. http://dx.doi.org/10.1007/s11084-015-9460-3.
- [426] H.D. Holland, The oxygenation of the atmosphere and oceans, Phil. Trans. R. Soc. B 361 (1470) (2006) 903-915. http://dx.doi.org/10.1098/rstb. 2006.1838, URL http://rstb.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/361/1470/903arXiv:http://rstb.royalsocietypublishing.org/content/361/1470/903. full.pdf.
- [427] M.I. Heath, L.R. Doyle, M.M. Joshi, R.M. Haberle, Habitability of planets around red dwarf stars, Orig. Life Evol. Biosph. 29 (1999) 405-424
- [428] R.D. Wolstencroft, J.A. Raven, Photosynthesis: likelihood of occurrence and possibility of detection on Earth-like planets, Icarus 157 (2002) 535-548. http://dx.doi.org/10.1006/icar.2002.6854.
- [429] J. Leconte, F. Forget, B. Charnay, R. Wordsworth, A. Pottier, Increased insolation threshold for runaway greenhouse processes on Earth-like planets, Nature 504 (2013) 268-271. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature12827, arXiv:1312.3337.
- [430] E.T. Wolf, O.B. Toon, Delayed onset of runaway and moist greenhouse climates for Earth, Geophys. Res. Lett. 41 (1) (2014) 167–172. http://dx.doi. org/10.1002/2013GL058376, 2013GL058376.
- [431] I. Cnossen, J. Sanz-Forcada, F. Favata, O. Witasse, T. Zegers, N.F. Arnold, Habitat of early life: Solar X-ray and UV radiation at Earth's surface 4-3.5 billion years ago. J. Geophys. Res. (Planets) 112 (2007) 2008. http://dx.doi.org/10.1029/2006/E002784. arXiv:astro-ph/0702529.
- F. Westall, F. Foucher, B. Cavalazzi, S.T. de Vries, W. Nijman, V. Pearson, J. Watson, A. Verchovsky, I. Wright, J.-N. Rouzaud, D. Marchesini, S. Anne, [432]Volcaniclastic habitats for early life on Earth and mars: A case study from 3.5 Ga-old rocks from the Pilbara, Australia, Planet. Space Sci. 59 (2011) 1093-1106. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.pss.2010.09.006.
- [433] E.G. Grosch, R.M. Hazen, Microbes, mineral evolution, and the rise of microcontinents—origin and coevolution of life with early Earth, Astrobiology 15 (2015) 922-939, http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2015.1302.
- [434] R. Navarro-González, F.A. Rainey, P. Molina, D.R. Bagaley, B.J. Hollen, J. de la Rosa, A.M. Small, R.C. Quinn, F.J. Grunthaner, L. Cáceres, B. Gomez-Silva, C.P. McKay, Mars-like soils in the atacama desert, chile, and the dry limit of microbial life, Science 302 (2003) 1018–1021. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/ science.1089143.
- [435] C.S. Cockell, I.A. Raven, Zones of photosynthetic potential on mars and the early Earth, Icarus 169 (2) (2004) 300-310. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j. icarus.2003.12.024. URL http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0019103504000314.
- [436] U.P. de la Vega, P. Rettberg, G. Reitz, Simulation of the environmental climate conditions on martian surface and its effect on Deinococcus radiodurans, Adv. Space Res. 40 (2007) 1672-1677. http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.asr.2007.05.022.
- [437] L.R. Dartnell, S.J. Hunter, K.V. Lovell, A.J. Coates, J.M. Ward, Low-temperature ionizing radiation resistance of Deinococcus radiodurans and antarctic dry valley bacteria, Astrobiology 10 (2010) 717–732. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2009.0439. [438] C.F. Chyba, Energy for microbial life on europa, Nature 403 (2000) 381–382. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/35000281.
- [439] C.F. Chyba, C.B. Phillips, Europa as an abode of life, Orig. Life Evol. Biosph. 32 (2002) 47–67.
- [440] G.M. Marion, C.H. Fritsen, H. Eicken, M.C. Payne, The search for life on europa: Limiting environmental factors, potential habitats, and Earth analogues, Astrobiology 3 (2003) 785-811. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/153110703322736105.
- [441] J. Kimura, N. Kitadai, Polymerization of building blocks of life on europa and other icy moons, Astrobiology 15 (2015) 430-441. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1089/ast.2015.1306 arXiv:1506.06600.
- [442] A.C. Noell, T. Ely, D.K. Bolser, H. Darrach, R. Hodyss, P.V. Johnson, J.D. Hein, A. Ponce, Spectroscopy and viability ofbacillus subtilisspores after ultraviolet irradiation: Implications for the detection of potential bacterial life on europa, Astrobiology 15 (2015) 20–31. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ ast.2014.1169.
- [443] I.G. Paulino-Lima, S. Pilling, E. Janot-Pacheco, A.N. de Brito, J.A.R.G. Barbosa, A.C. Leitão, C.d.A.S. Lage, Laboratory simulation of interplanetary ultraviolet radiation (broad spectrum) and its effects on deinococcus radiodurans, Planet. Space Sci. 58 (2010) 1180-1187. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1016/j.pss.2010.04.010.
- [444] P. Mazur, Limits to life at low temperatures and at reduced water contents and water activities, Orig. Life 10 (1980) 137-159. http://dx.doi.org/10. 1007/BE00928665
- [445] N.R. Pace, A molecular view of microbial diversity and the biosphere, Science 276 (5313) (1997) 734–740. http://dx.doi.org/10.1126/science.276. 5313.734, URL http://www.sciencemag.org/content/276/5313/734.abstract.arXiv:http://www.sciencemag.org/content/276/5313/734.full.pdf.
- [446] D.C. Catling, C.R. Glein, K.J. Zahnle, C.P. McKay, Why O2 is required by complex life on habitable planets and the concept of planetary "oxygenation time", Astrobiology 5 (2005) 415-438. http://dx.doi.org/10.1089/ast.2005.5.415.
- [447] M. Mayor, D. Queloz, A jupiter-mass companion to a solar-type star, Nature 378 (1995) 355–359. http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/378355a0.
- [448] J.T. Beatty, J. Overmann, M.T. Lince, A.K. Manske, A.S. Lang, R.E. Blankenship, C.L. Van Dover, T.A. Martinson, F.G. Plumley, An obligately photosynthetic bacterial anaerobe from a deep-sea hydrothermal vent, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 102 (26) (2005) 9306-9310. http://dx.doi.org/10.1073/pnas. 0503674102, URL http://www.pnas.org/content/102/26/9306.abstractarXiv:http://www.pnas.org/content/102/26/9306.full.pdf.